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ABSTRACT 

As the de-privileged term in an oppositional structure, 

disease is understood culturally as a "poison" in the same 

way Jacques Derrida has shown writing to be so understood 

in philosophical discourse. Nevertheless, Dostoevsky's 

epilepsy, with its opposite but connected expressions of 

ecstatic aura and agonizing fit, maintains a posture of 

ambivalence in his life and works, and thus functions in 

his fiction as what Plato calls a pharmakon. Dostoevsky's 

representation of reality in terms of a dialectic in which 

"contradictions stand side by side" thus parallels the 

structure of his characters', and his own, epilepsy. In 

each of the novels where epilepsy is portrayed--The 

Landlady, The Insulted and Injured, The Idiot, and The 

Brothers Karamazov--epilepsy appears as both "poison" and 

"remedy," and the question of epilepsy, like the nature of 

writing in Derrida, remains undecidable. These novels also 

hint at Julia Kristeva's view of the aura as a form of 

sublimation leading to forgiveness and a reinscription of 

the self. This further dimension links Dostoevsky's 

disease, and his reconstruction of it, to his literary 

work. Ultimately, the disease cannot be relegated to a 

space "outside" the cure or the self, but remains on the 

"inside." As a pharrnakon, epilepsy subverts health/disease 

and mind/body oppositions within these texts. A discussion 

of the treatment of Dostoevsky's epilepsy in medical, 



psychoanalytic, and literary critical discourse even shows 

how this pharrnakon subverts these texts as well. 

8 
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CHAPTER ONE 

EPILEPSY AND THE PHARMAKON: THEORETICAL PERSPECTIVES 

Literature does its best to maintain that its concern is 
with the mind; that the body is a sheet of plain glass 
through which the soul looks straight and clear, and, save 
for one or two passions such as desire and greed, is null, 
and negligible and non-existent. On the contrary, the very 
opposite is true. 

--virginia Woolf, "On Being Ill" 

Every society establishes a whole series of systems of 
oppositions--between good and evil, permitted and 
prohibited, lawful and illicit, criminal and non-criminal, 
etc. All of these oppositions, which are constitutive of 
society, today in Europe are being reduced to the simple 
opposition between normal and pathological. This 
opposition not only is simpler than others, but also has 
the advantage of letting us believe there is a technique to 
bring the pathological back to normal. 

--Michel Foucault 

Woolf's personal reflections on illness reveal a rare 

sense of appreciation for the way the body is implicated in 

writing. For her the suppression of the body in and by 

literature expresses itself in many binary oppositions: 

mind/body, moral/physical, ideal/material, speech/writing, 

and even male/female. Her discomfort with literature's 

construction of its own (non)relation to discomfort emerges 

from the conviction that, in her own writing, the body has 

everything to do with language. Whether we find in her 

statement an affirmation of writing as some sort of 

physiological representation or an incipient manifesto of 

ecriture feminine, Woolf clearly inverts the traditional 

mind/body opposition--and by inference the others as well. 
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Foucault would see what Woolf calls literature's 

suppression of the body as simply one further instance of 

the opposition of the normal to the pathological. For him, 

the operative element in society's oppositional structures 

is the mystified "technique" of healing, for this technique 

is the property of a technician who as "healer" controls 

the structures and relations of power and their deployment 

of bodily symptoms in the service of the "normal." Because 

of this power dynamic, oppositions cannot be simply 

inverted; instead the oppositional structures themselves 

must be subverted if the general system is to be altered. 

The body, writing, the "pathological, "--somehow each of 

these devalued entities must undercut its opposite from the 

inside. 

At a time when widespread efforts are being undertaken 

to define "medicine and literature" as a distinct 

discipline, it is important to consider the ways in which 

the body and writing, each socially constructed as 

"pathological," are implicated in each other. Much recent 

scholarship in this area has centered around the subject of 

disease as metaphor. One critic, Gian-Paolo Biasin, in his 

book Literary Diseases: Theme and Metaphor in the Italian 

Novel, even relates his approach to the thought of Jacques 

Derrida: 

Furthermore, and perhaps above all, disease is a 

metaphor for literature. At this level, explored 
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by Derrida with disquieting insight, the theme of 

disease can undergo the most unthought-of and 

stimulating developments because it becomes 

grafted onto the ancient dispute about the art

sickness relationship and opens up new, 

vertiginous perspectives. (30) 

But disease is a metaphor not only for literature; even 

more, as Derrida shows, it is a metaphor for writing as 

differance, for the pharmakon that inverts oppositions and 

overthrows oppositional thinking as such. Ironically, we 

find that medicine and literature, as disciplines and hence 

as power structures, are challenged from within by their 

own subjects, the body and writing respectively. 

Therefore, in this dissertation I will show how epilepsy, 

especially as a metaphor for writing, in the novels of 

Dostoevsky figures the relationship between the body and 

writing on many levels and in so doing decenters the 

oppositional "truths" of traditional medicine and 

literature. First, however, I want to lay the theoretical 

groundwork for considering epilepsy as a pharmakon, drawing 

especially upon Derrida's concept of the Platonic 

pharmakon. 

In "Plato's Pharmacy," Derrida bases his critique of 

the place of writing within and outside of western 

metaphysics on a reading of the myth of Theuth in Plato's 

Phaedrus. Derrida observes that, in this story of the 
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invention of writing by Theuth and its rejection by King 

Thamus, writing is labelled as a pharmakon by the king, by 

Socrates, and by Plato, and that this label has persisted 

ever since in western logocentrism. Derrida shows that 

Plato's use of the word "pharmakon" is problematic in that 

it can mean both "remedy" and "poison." In fact, writing's 

author presents his invention as "a recipe [pharmakon] for 

both memory and wisdom," claiming that it "will make the 

Egyptians wiser and will improve their memories" (274e). 

The king, on the other hand, distrusts this claim, alleging 

that writing will have the poisonous effects of 

forgetfulness and sophistry instead: "So it's not a remedy 

for memory [mneme], but for reminding [hypomnesis] that you 

have discovered" (275). It is not the fact that the king 

accuses writing of having certain negative effects that 

most concerns Derrida, but rather that he decides the case 

against writing "on the basis of opposition as such" 

(Derrida 103). By structuring the case in terms of the 

opposition between mneme and hypomnesis and then 

privileging the former over the latter, Plato relegates 

writing to an inferior status, an "outside" (versus the 

"inside" of memory and speech), and establishes binary 

opposition as philosophy's epistemological basis. 

oppositions proliferate within the Platonic text: medical 

science/occult science, true knowledge/myth, living 

knowledge/memorized formulae, fertilization/dissemination: 



13 

in each case the second term, like writing, is subordinated 

to the first and all ambiguity is mastered. As Walter 

Brogan explains, Derrida's "deconstruction attempts to 

subvert this dialectical logic" by employing "the logic of 

neither/nor and both/and against that of binary opposition" 

( 9) • 

The oppositional maneuver to devalue writing fails to 

stop its operation as a pharmakon within the anatomy and 

physiology of discourse. Like a disease, it continues to 

inhabit and proliferate within discourse, opposing the 

affirmations and values of philosophy and then subverting 

opposition itself. The proliferation of signs manifests 

itself in what, for Derrida, are the inherent 

characteristics of language. As one sign slides into 

another along a chain of signifiers, its point of reference 

(the signified) is de-centered. Truth cannot be 

represented directly, but gives way instead to an endless 

repetition of signs with a difference. The added 

signification attached to a sign by virtue of its 

repetition is what Derrida calls a "supplement," and the 

dispersion of the resultant multiplicity of different signs 

he calls "dissemination." This excess of signification 

results in the subverting or "supplanting" of each sign by 

another. But the pharmakon's action is not directed solely 

at its other, for even as the god of the pharmakon opposes 

its other (king, father, speech, origin) by supplementing 
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and supplanting it, it also "opposes itself, passes into 

its other, [so that] this messenger-god is truly a god of 

the absolute passage between opposites" (93). As the 

principle of nonidentity or nonessence it "cannot be 

assigned a fixed spot in the play of differences," but 

instead moves in lithe floating indetermination that allows 

for sUbstitution and play," its every act marked by an 

"unstable ambivalence II (93). 

Derrida's own text is, of course, well known for its 

playfulness. At the outset of "Plato's Pharmacy II he begs 

the reader's indulgence while "we extend ourselves by force 

of play," that is, by writing, which by Plato's own 

admission is a game that repeats itself (65). One of 

Derrida's first plays on words has to do with the various 

meanings of histos: lithe textual, the textile, and the 

histological. II Histos, as the footnote indicates, refers 

to the beam or web of a loom, and hence metaphorically to 

narrative or textuality, as well as to tissue. Although 

the association of these meanings might seem to be 

fortuitous cn one level, Derrida's implied point is that, 

since these signifieds share a common signifier, their 

meanings are inextricably bound up with one another. His 

promise to keep his discussion "within the limits of this 

tissue: between the metaphor of the histos and the question 

of the histos of metaphor II (65) is not taken by the reader 

as a serious intention to circumscribe his topic, but 



rather as a playful intention to indulge in an unlimited 

play of associations between the opposing senses of this 

signifier. Derrida's text therefore mirrors and repeats 

the working of the pharmakon within all written texts to 

expose their ambivalence and thus subvert their claims to 

fixed and neatly binary truth. 

15 

As Derrida plays within the Platonic text, he weaves a 

web of associations between the pharmakon and medicine. 

First, he develops the histological metaphor through a 

series of metaphors that combine the textual and the 

physiological. A text is not only a "web" but also an 

"organism" that regenerates "its own tissue behind the 

cutting trace, the decision of each reading" (63); that is, 

if reading is a kind of surgical procedure, the text being 

read is capable of its own healing. The "anatomy and 

physiology" of any criticism that thinks it has mastered 

its subject is worth no more than the medicine of a 

physician who wants "to look at the text without touching 

it, without laying a hand on the 'object,' without risking" 

contracting its disease or adding to it by reading it (63). 

"Sterility" characterizes the reader who adds to the text 

arbitrarily or who remains aloof from it in an attempt to 

maintain some sort of objectivity, since reading, like 

writing, inevitably involves a dis-semination of 

signifiers. And to say that the reading or writing 

supplement must be "prescribed" figures the pre-writing 
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movement of the trace--a sort of pre-scription--in terms of 

the physician's curative function (64). 

That weaving this web of associations between the 

pharmakon and medicine is not altogether a playful act 

becomes clear as Derrida adds some strands from the 

mythological background of Plato's text. The features of 

the Egyptian god Thoth strongly mark Plato's figuration of 

Theuth. Thoth is the god not only of writing, but also of 

numbers, magic, arithmetic and, as the calculator of the 

number of days in life, of death. As a god-doctor

pharmacist-magician he has power to heal, but as one who 

subversively replaces the father, his other, he deals in 

the passage between life and death. Derrida concludes: 

"the privileged domain of Thoth," who deals in science and 

magic, life and death, "had, finally, to be medicine .... The 

god of writing is thus also a god of medicine. Of 

'medicine': both a science and an occult drug. Of the 

remedy and the poison. The god of writing is the god of 

the pharmakon" (94). The pharmakon, after all, is not only 

playing; it is also deathly serious. 

I would like to take Derrida's playful exercise one 

step further, however, to disclose the common ground of the 

pharmakon and epilepsy. The ultimate aim of this 

dissertation is to show how the figures of epilepsy 

function as pharmaka in Dostoevsky's texts (which, as 

writing, are pharmaka themselves), and I wish to begin by 
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showing how epilepsy acts as a pharmakon within language 

itself. One model for this game is Derrida's 

anagrammatical text, which moves freely along a chain of 

signifiers running from "pharmacia" through "pharmakon" and 

"pharmakeus" to (the absence of) "pharmakos." Similarly, 

the word "epilepsy" and its cognates have several senses 

that link them to the operation of the pharmakon as 

described above. The root word of epilepsia, according to 

both OED and TDNT, is epilambanein, which in the active 

voice means "to take hold of" (OED) or "to grasp, to seize" 

(TDNT). The middle voice carries the sense "to grasp for 

oneself, to bring into one's sphere" (TDNT). Such an 

aggressive supplementation of one's domain is already 

familiar to us as the "grasping" work of the pharmakon, 

which supplants the father-king in order to repeat his 

life. But TDNT lists another sense of epilambanein: "to 

add to"i that is, to supplement. So it appears that 

"epilepsy" is doubly implicated, by association, in the 

pharmakon's work of supplementation. 

If we play the game a little longer we find that 

epilambanein, like the pharmakon, is also closely 

associated with healing. For this we turn to another 

foundational text of logo-theocentrism, the New Testament. 

TDNT cites a few examples of this connotation of the word. 

The Gospel of Luke, reputed to have been written by a 

physician, recounts the story of the healing of a man with 
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dropsy: "Then he [Jesus] took [epilabomenos] him and healed 

him" (14:4). Another usage of the word by Luke refers to 

"that on which one lays hands" (TDNT IV, 9). Even more 

suggestive is Hebrews 2:16, a text containing associations 

with both healing and supplementing. It says that when 

Jesus "took to himself" (epilambanetai) his place among the 

"seed" (spermatos) of Abraham he healed his people from the 

power and fear of death. TDNT takes the sense of 

epilambanein here to be "to draw someone to oneself to 

help" (IV, 9). But epilambanein is linked here not only to 

healing; it is also tied to the dissemination of the 

innumerable seed (spermatos) of Abraham. Seizings, 

healings, dissemination--by Derrida's own (non)logic the 

god of the pharmakon is also the god of epilepsy. 

Perhaps the reader will object that epilepsy is not a 

game and that illness is not a fit subject for play. This 

objection is at the heart of Susan Sontag's argument in 

Illness as Metaphor: "My point is that illness is not a 

metaphor, and that the most truthful way of regarding 

illness--and the healthiest way of being ill--is one most 

purified of, most resistant to, metaphoric thinking" (3). 

Sontag's struggle against the "lurid metaphors" that 

construct our understanding of diseases like cancer or 

tuberculosis is certainly a commendable attempt to 

demystify disease and diminish the power our linguistic 

constructions of disease wield over us, but she errs in 
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thinking we can ever be "liberated" from metaphor. As a 

system of signs, language is by its very nature 

metaphorical, and because these signs differ and defer 

among themselves language is necessarily implicated in a 

play of differences. To write/speak is, therefore, to 

play--even if the subject is (one's own) illness. We can 

no more cease speaking metaphorically of illness than we 

can cease speaking (or thinking) of it at all. This blind 

spot in sontag's thought is transparent in her apologetic 

reflections on Illness as Metaphor in AIDS and Its 

Metaphors: "I hoped to .•• regard cancer as if it were just 

a disease--a very serious one, but just a disease •..• 

Without meaning" (102). Describing cancer as "very 

serious" undercuts her attempt to convey a neutral, purely 

factual sense of the disease; rather it suggests a host of 

meanings (and their play of differences), most of which 

remain lurid. And to conclude as she does, with reference 

to AIDS, that "metaphors cannot be distanced just by 

abstaining from them," but that "they have to be exposed, 

criticized, belabored, used up" (182) is to say at least 

that they must be re-metaphorized. 

Sontag loses the battle "against interpretation" not 

only by failing to escape the metaphorical abyss, but also 

by indulging in narrative play in writing about her 

illness: 

I didn't think it would be useful--and I wanted 
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to be useful--to tell yet one more story in the 

first person of how someone learned that she or 

he had cancer, wept, struggled, was comforted, 

suffered, took courage ..• though mine was also 

that story. A narrative, it seemed to me, would 

be less useful than an idea. For narrative 

pleasure I would appeal to other writers. (101) 

Thus her speaking of "narrative pleasure" and deferring to 

an intertextual, metonymic chain of signifiers clearly 

situates sontag in the realm of play. As that of a writer, 

her "idea" is more useful to her than her "first person" 

narrative precisely because it can be played with more. 

Her desire to liberate "cancer" from metaphor 

notwithstanding, the play of ideas and texts about illness 

differs little from the play of illness metaphors; hence, 

by virtue of the inherent metaphoricity of language and the 

intertextual play of her own text, Sontag's discourse, and 

its subject, is doubly implicated in the realm of metaphor. 

It seems to me that Sontag's conviction about the 

usefulness of the "idea" would be shared by another 

sufferer, Dostoevsky, whose texts are noted for the 

priority they give to ideas. But he would also affirm the 

value of metaphor and play. His figurations of epilepsy, 

the ways in which he employs metaphors of this illness, are 

also the products of a linguistic and narrative play; 

linguistic in that language itself involves a play of 
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differences, and narrative in that fictional representation 

owes its very existence to the author's play. Dostoevsky 

is very clear in his personal correspondence about how 

devastating (and remarkably pleasurable, at times) the 

effects of his epilepsy were. Yet his fiction shows a 

studied reworking of the phenomena of his personal 

experience of illness into a complex play of stories, 

characters and ideas. In fact, his literary "works" are 

nothing if not play. My readings of several of his novels 

in the chapters that follow endeavor to illuminate the 

nature and results of that play. 

We should hardly be surprised that such a metaphorical 

analysis is possible, since western cultures tend to accord 

a privileged status to biomedical discourse in the 

representation of "reality," and since biomedicine's 

descriptions of disease and illness are replete with 

socially constructed metaphors. In her essay, "AIDS, 

Homophobia and Biomedical Discourse: An Epidemic of 

Signification," Paula Treichler argues that "the very 

nature of AIDS is constructed through language and in 

particular through the discourses of medicine and science" 

(263). Treichler traces the development of a host of 

social constructions of AIDS, such as global devastation, 

emblem of sex and death, and the "gay plague," to their 

sources in the "prior social constructions routinely 

produced within the discourses of biomedical science" 
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(265). She stresses that the linguistic, as well as the 

material, reality of AIDS must be taken seriously because 

"the AIDS epidemic ... is simultaneously an epidemic of a 

transmissible disease and an epidemic of meanings or 

signification" (264). By characterizing a body of 

linguistic signifiers as an "epidemic," Treichler both 

exposes the fact that biomedicine is implicated in the 

construction of the disease it supposedly studies from an 

"outside" and metaphorically joins language and disease. 

The epidemicity of language identified here clearly points 

to the work (play) of the pharmakon. 

In fact, the kinds of oppositions (and their 

deconstructions) that Treichler sees being deployed in AIDS 

discourse are the very ones we have already observed the 

pharmakon to pass between. An "inside" conception of AIDS 

in which the "illness" is preventable through self-control 

is opposed to an "outside" view that sees the "disease" as 

a medical problem, beyond individual control. "Self" (the 

"general population") is separated from "not-self" ("AIDS 

victims" or "gays"). The "First World" makes a pharmakos 

(scapegoat) of the "Third World," claiming that AIDS must 

have originated in an "elsewhere" like Africa. An "AIDS 

virus" is implicated as the contaminant, or "poison," while 

a "cure" that kills the virus is feverishly sought. (Of 

course, as Treichler observes (298), "any poison intended 

for the guest may kill the host as well," so that "we must 
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even, perhaps, identify with the virus," that is, negotiate 

"some mutually livable equilibrium" with it.) Inside/ 

outside, self/not-self, poison/cure--these are precisely 

the oppositions subverted by the pharmakon in Derrida's 

reading of the Phaedrus. Then, too, there is biomedicine's 

opposition between a factual "science" supposedly purged of 

all ambiguity, uncertainty, and contradiction, and a "not

science" where "nonscientific" and "illogical" factors more 

properly belong. One can hear the familiar tone of 

scientific certainty, and its embarrassing echo, in the 

following quotation from a Discover article by John 

Langone, cited by Treichler (267): "Contrary to what you've 

heard, AIDS isn't a threat to the vast majority of 

heterosexuals .... It is now and is likely to remain-

largely the fatal price one can pay for anal intercourse." 

So much for the "facts." It is no wonder, then, that 

Treichler concludes, "AIDS is a nexus where multiple 

meanings, stories and discourses intersect and overlap, 

reinforce and subvert each other" (269). But this is also 

to say that AIDS discourse is inhabited by the pharmakon, 

the principle of ambivalence, ambiguity, dissemination and 

subversion. 

The linguistic problematic that arises from the 

self/other dichotomy and its subversion characterizes not 

only discourse about AIDS, but also discourse about disease 

in general, leading Bryan Turner to postulate that "disease 
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is a language" (209). Turner speaks from a Foucauldian 

perspective that understands disease primarily as a 

discursive practice since the eighteenth century. Foucault 

maintains that the relationship of signifier to signified 

was understood in terms of cause and effect, as if an 

identity existed between disease and the anatomo-clinical 

gaze, even though disease is "challenged as to [its] 

objectivity by the reductive discourse of the doctor, as 

well as established as multiple objects meeting his 

positive gaze" (Birth of the Clinic xi). Although the 

objectivity of this so-called "positive science ll is largely 

mythical because of the redistribution of the IIfigures of 

pain" "in the space in which bodies and eyes meet" (xi), 

discourse about disease becomes an object all its own. And 

although the discursive element of disease and its 

perception is repressed, in fact disease and medicine have 

everything to do with language: "The clinic ... is a 

reorganization in depth, not only of medical discourse, but 

of the very possibility of a discourse about disease" 

(xix). Nevertheless, what is seen and what is said about 

bodies are construed as a unity, so that disease is 

understood as a kind of writing to be deciphered: "disease 

becomes exhaustively legible, open without remainder to the 

sovereign dissection of language and of the gaze" (196). 

In Derridean terms, what Foucault is observing is the 

imposition of a metaphysics of presence on the 
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intrinsically discursive reality of disease. 

The chain of pharmakon signifiers (writing, medicine, 

disease) can be extended one link further by noting the 

commonality of disease and woman in Western discourse. In 

her study of the narrativization of woman in film, Mary Ann 

Doane argues that disease and woman "are both socially 

devalued or undesirable, marginalized elements which 

constantly threaten to infiltrate and contaminate that 

which is more central, health or masculinity" (38). The 

association of femininity with the pathological which she 

observes in film, as well as their subverting and 

decentering functions within narrative, identifies woman 

and disease as pharmaka. This "medicalization of 

femininity" is observable not only in cinematic or literary 

narrative but also in the narrative of psychoanalysis, 

particularly in the experience of the female hysteric. 

Doane sees a connection between the tendency of "the films 

of the medical discourse" to organize narrative as a memory 

and the claim of Freud and Breuer that "hysterics suffer 

mainly from reminiscences" (52). This problematic of 

memory is particularly significant, since it is precisely 

the memory/reminding opposition that is used to devalue 

writing as a pharmakon in the Phaedrus. In both film and 

psychoanalytic discourse, there is also "a curious and 

dynamic interaction between the narrativization of the 

female patient and her inducement to narrate, to become a 
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storyteller as a part of her cure" (Doane 52). Although, 

on the one hand, Breuer acknowledges the therapeutic value 

of Anna O.'s narrating (the IItalking cure ll ), he and Freud 

also demonstrate that the daydreaming that gives rise to 

her storytelling instigates the illness in the first place. 

A distinction is drawn between mimesis and fantasy, and the 

former is privileged over the latter, resulting in the 

construction of an opposition parallelling Plato's own 

between IIgood ll mimesis and II bad II mimesis. This 

characterization of the female relation to creativity as 

pathological repeats the silencing of woman that causes 

hysterical symptoms. As Karen Brennan notes, IIHysteria is 

the dis-ease of this silence; that is to say, it is a set 

of eloquent symptoms--a 'writing' on the body--which 

signify women's oppression/repression" (6). The subjection 

of woman to a medical discourse "decides" the question of 

her creativity in favor of "poison," ultimately 

disregarding what it has already acknowledged as "remedy." 

This labelling of the hysteric's memory as "pathological II 

clearly places woman, along with writing and disease, in 

the position of the signifier of nonidentity, i.e. the 

pharmakon. 

The seemingly remote relationship between Dostoevsky 

and woman as hysteric or as author becomes more proximate 

when we note the close association historically between 

epilepsy and hysteria. In summarizing the development of 
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this association in her treatise on the history of 

hysteria, Ilza veith explains: "Epilepsy is also of 

particular interest in the study of hysteria because the 

two diseases bear so much resemblance to each other that 

they are frequently discussed together. Despite the 

efforts ... to differentiate between the two, confusion 

occasionally occurred" (14). In fact, more often than not, 

the history of medicine from Hippocrates to Charcot records 

the failure of these efforts. The father of western 

medicine himself, in On the Diseases of Women, observes 

that "the movement of the womb [the original meaning of 

hysteria] generally produces palpitations and excessive 

perspiration and convulsions similar to those observed in 

epilepsy" (Qtd in Veith 10-11). This confusion persists 

into the nineteenth century, as historian of epilepsy Owsei 

Temkin attests: "During the first half of the nineteenth 

century, it was as yet a matter for discussion whether 

hysteria was not merely a variety of epilepsy" (354). Mid

century debate turned around the question of whether there 

was such a thing as hystero-epilepsie (formerly called 

epilepsia uterina). Most experts agreed that a person 

might suffer from both hysteria and epilepsy and that the 

attacks arising from each condition, the acces distincts, 

could be differentially diagnosed. However, some 

authorities, such as Gowers, also observed what they called 

acces complexes, in which "epileptic and hysterical 
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symptoms were combined so as to make a distinction between 

the two diseases impossible" (Temkin 354-55). Even though 

Charcot completely separated hysteria from epilepsy, he 

describes the first two phases of a hysterical attack as 

the "aura" and the "epileptic phase" (Temkin 358). And 

although Hughlings Jackson's pioneering work tried to 

establish the purely organic etiology of epilepsy, the 

close association between these diseases persisted even 

into the twentieth century in the medical literature and 

the mind of the public alike. Indeed, Temkin concludes 

that "hysteria now [in the late nineteenth century] was the 

counterpart to epilepsy that possession had been in 

centuries past" (359). Even more importantly, Freud's 

diagnosis of Dostoevsky's condition as "hystero-epilepsy" 

(Freud 179) shows that this association figures prominently 

in the minds of Dostoevsky's critic-analysts as well. 

Not only are epilepsy and hysteria linked by a common 

symptomatology; epilepsy, as a nervous disorder with a 

hysterical expression, is also linked to woman. In line 

with a long tradition that sees hysteria as "the female 

malady," Briquet (1859) theorizes that hysteria, although 

it may occur in men, "is predominantly a disease of women," 

since woman's sensitiveness and emotional volatility 

predispose her to hysteria (Temkin 355). Of course, this 

view is already familiar to the medical discourse of the 

eighteenth century as represented by Michel Foucault: 
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The entire female body is riddled by obscure but 

strangely direct paths of sympathy; it is always 

in an immediate complicity with itself, to the 

point of forming a kind of absolutely privileged 

site for the sympathies; from one extremity of 

its organic space to the other, it encloses a 

perpetual possibility of hysteria. The 

sympathetic sensibility of her organism, 

radiating through her entire body, condemns woman 

to those diseases of the nerves that are called 

vapors. (Madness 153-54) 

In such discourse, Foucault suggests, woman's body is 

thoroughly represented as other than itself within itself: 

it is in "complicity" with itself; it is a "privileged 

site"; it "encloses" a possibility; it is "riddled" by 

"obscure" and "strange" paths (just as woman remains a 

mysterious, unsolvable riddle); indeed, finally, she is 

"condemned" by her own body. Furthermore, a series of 

absolutes ("entire," "always," "immediate," "absolutely," 

"extremity," and "perpetual") erases all difference in her 

relationship to the disease. It is as if her body's own 

condemnation were not sufficient; she must be doubly 

condemned by medical pronouncement. In fact, as Foucault 

explains elsewhere, the "hysterization of women's bodies" 

was an important component in the medicalization of sex and 

the deployment of sexuality as a discursive device of power 
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(History of Sexuality, 104). But the key linkage between 

epilepsy and woman that Foucault observes is that "diseases 

of the nerves," as well as hysteria, are designated as 

disorders of sympathy (Madness 153). Moreover, these 

"nervous disorders" comprise the first center which "in the 

eighteenth or nineteenth century began to produce 

discourses on sex" (History of Sexuality 30). It is 

precisely as a disease of the nerves that epilepsy, along 

with hysteria, was viewed as a female malady, in spite of 

the fact that as many men as women were afflicted by it. 

As a species of madness, epilepsy, like hysteria, is 

equated with femininity within dualistic systems of 

language and representation. Elaine Showalter observes 

that "madness, even when experienced by men, is 

metaphorically and symbolically represented as feminine: a 

female malady" (4). This "feminization" of the epileptic 

will figure prominently in my reading of Dostoevsky's 

construction of epilepsy in the novels. 

Woman joins the pharmakon's signifying chain not only 

through her association with disease; in addition, in 

recent deconstructive feminist theory, "woman" actually 

becomes a synonym for "pharmakon." In her book, Gynesis: 

Configurations of Woman and Modernity, Alice Jardine coins 

a term, "gynesis," that joins French feminism's idea of 

"woman as process" to American feminism's concept of "woman 

as sexual identity" (41). She defines her neologism 
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the putting into discourse of 'woman' as that 

process diagnosed in France as intrinsic to the 

condition of modernity; indeed, the valorization 

of the feminine, woman, and her obligatory, that 

is, historical connotations, as somehow intrinsic 

to new and necessary modes of thinking, writing, 

speaking. (25) 

Jardine's use of the word "diagnosed" in her definition 

reflects the relationship between woman and the discourse 

of medicine, and of disease in particular, that we have 

already observed. In addition, the term "the condition of 

modernity" in this context connotes a certain state of 

illness, or at least a world that is "denaturalized," 

"strange," and "unheimlich" (24). True, Jardine sees 

"woman," now synonymous with "speaking and writing in 

strange new ways" (24), as a sort of cure appropriate for 

the disease. "Woman"'s object is the creation and 

recognition (i.e., the writing and reading) of a horizon, a 

"gynema," in which the "feminine" or women "seem magically 

to reappear within the discourse" (25). But as "a reading

effect, a woman-in-effect that is never stable and has no 

identity" (25), this gynema also inhabits the space of the 

pharmakon signifier. 

If the relationship between woman and "woman" is 

problematic for Jardine, she sees this tension as already 
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present in Derrida's thought. On one hand, what Jardine 

calls Derrida's "grammatological feminism" (188) 

deconstructs sexual difference. On the other hand, he 

"genderizes" the undecidability intrinsic to writing, that 

is, "the oscillation between the potentialities of male and 

female" (186), by locating it in a feminine place. Jardine 

sees Derrida gendering writing as feminine in Dissemination 

especially: "Here, the undecidable, like the pharmakon in 

Plato or the supplement in Rousseau, becomes, in fiction, 

(Mallarme's) 'hymen'" (189). After all, the woman dancing 

in Mallarme's text is "not a woman but a metaphor" (Derrida 

242), a "woman" that disrupts the certainties of truth. To 

be sure, Jardine's adoption of "woman" as a metaphoric 

category and as a synonym for Derrida's differance is 

balanced by her reticence about the way the genderization 

of writing as feminine will inevitably lead to a 

reestablishment of metaphysical boundaries and a 

"valorization-in-a-new-hierarchy" (200). But ultimately, 

she is gambling that a Derridean "genderization-beyond

opposition" is "somehow intrinsic to modernity as a 'new 

vision'" (200), especially in fiction. 

I contend that Dostoevsky shows the gamble paying off. 

"Woman" as a (post)modern process of writing and reading 

the feminine has a special application to Dostoevsky's 

fictional texts. The moment when a text opens out into a 

new horizon beyond mimetic representation, where the 
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feminine is perceptible in new ways--what I will call the 

"gynetic moment"--arrives in certain Dostoevskian texts at 

the moment when an epileptic fit enters, and sometimes 

seizes, the narrative. This gynetic and epileptic moment 

is characterized by silence, inarticulation, non-sense, 

hystericality, jouissance, absence (from the body), writing 

(on the body), or by what Julia Kristeva calls "abjection" 

(from the mother's body) or "the semiotic." The gynetic 

moments in these texts offer some insight into the 

"feminine" writer or reader, the author or character as 

feminine, the text as feminine, woman as a writing/reading/ 

speaking subject, or any number of other perspectives of 

the gynema that can only be disclosed by the (read) text. 

The gynetic moment of epilepsy in Dostoevsky's novels 

can be seen as having a double and contradictory nature, 

one which is like Kristeva's return of the "abject," that 

which has been "thrown off." Just as the epileptic fit, 

for Dostoevsky and some of his epileptic characters, is 

split between a moment of ecstasy and a period of terror 

and humiliation, so, for Kristeva, "the time of abjection 

is double: a time of oblivion and thunder, of veiled 

infinity and the moment when revelation bursts forth" 

(Powers 9). Kristeva sees abjection as rooted in the 

subject's dual experience of casting off the (m)other in 

childbirth (in which a sense of being half-inside/half

outside the mother is revealed) and of being cast down 
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under the authority of the (Law of the) father, as well as 

in the subject's response to this repression, the thrusting 

aside or subversion of that authority. As both a "casting 

off" and a being "cast down," abjection, like epilepsy, 

also mirrors outside-inside and self-other oppositions and 

their contradictory status within (body) language. For 

Jerrold Hogle, Kristevan abjection is "the basic dynamic 

that insists on the contradictions remaining in a person's 

body language but then works to repress them and submit 

them to a Law denying their primordial interconnection" 

(171), thereby disguising "a deeper play of differences, a 

nonbinary polymorphism, at the 'base' of human nature" 

(161). An otherness-from-self within the self is 

simultaneously thrown off and embodied, creating "a vortex 

of summons and repulsion" that "places the one haunted by 

it literally beside himself" (Kristeva 1). 

The intersection of the abject and the epileptic is 

also seen in their similar effect on the subject. 

Kristeva's vivid descriptions of the experience of 

abjection could just as easily describe an epileptic fit: 

"violent, dark revolts of being," "that spasm," "a 

discharge, a convulsion, a crying out" (Powers 1,2). In 

Black Sun, Kristeva talks about the clinical realities of 

depression and melancholia more than about abjection. 

Nevertheless, her discussion there of Dostoevsky's epilepsy 

as a "primordial suffering on the fringe of consciousness" 



(175) shows the commonality of all these entities. In 

fact, she considers the epileptic symptom as a kind of 

abjection that carries with it the possibility of psychic 

rebirth through artistic creation (seen as forgiveness) 

(190). Her concept of epilepsy as abjection will be the 

primary vehicle I will use in my readings of The Insulted 

and Injured, The Idiot, and The Brothers Karamazov. 
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The connection between epilepsy and abjection is 

further strengthened in the case of Dostoevsky by another 

element they have in common--parricide. since abjection 

both casts off the mother and subverts the father, it is 

doubly parricidal--it contains both a matricidal and a 

patricidal component--even as it figures the persisting 

maternal and paternal (semiotic and symbolic) within the 

subject. Accordingly, Louis Breger's psychoanalytic 

perspective links Dostoevsky's epilepsy to both matricidal 

and patricidal impulses. He argues that, although Freud 

was partially correct in explaining Dostoevsky's seizures 

as expressed self-punishment for guilt associated with 

having desired his father's death, these oedipal 

precipitants were less important to his "epileptic drama" 

than "the enactment of a fantasy of idealized merger [with 

the mother], rageful attack [on the mother], death like 

punishment, guilt, and resurrection" (246). He observes 

that the language Dostoevsky uses to describe his own 

experience of this drama--words like "complete harmony," 
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"wholeness," "union," "synthesis," and "bliss"--places it 

in the "preoedipal" stage, "when the infant is just 

emerging from an undifferentiated oneness with the mother 

figure" (247). Although Kristeva and Breger schematize the 

birth and development of the human subject according to 

different schools of psychoanalytic thought--hers post

Lacanian, his more traditionally Freudian--the priority 

they give to the "abject," the "semiotic," or the 

"preoedipal," and therefore to the maternal, is clear. 

Kristeva situates Dostoevsky's relation to the abject even 

more specifically: "Dostoevsky has X-rayed ••• abjection, 

displaying it as collapse of paternal laws [with a 

concomitant matriarchal assertion of power] •••• And by 

symbolizing the abject, through a masterful delivery of the 

jouissance produced by uttering it, Dostoevsky delivered 

himself of that ruthless maternal burden" (20). That is to 

say, his abjection is at once maternal and matricidal, as 

the image "delivered himself," which means both "gave birth 

to" and "got rid of," suggests. 

The pain of this "delivery," whether experienced as 

"labor pains" or guilt, is not incidental to abjection. 

Just as "the twisted braid of affects and thoughts" 

Kristeva calls "abjection" has no definable object (1), 

neither does pain, according to Elaine Scarry's The Body in 

Pain: "physical pain--unlike any other state of 

consciousness--has no referential content. It is not of or 
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for anything. It is precisely because it takes no object 

that it, more than any other phenomenon, resists 

objectification in language" (5). Scarry's 

characterization of pain as that which "causes a reversion 

to the pre-language of cries and groans" (6) again recalls 

Kristeva's "abjection" or the "semiotic." Scarry maps the 

whole terrain of the human psyche between two boundary 

conditions, two "framing events," pain and imagining (164-

65). If pain is an objectless state that "un-makes" or 

deconstructs language, imagining remakes or makes up a 

world by "forcing pain into avenues of objectification," 

hence verbalization (6). The act of writing fiction, in 

this view, has its source in pain and its sUbstance in a 

directing of that pain toward an object in order to re-make 

a world in pain's own terms, which are really not entirely 

its own. This concept of pain is useful to an 

understanding of the economy of pain that marks every 

Dostoevsky novel. As his characters "pass on their pain" 

to others, the reader witnesses the objectification of the 

author's own (epileptic) pain, the translation of his 

physical pain into language. 

In sum, epilepsy as an illness, like disease, woman 

and writing, is associated with the devalued position in 

male/ female, health/disease, and speech/writing 

oppositions. Nevertheless, "epilepsy" as a discursive 

entity, like "woman" as metaphor and writing as pre-
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logical, functions as a pharmakon within the playfulness of 

discourse to decenter all truth claims made about it and to 

subvert the privileged position of its opposite. These 

functions of "epilepsy" are not unique to it, but rather 

are shared by the dominated terms in all binary 

oppositions, because these terms are always already in 

their opposites as the basis of their possibility. 

Epilepsy's associations with hysteria, abjection, 

sexuality, parricide, and pain further implicate it in the 

decentering and subverting functions of the pharmakon 

within these oppositions. Ultimately, epilepsy rewrites 

itself in Dostoevsky's text "in strange new ways" as it 

moves among and between these oppositions. 

To conclude this introduction, I now want to present 

three oppositional structures within the growing body of 

medico-literary studies of Dostoevsky's epilepsy. My aim 

here is simply to identify these structures, which exist as 

implicit assumptions within the literature. In the 

chapters that follow I will show that these oppositions 

break down at the point where epilepsy (the body) and 

writing leak into their opposites as well as into one 

another. 

The first opposition has to do with Dostoevsky's 

experience of epilepsy. Although current medical opinion 

defines epilepsy as a "disorder," historically it has been 

understood as a "disease" and hence as a "poison." To be 
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sure, "disorder" denotes a departure from the "normal," but 

even more, "disease" distinguishes the condition, as other, 

from the subject as self. Dostoevsky adopted the medical 

terminology associated with epilepsy at certain critical 

junctures in his life, as we shall see. But as a person 

who claimed to have experienced an "ecstatic aura" 

preceding his seizures on some occasions, and who reflected 

this experience in his fiction (most notably in the case of 

Prince Myshkin in The Idiot), he also appreciated his 

epileptic experience as a "remedy." Dostoevsky's official 

biographer, N.N. Strakhov, reports his description of this 

sublime and religious experience: 

Many times F.M. [Dostoevsky] told me that before 

an attack he would have minutes of an enraptured 

state. "For several instants," he would say, "I 

experience a happiness that is impossible in an 

ordinary state, and of which other people have no 

conception. I feel full harmony in myself and in 

the whole world, and the feeling is so strong and 

sweet that for a few seconds of such bliss one 

could give up ten years of life, perhaps all of 

life." (Qtd in Rice 83-84) 

sophie Kovalevsky, a mathematician and the younger sister 

of the woman Dostoevsky had hoped to marry, in her memoirs 

also quotes Dostoevsky's affirmation of the blissful nature 

of the aura: 
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"I felt," said F.M., "that heaven descended to 

earth and swallowed me. I really attained God, 

and was imbued with him .... AII of you healthy 

people ... don't even suspect what happiness is, 

that happiness which we epileptics experience for 

a second before an attack .... I don't know whether 

that blessedness lasts seconds or hours or 

months, but trust my word, all the joys which 

life can give I would not take in exchange for 

it!" (Qtd in Rice 84) 

The dual nature of his epileptic experience caused 

Dostoevsky to portray it in "dialectical" terms and to pose 

the question with Myshkin, "What, after all, was to be made 

of reality?" (The Idiot 246). At least in this instance, 

the question of whether epilepsy is poison or remedy 

remains undecided. 

This basic dichotomy between epilepsy as poison and as 

remedy is reflected in two other oppositions. First, 

epilepsy is viewed as having had either a harmful or a 

beneficial effect on Dostoevsky's literary creativity. 

Theophile Alajouanine, a successor of Charcot at the 

salpetriere, comes down solidly on the side of epilepsy as 

an integral part of Dostoevsky's creativity: "It would be 

naive to consider that Dostoiewski's epilepsy is the 

essential origin of his genius, but it was surely an 

exceptional experience which had driven him in the way 
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towards manifesting his original vision" (Alajouanine 217). 

In addition, since the romantic period, with its popular 

ideology of supernaturalism, disease had generally been 

understood to enhance and intensify the psychic and 

spiritual experiences of authors so as to increase the 

literary value of their works. On the "poison" side, 

though, the renowned epileptologist Henri Gastaut asserts 

that "the genius of Dostoevsky was innate and developed in 

spite of his epileptic condition, not because of it" 

("Involuntary Contribution" 187). Concomitant with this 

conclusion is Gastaut's judgment that Dostoevsky's ecstatic 

aura is nothing more than "unconscious mythologizing" 

(193). Literary critic Jacques Catteau's study Dostoevsky 

and the Process of Literary Creation investigates the 

relationship between epilepsy and creativity in the 

greatest depth so far attempted. In agreement with 

Gastaut, Catteau concludes: "Given Dostoyevsky's spiritual 

energy and creative health in the face of the epilepsy 

which was an undoubted handicap to his creativity, it is 

manifestly wrong to postulate a causal connection between 

his illness and his genius" (118). 

Although I reserve my treatment of this matter for a 

subsequent chapter, I must point out here the oddity that, 

notwithstanding the position stated here, Catteau 

nevertheless argues that later in Dostoevsky's career "the 

pathological as such was eradicated, dissolved in a 
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psychology which goes beyond the distinction between 

healthy and unhealthy" (118). Furthermore, he advocates 

that Dostoevsky superceded the normal/abnormal opposition 

in his own mind: "The contrast between normal and abnormal 

disappears, to be replaced by the complementarity of normal 

and supernormal, not because Dostoevsky celebrated illness, 

but because he accepted it" (126). Here epilepsy appears 

to have leaked out of the "pathological" and "abnormal" 

categories, indicating that it may have been, after all, 

more than just a poison. The importance of the ambivalent 

nature of Dostoevsky's illness, as well as his way of 

dealing with it, for his art is also affirmed by James 

Rice, who concludes, 

In every regard Dostoevsky's greatness lies not 

in the denial of illness but in its acceptance 

and mastery, and in the discovery (and invention, 

to be sure) of polymorphous and polyphonic values 

precisely within his pathological condition, 

which he consciously and ingeniously negotiated 

through art. (234) 

The dichotomous ways in which Dostoevsky's illness has 

been diagnosed in this century comprise a third opposition. 

On the one hand, many neurologists have diagnosed his 

condition as some form of epilepsy. They are united in 

their view of epilepsy as an organic brain disease, 

although the specific form of epilepsy Dostoevsky had 
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remains in dispute. Most authorities have now accepted the 

diagnosis of temporal lobe epilepsy (TLE). Gastaut opts 

for "primary generalized epilepsy of grand mal type" 

("Involuntary Contribution" 192), although he later revised 

his position to one of openness on the question ("New 

Comments" 408). This switch has significant implications 

for the question of the ecstatic aura, since Gastaut had 

previously argued that the absence of the aura in 

generalized epilepsy proves that Dostoevsky had never 

experienced such an aura; however, curiously, Gastaut 

ignores these implications. I will take up this matter 

again in Chapter Four, on The Idiot, in which the ecstatic 

aura plays such a vital role. 

Seemingly opposed to a diagnosis of organic epilepsy 

is Freud's diagnosis of Dostoevsky's "so-called epilepsy" 

as "hystero-epilepsy--that is, as severe hysteria" (179). 

Although Freud qualifies his diagnosis by saying it is only 

"highly probable" and that "we cannot be completely certain 

on this point" (179), he nevertheless builds his entire 

case for Dostoevsky's Oedipal complex upon his diagnosis of 

affective, versus organic, epilepsy. Nathan Rosen has 

recently attempted to synthesize these two divergent views. 

He points to medical evidence that hysterical and epileptic 

seizures are difficult to distinguish in arguing that 

"there is no neat either/or opposition between hysterical 

and epileptic seizures" (112). For Rosen it is important 
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to show that medical and psychoanalytic explanations of 

Dostoevsky's illness are not mutually exclusive because he 

wishes "to reestablish the crucial connection between 

epilepsy and parricide" (109). I will take up this issue 

again in the discussion of The Brothers Karamazov in 

Chapter Five. For now, I merely suggest that the breakdown 

of each of these oppositions is already under way in 

Dostoevsky's writing and that the work/play of the 

pharmakon to deconstruct these oppositions will be observed 

and discussed in the readings of Dostoevsky's novels that I 

now proceed to offer. 



45 

NOTES 

1. Kathryn Montgomery Hunter suggests that postmodern 

criticism--and she mentions deconstructionist criticism 

specifically--might be "the source of a genuine union of 

medicine and literature" (297). 

2. Theological Dictionary of the New Testament (Ed. 

Gerhard Kittel) is a standard reference work in Biblical 

studies. 

3. storytelling is linked to disease in the life and 

work of Isak Dinesen as well. Susan Hardy Aiken sees the 

pharmakon at work in Dinesen's transmutation of the curse 

and "poison" of venereal disease into a source of 

narrative, so that disease is, in Dinesen's words, "turned 

into loveliness." Aiken comments suggestively that the 

pharmakon "marks another of those ambiguous moments in 

which Dinesen blurs the boundaries between life and text" 

(110). 

4. Kristeva sees the dual movement of abjection in 

Dostoevsky's The Possessed, where the ecstatic epileptic 

and suicidal Kirilov reflects on his five-second experience 

of eternal harmony: "Abjection then wavers between the 

fading away of all meaning and humanity •.. and the ecstasy 

of an ego that, having lost its other and its objects, 

reaches, at the precise moment of this suicide, the height 

of harmony with the promised land" (Powers 18). 

5. I am indebted to Professor willis Konick for this 



phrase and this concept. 

6. The most prominent exponents of this view are 

Alajouanine, Geschwind, Cirignotta, and Voskuil. 

46 



CHAPTER TWO 

THE ARTIST AS PHAHMAKEUS AND PHARMAKOS 

IN THE LANDLADY 
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The publication of The Landlady in 1847 marks a 

critical juncture in the life and career of Fyodor 

Dostoevsky. The tremendous acclaim he had received from 

the renowned literary critic Vissarion Belinsky and the 

general public for his first novel, Poor Folk, in 1845 

ended abruptly with the publication of the brutally 

criticized The Double the following year, and as a result 

his popularity and self-confidence were considerably 

eroded. Moreover, a much less visible struggle was also 

going on at this time, a struggle with a persistent yet 

unknown illness with some rather alarming symptoms that he 

would eventually corne to call "epilepsy." He wrote his 

brother Mikhail, cryptically, that for two years he had 

suffered from "a strange, moral ailment" (Voskuil 662). 

Hence, when Dostoevsky was engaged in writing The Landlady 

he was simultaneously preoccupied with his strangely ailing 

body and the question of his creative genius in the face of 

an illness now bound up with it. 

Accordingly, in The Landlady epilepsy figures the 

author's quest to understand the nature and implications of 

his illness as well as the potential and limits of his 

much-lauded creativity. Epilepsy in this novella is 
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ostensibly a metaphor for the sickness of a social world 

weakened historically by a sadomasochistic relationship 

between the Russian people and their religious authorities 

and folk traditions. It is an almost allegorical marking 

of the evil in that world, very much as a "moral," or 

spiritual, and supernatural ailment. But in the subtext of 

this novel epilepsy also acts as a pharmakon to decenter 

its narrative structure, the identities of its main 

characters, and ultimately writing as "truth," "idea," or 

"system." As a writing on and of the body, epilepsy is a 

metaphor for a writing that, as differance, subverts the 

most standard metaphysical and physiological oppositions. 

Belinsky, whom Joseph Frank calls "the most important 

cultural force of his time" (Seeds 97), had heralded 

Dostoevsky as a "great talent" upon reading Poor Folk, a 

novel that, in Belinsky's words, "reveals such secrets of 

life and characters in Russia as no one before him even 

dreamed of" (Seeds 138). Belinsky was also something of a 

father figure to the young author. Ivan Turgenev notes 

that the critic treated him like his own "little boy" 

(Seeds 159). As a result of Belinsky's critical acclaim, 

Dostoevsky's fame attained a feverish peak, as 1.1. Panaev, 

a member of the Belinsky circle, attests: "Here is a 

little genius just born, and whose works in time will kill 

off all the rest of literature past and present. Bow down! 

Bow down!" (Seeds 159). Apparently, Dostoevsky swallowed 
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all this praise whole. He writes his brother Mikhail: 

Well, brother, I think that my fame will never be 

greater than it is now. Everywhere an 

unbelievable esteem, a passionate curiosity about 

me •..• Everybody considers me some sort of 

prodigy. I can't even open my mouth without it 

being repeated in all quarters that Dostoevsky 

said this or Dostoevsky thinks of doing 

that .... Really, brother, if I began to recount 

all my successes, there would not be enough paper 

for them .... I tell you quite frankly that I am 

now almost drunk with my own glory. (Seeds 160) 

The zenith of his fame proved to be short-lived, 

however. Even before the publication of The Double there 

were signs that the critical estimation of the author's 

genius would be severely qualified. Turgenev walked out 

halfway through a reading of the first few chapters of The 

Double at Belinsky's house. Although Belinsky liked what 

he heard, even Dostoevsky later understood that Belinsky 

was still "under the spell of the charm of Poor Folk" 

(Harden x). After a series of scathing reviews that 

attacked the novel as longwinded and boring, and the author 

as immature and inexperienced, Belinsky initially came to 

Dostoevsky's defense, admitting the existence of only a 

single flaw: the various characters' identical language. 

But in a January 1847 review article, Belinsky joined the 
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ranks of Dostoevsky's harsher critics, attacking the 

fantastic aspects of the hero's deranged mind: "In our day 

the fantastic can have a place only in madhouses, not in 

literature, and be the domain of doctors, not poets ll 

(Harden xiv). Predictably, the effect of such criticism on 

Dostoevsky was devastating: liAs for me, for a certain time 

I even fell into despair. I have a terrible fault: 

boundless pride and ambition. The idea that I had not 

lived up to expectations and had ruined a thing that could 

have been a great work killed me ll (Harden xv). In 

composing The Landlady he sought desperately to reestablish 

his reputation among the critics and in his own mind by 

getting back in touch with the creative source within: III 

am writing my Landlady. It's already turning out to be 

better than Poor Folk. It's of the same kind. My pen is 

guided by a source of inspiration rising directly from the 

soul ll (Seeds 334). But shortly thereafter he and Belinsky 

broke off relations altogether, and early in 1848 Belinsky 

repudiated his onetime golden boy once and for all: 

The Landlady--what terrible rubbish! ... He's 

written something after that too, but each work 

of his is a new decline .•.. I really puffed him 

up, my friend, in considering Dostoevsky--a 

genius! ... I, the leading critic, behaved like an 

ass to the nth degree. (Seeds 181) 

Clearly, in the years 1846-48, Dostoevsky was struggling to 
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salvage not only some sense of his own creative genius, but 

his very self-esteem as a writer as well. When, in May 

1848, Dostoevsky received news of the great critic's death, 

his struggle took the form of an epileptic fit, which he 

experienced that night at the house of stepan Dmitrievich 

Yanovsky. 

Dostoevsky's long-time doctor and friend Yanovsky had 

suspected the symptoms of epilepsy in his patient as early 

as 1846, although he did not make a definitive diagnosis 

until 1857. Yanovsky's memoirs clearly establish both that 

Dostoevsky suffered from epilepsy before his arrest and 

exile to Siberia and that the doctor was aware of the 

nature of the illness at that time: 

The late FMD suffered from the falling sickness 

while still in Petersburg, furthermore for three 

or perhaps even more years before his arrest in 

the Petrashevsky case, thus before his exile to 

Siberia. The point is that this grave ailment, 

called Epilepsia--or falling sickness, appeared 

in F.M. in 1846, 1847, and 1848 in a slight 

degree. Meanwhile, though those not close to him 

didn't notice this, the patient himself 

(although, it is true, vaguely) was aware of his 

illness and usually called it "Kondrashka with an 

aura." (Qtd in Rice 7) 

The symptoms when Dostoevsky first consulted Dr. Yanovsky 
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in May 1846 included uneven pulse, high blood pressure ("as 

in women and people of nervous temperament," the doctor 

observes), vertigo or fainting spells (kondrashka), and 

hallucinations. Soon, however, the patient began having 

life-threatening epileptic seizures. In fact, even before 

consulting Yanovsky, Dostoevsky had experienced at least 

two episodes of severe seizures. The first attack carne in 

January 1846, after he had seen a funeral procession. A 

second fit carne after a party in the summer of the same 

year. The first of three attacks witnessed by Yanovsky in 

these early years occurred in July 1847, when Dostoevsky 

was working on The Landlady. According to his memoirs, 

Yanovsky was drawn "by some irresistible but unfounded 

urgency" to return from his summer horne to Petersburg a day 

early. Then, instead of taking the usual route horne, he 

went to Senate Square "quite instinctively, without asking 

why, under the influence of some agitated sensation." 

There, in the midst of a fit, was Dostoevsky, who cried 

out, "Here, here is the one who will save me" (Rice 10-11). 

Dostoevsky's belief in Yanovsky's magical premonitions and 

healing power strongly suggest that in his mind his 

physician loomed as a pharmakeus figure. 

According to Joseph Frank, The Landlady fits into the 

genre of the Romantic supernatural with its melodramatic 

events and heightened epic-ballad style of narration. Its 

excessive use of Gothic and Romantic accessories, such as 
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Murin's "magnetic" eyes and his lightning-charged crackling 

glances, elicited Belinsky's ridicule. Its style and plot

motifs are remarkably similar to Gogol's, who drew upon 

Ukrainian folklore and Cossack folk-tales. Indeed, there 

is an amazing similarity in plot elements with Gogol's A 

Terrible Vengeance. The heroine has the same name 

(Katerina) and is involved in an incestuous relationship 

with her father, who murders her mother and holds her in 

bondage by the occult power he possesses as a sorcerer. 

The parallels are so extensive, in fact, that if Dostoevsky 

really wrote this work "directly from the soul," one would 

have to conclude that his soul was inhabited by Gogol. The 

distinctive twist that Dostoevsky adds is the dreamer

character of the story, Ordynov, who is the prototype of 

many subsequent creations in this mode by the author. 

Frank alleges, on the one hand, that Dostoevsky failed to 

resuscitate the Romantic tradition of Gogol and Hoffmann 

because he developed the dreamer-character insufficiently 

and thus added no new significance to the tradition (Seeds 

334-35). On the other hand, Mikhail Bakhtin hails 

Dostoevsky's reworking of the Gogolian material in his 

earlier works (he specifically mentions The Landlady, 76n3) 

according to the novelist's "new principle" of illuminating 

the hero's self-consciousness as a reality all its own: 

"the whole world took on a new look--although in essence 

almost no new non-Gogolian material had been introduced by 
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Dostoevsky" (49). This new principle constitutes a 

considerable step toward the creation of a decentered 

narrative in that the traditional approach with the author 

as "center!! gives way to what Bakhtin calls "dialogism." 

In The Landlady this decentering effect carries over 

into narrative structure. The structural center of the 

novella is not any single character or event, but is 

dispersed across the three main characters and their 

interactions. This tripartite structure is graphically 

symbolized by the structure of the new lodgings Ordynov 

cohabits with his new landlord (Murin) and landlady 

(Katerina): "one rather large room, divided into three by 

two partitions" (71). The novel is a doubling of this 

structure; it consists of two parts, each divided into 

three sections. The first part focuses on Ordynov: 

section one is a narrative of how he finds his way to his 

new lodgings; the second section relates how he becomes 

obsessed with Katerina, falls ill and dreams deliriously, 

finally confronting Murin in the landlord's bedroom; and in 

the third section Ordynov investigates Murin in 

conversations with others. The second part focuses more on 

Katerina: in the first section she tells the story of how 

she fell into bondage to Murin; in the next section her 

fortune is told by Murin on his "deathbed"; and in the 

final section Ordynov and Murin discuss their relationships 

to her, with the novel ending at the point of Ordynov's 
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conversation with Yaroslav Ilyitch about Murin's 

whereabouts. From this simple schema it can be seen that, 

although Parts One and Two focus primarily on Ordynov and 

Katerina, the pharmakeus and epileptic figure Murin 

infiltrates both parts and supplants the focal characters, 

actually becoming the focal point of the narrative by the 

end of each part. But just as Murin crosses the 

"partitions" of the novel's structure, so the three 

characters cross the architectural and interpersonal 

boundaries of their habitation, thus disrupting their own 

identities in favor of a non-oppositional 

intersubjectivity. In virtually every section of the 

narrative, one or two of the characters move out of their 

own room and into the room of the other. sometimes 

Katerina goes to Ordynov to nurse him or to tell him her 

story: at other times Ordynov barges into his landlord's 

bedroom. The net result is a blurring of the boundaries 

between the characters that mirrors the novel's continually 

displaced narrative structure. 

A blurred thematic focus accompanies the novel's 

dec entered narrative structure. Frank's view that the 

novel focuses thematically on "Kater ina and her relation 

both to Murin and Ordynov" (Seeds 342) fails to account for 

the extent to which the latter two characters participate 

in the masochistic dynamic that Frank sees as the major 

theme. For Frank that dynamic is best summarized by Rudolf 



Neuhauser: 

The Russian soul enslaved by centuries-old 

national and religious traditions has become 

intoxicated by a narcissistic complex of self

lacerations and enjoyment of humiliation and 

lacks the power to renounce the oppressive 

traditions. (57) 
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But, although Katerina is important to the development of 

the theme of masochism, Ordynov's role is also crucial in 

this connection. Frank's argument that "the psychology of 

[Ordynov] is sketched in briefly but not really developed" 

(342) greatly understates the thorough analysis of 

Ordynov's psychological development in childhood at the 

beginning of the novel, blunts the force of his 

capitulation to the masochistic mindset in the end, and 

fails to account for the intersubjectivity established 

between the three main characters (by, I will soon argue, 

the shifting signifier of epilepsy). Neuhauser also sees 

Katerina as the novel's center; he calls her "the 

'landlady' of the title." And he takes the landlady, and 

thus Katerina, as a symbol of "the Russian people, the 

Russian soul" (49). Frank follows Neuhauser, calling 

Katerina "a symbolic image of the Russian people" (Years 

95). 

There are two other problems with Frank and 

Neuhauser's reading of Katerina. First, the "landlady" is 
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a shifting signifier that refers to two other women besides 

Katerina in the course of the plot. Ordynov's original 

landlady is a "very poor, elderly widow of a government 

clerk" (133) whose move away from Petersburg sets him and 

the entire plot into motion. His second landlady, Tinchen 

(he rents these lodgings before, but does not move in until 

after, he inhabits Katerina's flat), is the daughter of a 

German named Spiess. As father-and-daughter landlords, 

they double Murin and Katerina. Tinchen also doubles 

Katerina as an erotic object for Ordynov: "the pretty 

Tinchen, morality apart, was everything that could have 

been desired" (209). More importantly, it is the original 

landlady, as much as Katerina, who symbolizes the soul of 

the Russian people: 

Domna Savishna? .. A good-hearted, truly noble old 

lady! Do you know, I used to have an almost 

filial respect for her. Some of the exalted 

quality of our forefathers' days used to shine 

forth from that life which had almost run its 

course; as one looked at her, one seemed to see 

before one the living embodiment of our 

venerable, majestic past ... I mean .•. there was 

something so poetic about her! (162) 

If Katerina symbolizes the Russian people, it is only 

because she, after Domna Savishna, takes her place in a 

chain of landladies who, as feminine, represent Russia's 
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noble and poetic history. Therefore, the novel cannot be 

said to focus on a single character; rather its narrative 

and thematic structure remain multi-centered and displaced 

from one focal point to another. 

As both a pharmakeus and an epileptic, Murin functions 

as a pharmakon to such an extent that he is the figure who 

most serves to decenter the characters' identities. First, 

he is clearly cast in the role of a pharmakeus. As Derrida 

points out, the pharmakeus is a magician, a sorcerer, even 

a poisoner (117). Katerina tells Ordynov how Murin reads 

to her from mysterious, heretical books that exert an 

irresistible control over her. He possesses many such 

books, which he keeps on a table with his writing 

implements (i.e. he is the custodian of the pharmakon of 

writing). As Yaroslav Ilyitch explains, Murin also has 

prophetic powers, and there is a suggestion that he may 

have placed a curse on some who have aroused his anger. He 

is a wizard whom Katerina begs to tell her fortune. He 

even has a poisonous effect on Ordynov: when the latter 

hears Katerina's tale of her bondage to her master "an 

uncontrollable, unbearable disturbance coursed like poison 

through his veins" (181). When Katerina tells the story of 

how Murin gained power over her even as he was killing her 

parents, she calls him "my enemy and satan" (175). And 

referring to Katerina's father's fatal fall into a red-hot 

cauldron, a mill worker says, "the devil must have pushed 
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him" (179). When, after a fit, Murin lies at death's 

doorstep and Ordynov considers killing him, Murin somehow 

rises from his deathbed and reasserts his power over the 

impotent pair. At the same time that Murin wields demonic 

powers, however, he also practices the healing arts. He 

tells Ordynov that if it were not for "the mistress," "I'd 

have cured you, cured you well and truly, I know the right 

remedy, too" (206). As a man with occult powers who writes 

the secrets of death and healing, of poison and remedy, 

Murin fits Derrida's description of the pharmakeus 

completely: he is "a being that no 'logic' can confine 

within a noncontradictory definition, an individual of the 

demonic species, neither god nor man, neither immortal nor 

mortal, neither living nor dead" (117). 

Since he is so strongly marked as a pharmakeus, 

Murin's true identity remains ambiguous. His origin is 

unknown, although he is known by Katerina and Yaroslav to 

have been a successful merchant. From the point of view of 

social respectability, represented by Yaroslav, he is an 

innocent victim of a natural disaster that destroyed his 

factory and ships, and as a result is occasionally overcome 

with fits of temporary insanity--even as Katerina asserts 

that he is not a victim but a victimizer. Some see him as 

an artist, others as a sorcerer. As much as the reader 

wants to decide against Murin and believe that he is a 

member of the gang of thieves discovered at the end of the 



novel, the question of his participation remains 

undecidable. And as much as he strongly controls 

Katerina's IIweak heart,1I he also weakly submits to her 

wishes. For example, when Ordynov follows his future 

landlords and seeks to rent their room, Murin first turns 

him away, but then angrily takes him in when Katerina 

protests; as he says, III never cross her in anything now ll 

(203). All this evidence qualifies Murin as a Derridian 

pharmakeus, a species of pharmakon characterized by 

ambivalence, ambiguity, and undecidability. 
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The ambiguity of this pharmakon, it turns out, extends 

beyond Murin to Ordynov and Katerina; they, like him, are 

thoroughly ambivalent. Ordynov fancies himself an artist, 

but the question underlying this novel is how much merit 

there is to this claim. Although he seeks to liberate 

Katerina from the powerful hold of her master, the form 

that liberation would take would be his own obsessive 

possession of her. Ordynov also shares Murin's role as 

possessor of the pharmakon of writing: Katerina expresses 

surprise when she finds that Ordynov, like Murin, owns a 

lot of books. Most importantly, the imagery of the 

pharmakon-as-poison is applied as much to Ordynov as to his 

landlord. At the beginning of the novel the narrator says 

that Ordynov's passion for book-learning IIpoisoned his rest 

at night with a slow, intoxicating venom II (135). Whereas, 

for some, book-learning acts as a remedy, lIa kind of ready 
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capital," for Ordynov it is "an armament directed against 

himself" (135). Also, in the midst of his dream of 

childhood bliss, "a mysterious old man" appears and infuses 

him with "the first, slow poison of bitterness and tears" 

(153). Then, when he approaches Murin with a dagger to 

kill him, "a hideous black thought slithered like a serpent 

into his brain" (198). Finally, when he hears Katerina's 

tale of bondage, "an uncontrollable, unbearable disturbance 

coursed like poison through his veins" (181). Ordynov, 

too, is a polymorphous pharmakon: as an artist inhabited 

by both curative and poisonous powers he supplements and 

doubles Murin as a pharmakeus. 

Katerina is also cast as a poisonous pharmakon; she 

too flips over into her opposite. Murin decides she is 

poisonous, calling her head a "cunning serpent" that "can 

hear the truth in its entirety, yet still not seem to know 

or understand." To preserve her "cunning freedom" she 

takes what she can by intelligence: to get the rest she 

will "intoxicate" the mind with her beauty and her evil eye 

(195). Murin makes her a scapegoat, a pharmakos, for his 

own weakness: "beauty destroys strength: even a heart of 

iron will crack down the middle!" (195). He tells ordynov 

that the chirurgical Council has diagnosed her as incurably 

mad. Yet it is Katerina who introduces a pharmakon that 

reveals the truth about her relationship to Murin. She 

removes her master's writing implements (pharmakon as 
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poison) from the table and replaces them with wine and 

goblets (pharmakon as remedy). Under the influence of the 

drug she reveals her true feelings about "old man" Murin 

and under her urging he tells lithe whole truth" in telling 

her fortune (195). Katerina's flipping between opposites-

and the shifting of identities that results--is most 

readily seen in the contrasting ways in which she relates 

to Ordynov. At the end of her personal narrative, Katerina 

and ordynov share a level of understanding beyond words 

"because her life had become his life, her woe, his woe" 

(175). But under the power of Murin's possession, she 

glances at Ordynov lias though all his enemy's mockery had 

transferred itself into her eyes" (197). Another element 

of ambiguity in Katerina is her artistry. She is the only 

character who actually produces anything artistic in the 

novel. The tale she tells Ordynov about how she was 

victimized by Murin is very poetic, and the song she sings 

to Ordynov in his illness is melodic and restorative. 

Perhaps Katerina is the true pharmakeus in this novel; but, 

then again, like epilepsy and weakness, artistry is shared 

by all three characters. The result is a transposition of 

their identities on all three of these levels. 

Murin's role in decentering the identities of the 

other two main characters depends upon not only his 

figuration as a pharmakeus, but also his figuration as an 

epileptic; in fact, the conjunction of these two dimensions 
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of his character makes him an ideal pharmakon figure. 

Murin is specifically identified as epileptic, at least in 

the consciousness of Ordynov. The novel's action climaxes 

at the end of the second section, when Ordynov enters his 

landlords' bedroom, prompting Murin to take a gun, shoot 

errantly at him, and then fall into a fit: "Murin lay on 

the floor; he was being racked by convulsions, his face was 

distorted with agony, and foam was visible on his twisted 

lips. Ordynov realized that the unhappy man was suffering 

an acute fit of epilepsy" (156). Later, Yaroslav tells 

Ordynov that once Murin had made a similar attempt on the 

life of a young merchant in a morbid "fit" of insanity 

(163). And near the novel's conclusion, as Murin, 

Katerina, and Ordynov indulge in an unholy communion, Murin 

shows the unmistakable premonitory signs of an epileptic 

attack: "His eyes became red as live coals. It was 

evident that their hectic lustre and the sudden, corpse

like blueness of his face heralded a fresh attack of his 

infirmity" (194-95). These descriptions are remarkably 

vivid for the author's first creation of an epileptic 

character, and suggest that Dostoevsky must have had a 

greater awareness of the nature of his own illness than 

Jacques Catteau's analysis--that he was only engaging in a 

"creative interrogation" of his own unknown illness at the 

time (118)--would allow. 

The significance of epilepsy in The Landlady extends 
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further, however, than its mere association with the 

pharmakeus figure Murin. Referring to his "black 

infirmity," Murin tells Ordynov, "When the calamity arrives 

it doesn't knock at the door, but steals in like a thief!" 

(190). Here is an obvious biblical allusion to the coming 

of the Lord "like a thief in the night" (I Thess. 5:2). 

This allusion lends to epilepsy the force of a divine 

advent and judgment. But the full force of Murin's thief 

imagery is only felt at the conclusion of the novel when 

Yaroslav informs Ordynov that "a \vhole gang of thieves" had 

been discovered in the house where Ordynov had lived with 

Murin and Katerina. Although the novel ends on a note of 

uncertainty as to whether Murin had actually been involved 

with the brigands, it strongly suggests that he was (212-

13). Murin therefore becomes more than a pharmakeus and a 

victim of epilepsy. He also personifies a link between 

epilepsy and thieves, although his participation in the 

evil remains ambiguous in the true style of a pharmakon. 

In the character of Murin, therefore, the pharmakon, the 

pharmakeus, and epilepsy are all united. 

Jacques Catteau argues that the reason Dostoevsky 

endows Murin with epilepsy is that "he repressed it, 

relegating it in his creation to the black arsenal of 

mysticism and sorcery surrounding Murin" (122). Since 

Catteau's scheme of the development of Dostoevsky's 

epilepsy and art places The Landlady in the phase when he 
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was unaware of but creatively interrogating his illness, he 

stresses that this novel "does not prove that Dostoevsky 

already knew he was epileptic" (121-22). Rather, Catteau 

says, the author resisted admitting the possibility that he 

had epilepsy because he was "repelled and horrified" by it. 

Catteau admits, however, that Dostoevsky's creation of 

Murin "is the one exception [to his strategy of 

repression], revealing delibp.rate blindness, a repressed 

admission" (122). This "repressed admission" has greater 

significance than even Catteau attaches to it, though. 

Epilepsy not only appears, full-bodied, in Murin: it also 

leaks out onto Ordynov and Katerina, thereby dispersing and 

disseminating epilepsy and subverting the normal/ 

pathological opposition. If Dostoevsky displaces epilepsy 

onto an evil figure in an act of repression, he also 

identifies with his epileptoid hero and heroine enough that 

the repressed returns to him. Epilepsy thus deconstructs 

the conventional levels of Dostoevsky's text and then 

unsettles Dostoevsky as text in the bargain. 

As the plot unfolds it becomes increasingly more clear 

that Ordynov is afflicted with epilepsy. Early in the 

story he alternates between complete loss of consciousness 

and a sleep that is not sleep "but a kind of agonizing, 

morbid oblivion" (148). Losing consciousness is, of 

course, one of the primary signs of a generalized epileptic 

fit, and "morbid oblivion" accurately describes the death-
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like quality of Dostoevsky's own "moral ailment." But if 

this description only suggests that Ordynov may be 

suffering from epilepsy, the penultimate section of the 

novel leaves no doubt that he, like Murin, is afflicted 

with the disease. Speaking from the bed in which he is 

recovering from his fit, Murin says to ordynov: "Who could 

have known that you too were afflicted with the black 

infirmity?" (190). 

An especially important aspect of Ordynov's epileptic 

experience is its dialectical form as fit and ecstatic 

aura. As his passionate obsession with Katerina grows, 

Ordynov tries to stave off a fall into an endless dream: 

with horror he tried to resist the doom-laden 

sense of fatalism that oppressed him; then, in a 

moment of the most intense and desperate struggle 

some unknown force struck him down once more and 

he felt himself clearly losing consciousness 

again ••. with a howl of anguish and despair. (152) 

At other times Ordynov experiences "moments of unbearable, 

annihilating happiness, when his vital energies intensified 

convulsively throughout his whole metabolism." He is then 

so overcome with a sense of hopefulness that "he wanted to 

scream with ecstasy" and feels that "the very thread of 

existence itself was in danger of snapping" (152). 

There are two passages in Dostoevsky that are widely 

acknowledged as descriptions of the ecstatic aura the 
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author allegedly experienced before an epileptic fit. One 

is from The Possessed, when Kirilov says, 

There are seconds--they come five or six at a 

time--when you suddenly feel the presence of 

eternal harmony in all its perfection .... The most 

terrifying part of it is that it is so terribly 

obvious and it's such a joy. If it lasted for 

more than five seconds, the soul wouldn't be able 

to stand it; it would have to disappear. (609) 

The most famous description of the ecstatic aura appears in 

The Idiot, where Myshkin tells of his experience just 

before a fit: "suddenly in the midst of sadness, spiritual 

darkness, and a feeling of oppression, there were instants 

when it seemed his brain was on fire, and in an 

extraordinary surge all his vital forces would be 

intensified" (245). These passages and their contexts have 

several elements in common with the description of 

Ordynov's ecstatic aura: the feeling of oppression 

preceding the fit; the overwhelming sense of joy, hope, and 

ecstasy; the unendurable nature of the experience; and the 

intensification of all life forces. The passage from The 

Landlady is clearly an analog of the other two; even 

catteau classifies Ordynov's experience as a "psychic 

aura," although he is careful to distinguish it from the 

"ecstatic aura" of Dostoevsky's later, fully developed 

epilepsy (129). Therefore, the same epilepsy "dialectic" 
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that operates in The Idiot and that underlies The Possessed 

is also at work here. 

As James Rice observes, there is reason to believe 

that by 1847 Dostoevsky understood his ecstatic aura to be 

a symptom of epilepsy. Relying on Dr. Yanovsky's memoir of 

1885, Rice thinks it is "reasonably certain" that 

Dostoevsky read M.H. Romberg's 1843 textbook that lists 

"sensory, motor, and psychic auras" and "rarely--an 

extraordinary euphoria" as premonitory symptoms of epilepsy 

(Rice 9-10). I think that Dostoevsky had already 

experienced some form of ecstatic aura when he wrote The 

Landlady and that he reflects this experience in this 

novella more than twenty years before the acknowledged 

ecstatic aura descriptions in The Idiot and The Possessed. 

In addition, I believe that at this time Dostoevsky knew he 

had epilepsy, although he was not admitting it even to 

himself, and that in The Landlady (as Catteau says) he 

attempted to displace the disease onto the character Murin, 

so much so that, as we have seen, epilepsy leaks out onto 

the other characters. The most important aspect of this 

leakage is that it is Ordynov who experiences the ecstatic 

aura, not Murin. For the "evil" figure Murin, epilepsy is 

a "poison" only, while epilepsy as "remedy" is bestowed 

upon Ordynov. This dichotomy makes sense in light of the 

fact that Ordynov, the hero, is a young artist experiencing 

a crisis of creativity, just like Dostoevsky. To the 



69 

extent that Dostoevsky identifies with his hero, when 

epilepsy leaks onto ordynov it also leaks back onto the 

author himself. Therefore, epilepsy figures the leap of 

the pharmakon from poison to remedy, just as it figures the 

dominant question on Dostoevsky's mind at the time: 

whether the artist (himself) is a genius or a failure. 

Moreover, although the nature of the illness is less 

clear in her case, Katerina as well suffers from an illness 

with epileptic symptoms. While attending to Ordynov in his 

sickness she says, "I've been ill myself, and I know" 

(149). When Ordynov awakens her sense of guilt by asking 

her whether she had a mother, she lapses into a fit-like 

state: 

Katerina had turned as white as a sheet. She sat 

staring fixedly into space, her lips were blue, 

like those of a corpse, and her eyes were clouded 

with dumb, tormented agony. Slowly she rose to 

her feet, took two steps forward and collapsed 

with a piercing wail before the icon ••. Jerky, 

incoherent words broke from within her. She lost 

consciousness ••.• A moment later she opened her 

eyes, raised herself on one elbOW, looked around 

her and seized his hand. (172-73) 

The shared epileptic condition of the novel's three main 

characters is the primary means by which their identities 

merge into a sort of intersubjectivity. Epilepsy moves 
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between them just as the pharmakon passes between opposites 

and locations. 

The passage just quoted also marks the conjunction of 

epilepsy-as-a-pharmakon and woman; that is, a "gynetic" 

moment in the narrative by the standards of Alice Jardine. 

This moment begins at the very end of the first part where 

Katerina is "trembling allover with agitation" (167). The 

first part even ends on an ellipsis that carries her 

anguish over to the next part; that is, the woman's crisis 

occurs literally in the space "between the acts." The 

entire section that follows the opening of part two then 

relates her "convulsive" and "incoherent" attempt to 

explain what she is feeling. Confronted with her desperate 

sadness, Ordynov is gripped by "a strange, morbid sense of 

compassion for her enigmatic suffering," and he alternates 

between being "paralysed with ecstasy" and "sobs, 

convulsive and painful" (172). with his voice coming 

"straight from his heart" he asks her, "Did you have a 

natural mother, and did she cuddle you as a child, or did 

you grow accustomed, like I, to being alone?" (172). This 

question constitutes a moment of Kristevan abjection for 

both Ordynov and Katerina. In asking it Ordynov relives 

the pain of separation from the mother and Katerina the 

pain of having cast off her mother and having become 

downcast and an outcast herself. It is a moment of silence 

and non-sense: "her voice failed her," "her paralysed 
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tongue could not utter a single word," and she finally 

whispers "in a mysterious, strangled voice" (173). 

Ordynov's features are marked by a "morbid, convulsive 

spasm," and a "convulsive tremor" passes through Katerina's 

entire body; the abject, the hysterical, and the epileptic 

are, therefore, united in this moment. 

The "incoherent tale" that follows is distinctively 

woman's. It is a tale of victimization, of bondage to a 

man who increasingly dominates her--first sexually, by 

appealing to her rivalry with her mother, then 

psychologically, by compounding the burden of her guilt for 

having committed "the unpardonable sin" (incest), and 

finally spiritually, by corrupting her to the point that 

she masochistically enjoys her own irremediable sinfulness. 

Her narrative climaxes with the story of how she was forced 

to choose between her betrothed, Alyosha, and Murin, just 

as she now must choose between her master and Ordynov. 

That Murin interrupts her tale at precisely this point 

shows that in fact she has no choice, for her freedom has 

been taken from her. Although both Katerina and Ordynov 

fall victim to their weak hearts and are unable to use the 

knife they hold against their tormenter, the "weak heart" 

is figured as feminine. Murin says to Ordynov, "Your 

heart's still as passionate as that of a maiden wiping her 

tears away with her sleeve because she's been forsaken!" 

Then Murin applies this weakness to all humanity like the 



grand inquisitor he prefigures: "Give a weak man freedom 

and he'll fetter it himself and give it back to you. A 

foolish heart has no use for freedom!" (208). 
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But although woman becomes a figure for human 

weakness, she is not totally relegated to the realm of 

victimization and silence~ rather, "woman" speaks another 

language in the spaces of the narrative. At the breaking 

point of Ordynov's alternation between ecstasy and torment, 

he hears the "thick, silvery voice" of Katerina singing a 

song: 

Now her voice rose, now it fell, dying 

convulsively, as though it concealed and tenderly 

cherished the restless torment of insatiable, 

repressed desire, desperately hidden in a 

languishing heart~ then once more it overflowed 

in nightingale-like trills and, trembling and 

burning with a passion that was now 

uncontainable, flooded into a veritable sea of 

ecstasy, a sea of mighty resonances, limitless as 

the first moment of bliss" (188). 

Katerina's song mirrors not only Ordynov's feverish 

alternation between extremes, but his ecstatic aura 

experience as well. His transport into seas of ecstasy and 

mighty resonances is reminiscent of Freud's oceanic feeling 

of union with the mother ("the first moment of bliss"). 

This experience is also very similar to Ordynov's dream, in 
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which he relives "the soft, tranquil years of his early 

childhood." A "luminous joy" and an "unextinguishable 

happiness," like the "unbearable, annihilating happiness" 

of his aura, overtake his infant soul "as his mother leaned 

over him, making the sign of the cross over him, kissing 

him and lulling him to sleep with a quiet lullaby" (153). 

After all, Katerina, a mother figure for Ordynov, watches 

over him as he recovers from unconsciousness: "a woman's 

face, wonderfully beautiful and seemingly drenched with 

quiet, motherly tears, was leaning over him with tender 

concern" (148). Later she also makes the sign of the cross 

over him, kisses him, and sings to him. The "sea of 

resonances" that engulfs him indicates that he reenters the 

presymbolic realm of the semiotic. As the words of 

Katerina's song fall upon his ear, he hears only the sounds 

and "a shimmering glimpse of other words" that resonate 

with "a clear and perfect awareness" of his passion (188). 

In the semiotic all is removed but the "shimmering" 

movement of the memory-trace along a chain of signifiers; 

yet within that movement he finds a new level of 

understanding, another truth. This is truly a gynetic 

moment, a point at which "woman" speaks in strange new 

ways, and this moment links the maternal (the semiotic and 

the abject) and the epileptic (the ecstatic aura) in a way 

that makes epilepsy a metaphor for ecriture feminine in The 

Landlady. 
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As IIwoman li and epilepsy are thus united, any strict 

man/woman binary opposition is subverted. In the narrative 

of Katerina's song to Ordynov, although on the surface 

woman is speaking to man, on the interior IIwoman" speaks 

within the man. But the outside/inside opposition 

disappears as well when the narrative frames this entire 

experience by pointing to it as a circumstance in which 

gender identity is undecidable. The song begins lias if in 

response to his anguishll: "there rang out the familiar-

familiar as that inner music heard by a man's soul in the 

hour of joy at being alive, in the hour of tranquil 

happiness--thick, silvery voice of Katerina" (188, my 

emphasis). At the end of the song-narrative the song goes 

on, dying away only when Ordynov gets up from the bed. 

This suggests that the entire experience may have been a 

dream, and thus purely internal. In the end it remains 

undecidable whether Ordynov hears Katerina's voice from 

outside or the "inner music" of his own "man's soul." This 

merging of man and woman in an intersubjectivity beyond 

difference testifies to the extent to which these 

characters' identities have been decentered from their 

supposed positions. 

similarly, the artist's writing is decentered and 

disrupted in so far as it is construed as an attempted 

"truth" or "system. 1I The story of Dostoevsky's hero is the 

story of an artist in the (un)making. At the outset of the 
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narrative, Ordynov's "passion," as we have seen, is book

learning, and the "ecstasy of his passion" blinds him to 

its poisonous effect on his life (135). He withdraws from 

the outer world, taking refuge in his "inner, artistic one" 

(139). His passion, like every other activity in his life, 

takes the form of "an unconscious drive, rather than a 

logically intelligible impulse towards instruction and 

knowledge." Not only do his artistic endeavors have little 

to do with "order" or "system," but they are described by 

metaphors of illness: "all he knew now was the first 

ecstasy, the first fever, the first delirium of the 

artist." His goal is to create a "system," to formulate an 

"idea," and ultimately to produce a "creative achievement" 

with great "originality, truth and distinctiveness" (135). 

Bakhtin notes that this goal reflects Dostoevsky's own 

image of himself as "an artist of the idea" at the 

beginning of his career as a writer (85). Ordynov's 

egotistical fantasies cause him to aspire to a totalized 

system of knowledge, to mystify truth as an essence one 

with itself. Moreover, his artistic obsession and its 

association with disease reflects Dostoevsky's similar 

struggle. Perhaps Dostoevsky's anxiety about his career as 

a writer is echoed by the narrator's comment on Ordynov's 

enterprise: "But the day of creative realization was as 

yet far off, perhaps very far off--perhaps quite 

unattainable!" (135). 
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Ordynov's passion for learning and creativity 

parallels his passion for Katerina; in fact, when he 

becomes obsessed with her he abandons his former passion. 

He loves in the same ways that he creates: instinctively, 

obsessively, and impotently; and although his career as a 

lover supplants his career as a writer, it has the same 

result. When Katerina finally rejects him, under Murin's 

influence, his former imaginings turn into giants that mock 

"the impotence of him, their creator." His former passion 

for learning now stifles and strangles his energy, his 

creativity runs dry, and he loses heart prematurely. He 

loses faith in his destiny as an "artist of learning" and 

in his attainment of "a whole, original, dis"i.:inctive idea." 

Poignantly, he compares himself to "the sorcerer's boastful 

apprentice who, having stolen his master's secret, ordered 

the broom to carry the water and ended up drowning in it, 

as he had forgotten how to say 'stop'" (209-210). As an 

artist Ordynov sees himself as a pharmakeus, but he, like 

Dostoevsky, also feels like an impostor. 

The simile of the sorcerer's apprentice is more than a 

figure, however, for Ordynov unconsciously models himself 

after Murin in several ways, as we have seen. He rivals 

Murin for possession of Katerina, thus entering into the 

sadomasochistic dynamic already established between 

Katerina and her master. His artistic ambitions mirror 

those of Murin the "artisan." Both men seek the truth 
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through books, i.e. through writing. And, finally, 

Ordynov's epileptic symptoms mark him as a double of the 

old pharmakeus. The young artist's identification with his 

older mentor as lover, artist, and epileptic is so 

extensive, in fact, that Dostoevsky's strategy of 

displacing epilepsy onto a pharmakeus figure clearly fails, 

for it creates another pharmakeus who doubles not only his 

mentor, but the author himself. 

The juxtaposition of epilepsy with the idea of the 

failure of the artist reaches a climax in the final 

section, where Murin and Ordynov do a ~ mortem on their 

relationship, with Yaroslav's mediation. Murin assures 

Ordynov (falsely, we believe) that if it had not been for 

"the mistress" he would have "cured" him of his illness 

with the right "remedy." But Yaroslav naively attempts to 

salvage their relationship, interjecting "Yes, indeed, is 

there not some remedy .•• ?" This question unmasks Murin and 

he retorts angrily, "What I mean by remedies is drugs!" 

His response shows that he is not at all interested in 

healing his relationship to Ordynov and that his professed 

interest in curing him is false. Furthermore, his 

"remedies" become poisonous pharmaka. He then turns his 

venomous attack upon Ordynov, diagnosing the cause of his 

illness as too much book knowledge: "You've read an awful 

lot of books, sir; I'd say you'd gotten to be awful clever; 

or, as we muzhiks say in Russian: your mind's gone ahead 



78 

of your reason" (206). This attack has a castrating effect 

on Ordynov: his legs give way under him, and like one 

"half out of his mind" and "like a man whose spirit has 

been crushed" he makes his exit, only to collapse in 

epileptic fashion, "taking no notice either of passers-by 

or of the curious crowd that had begun to form around him, 

calling to him and plying him with questions" (207). Murin 

attacks Ordynov at his most vulnerable point (and the point 

of his own repression as well)--his fear that in reality he 

is not an artist but merely an impostor, and this fear 

calls forth an epileptoid response. 

This interchange between the two pharmakeus figures 

exposes the fallacy in the hope that either one of them 

could ever be a master writer of the truth. From his 

exalted status as sorcerer, as one who divines and speaks 

"the truth," Murin reveals that mere book learning, or the 

scandal of writing as such, undercuts Ordynov's dream of a 

totalized "system" of knowledge. By relegating Ordynov's 

"writing" to the realm of "poison" Murin seeks to establish 

his own as "remedy." However, according to both Katerina 

and the Tatar porter, Murin's knowledge, whatever it may 

be, is based on the many occult texts he studies in his 

room. Furthermore, by his own admission the "remedies" he 

claims to dispense are in fact nothing more than "drugs" 

that he would use to gain power over his rival. Murin's 

"truth" is therefore inhabited by the poison of falseness 
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as well as by the same "writing" he devalues in Ordynov. 

At the end of the novel the truth systems of the two 

pharmakois have been exposed as centerless, and the 

epilepsy written on their bodies is the sign of a poison on 

the inside of their outer profession of truth. 

If Dostoevsky's characters fail in their aspirations 

to attain "the truth" in their art, their failure can also 

be traced back to the author himself. We have seen how in 

this novel epilepsy acts as a pharmakon to dec enter 

narrative structure, characters' identities, and "truth" 

systems. In addition, the epilepsy Dostoevsky wishes to 

displace onto an "evil" scapegoat, as well as a writing 

deemed as "poison," leaks back onto him through his young

artist hero. This leakage reveals the presence of epilepsy 

and, more importantly, the artist's fear of a failure on 

the "inside," and not merely on the "outside," of the 

author. The failure of this strategy of repression should 

not be surprising, however, since by its very nature the 

pharmakos (a synonym for pharrnakeus, with the added meaning 

of "scapegoat" [Derrida 130]) inhabits "the boundary line 

between inside and outside, which it has as its function 

ceaselessly to trace and retrace" (Derrida 133). Although 

the pharmakos is often made to represent the otherness of 

the evil, it is nevertheless "constituted, regularly 

granted its place by the community, chosen, kept, fed, 

etc., in the very heart of the inside." Therefore, it 
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represents "evil both introjected and projected" (133). 

Like any other metaphysical category, "truth" cannot be 

relegated exclusively to an "inside," nor can "evil" be 

totally displaced onto a scapegoat on the "outside." Just 

as man and woman merge into intersubjectivity in the 

gynetic moment of epilepsy, so do evil and truth share the 

same space within the artist. 

That the artist is both a pharmakeus and a pharmakos 

has great precedent in the history of western metaphysics. 

Derrida shows how Socrates plays both roles: in addition 

to his status as a pharmakeus in Platonic discourse, 

Socrates' refusal to defend himself, his expulsion from the 

city (parallelling Plato's expulsion of poets from the 

republic), his sacrificial death, and even his birth date 

show that he was also a pharmakos (134). Hence, as a 

pharmakeus, Dostoevsky's Murin, like Socrates, is cast out 

of the city. At the end of The Landlady he has had to 

leave Petersburg because of his mysterious association with 

the gang of thieves living under his own roof. This 

expulsion seems rather prophetic now, for within two years 

of the publication of The Landlady Dostoevsky too would be 

expelled from Petersburg and sent to a Siberian prison camp 

for his participation in the conspiratorial activities of 

the petrashevsky circle. For a decade he would suffer the 

isolation of the pharmakos and the enforced silence of the 

pharmakeus who is not permitted to write, as well as the 
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agonies of his worsening epileptic condition. The pain of 

the silenced artist would thereafter be inextricably linked 

to his epileptic drama at levels and to extremes even 

beyond those in The Landlady. 



CHAPTER THREE 

EPILEPSY AND THE FORGIVENESS OF WRITING 

IN THE INSULTED AND INJURED 

82 

In a superficial way, The Insulted and Injured 

remarkably resembles The Landlady, despite the fifteen 

years separating their dates of publication. The new hero, 

Ivan Petrovich (Vanya), like the old hero, Ordynov, is a 

young writer seeking both a lodging and a career. The 

differences, however, far outweigh the similarities. The 

fact that Vanya is the narrator of The Insulted and Injured 

reveals the author's more overt identification with his 

hero in the later novel. In addition, Vanya shows some 

effects of his creator's imprisonment during the period 

between the novels. In the opening paragraph Vanya 

explains why, in looking for a lodging, he wanted a 

separate tenement, and not, as in The Landlady, a room in 

other people's lodgings: "I have observed that in a 

confined space even thought is cramped. When I was 

brooding over a future novel I liked to walk up and down 

the room" (1). The effect of the isolation and stifled 

creativity of Dostoevsky's confinement in Siberia is 

clearly seen in this statement. The narrator also reflects 

upon his own creative process, concluding with a question 

that hovers over the entire novel: "By the way, I always 

like better brooding over my works and dreaming how they 



should be written than actually writing them. And this 

At the really is not from laziness. Why is it?" (1). 

outset of The Insulted and Injured, then, lies a 

psychological question that reflects the author's 
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increasing preoccupation with his own creative process as a 

writer. 

Again, in this novel as in The Landlady, this plumbing 

of the depths of the writer's creativity goes hand in hand 

with a concern for his physical condition. Vanya prefaces 

chapter two by recounting how his progress from journalist 

to novelist was short-circuited by his failing health: "I 

was sitting over a long novel at that time, but it had all 

ended in my being here in the hospital, and I believe I am 

soon going to die" (11). This concern with death leads him 

to another question about writing that frames the 

narrative: "And since I am going to die, why, one might 

ask, write reminiscences?" (11). He begins to answer his 

own question, though, when he says that writing everything 

down has prevented him from dying of the misery that 

results from "continually recalling all this bitter last 

year of my life" (11). He even comes to link the "anguish" 

and "agony" that accompany these impressions of the past to 

his experience of a "mystic terror" that overwhelms him 

with "the anguish of people who are afraid of the dead" 

(47). This "oppressive, agonising state of terror" (47), 

which, as we shall see, is linked to Vanya's experience of 
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epilepsy, is prompted by an "inward division" of his mind 

between a rational principle and an irrational force that 

he is helpless to understand. Elsewhere Dostoevsky links 

his fear of death, and its confrontation with the threshold 

of the unconscious, to "some sort of strange and unbearably 

torturing nervous illness" that he experienced two years 

before Siberia, "at the time of my various literary 

difficulties and quarrels" (Frank, Seeds 167). Both inside 

and outside this novel, therefore, Dostoevsky links his 

experience of epilepsy to a split within himself as a 

writing subject, an opposition that he attempts to 

negotiate through writing. 

The existence of a split within the writer, both as 

character and as author, raises a pair of psychoanalytic 

questions that underlie the psychological one posed by the 

narrator: what is the nature of this "inward division" of 

the self, and what is its relation to epilepsy and to 

writing? In Black Sun: Depression and Melancholia, Julia 

Kristeva identifies epilepsy, and Dostoevskian epilepsy 

specifically, as a "primordial suffering on the fringe of 

consciousness" (175) that is "the primordial psychic 

inscription of a break" (176) between the subject and the 

other. She describes the suffering mood of Dostoevsky's 

epileptic heroes as "neither inside nor outside, in 

between, on the threshold of the self/other separation and 

before the latter is even possible" (176). As a suffering 
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on the borderline between self and other, inside and 

outside, epilepsy is, for Kristeva, a species of abjection. 

Developing Kristeva's schema, I want to show that this is 

precisely where epilepsy is located in The Insulted and 

Injured and that epilepsy therefore functions as a 

pharmakon in this text in two ways: first, it is often 

triggered by a love/hate contradiction, an ambivalent 

compulsion that both desires and rejects the other; and 

secondly, it both enacts the death drive and reshapes it by 

alternating with its aesthetic opposite, forgiveness (the 

overarching theme of this novel). Through forgiveness, 

epilepsy and writing, as pharmaka, reverberate between 

suffering and jubilation. 

The question of the nature of the narrator's (and 

Dostoevsky's) inward division and its relationship to 

epilepsy is answered in large part by occurrences of 

epilepsy in conjunction with an abjection that collapses 

oppositional structures. To begin, a survey of the 

epileptic fits in the narrative will test Kristeva's claim 

that they are "triggered by what is very often a strong 

contradiction between love and hatred, desire for the other 

and rejection of the other" (185). The conflicting 

feelings of love and hatred experienced by the epileptic 

characters parallel other "oppositions"--self/other, 

inside/outside--that collapse in these characters' 

epileptic moments, and that show an abjection in them as 
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well. In The Insulted and Injured there are nine instances 

of epileptic fits or nervous attacks that are epileptic or 

epileptoid in nature. Nellie is the subject in seven of 

these cases, and although only she is labelled "epileptic," 

Vanya also experiences similar symptoms in two instances. 

In nearly every case, however, an ambivalent emotional 

state precipitates an epileptic reaction; therefore, 

epilepsy consistently functions as a pharmakon (the 

overarching ambivalence) in this text. 

The initial instance of an epileptic fit occurs when, 

upon meeting Vanya for the first time at her late 

grandfather's garret, Nellie receives the news of her 

grandfather's death. The narrator (Vanya) observes her 

reaction to the shock of this announcement: 

..• she suddenly began trembling allover, so 

violently that it seemed as though she were going 

to be overcome by some sort of dangerous, nervous 

fit. I tried to support her so that she did not 

fall. In a few minutes she was better, and I saw 

that she was making an unnatural effort to 

control her emotion before me. (49) 

Although Vanya suspects that Nellie is some relation of the 

deceased, Jeremy Smith, at this point he does not 

understand that Nellie is torn between feelings of love and 

hate for her grandfather. Her intense hatred is born out 

of her resentment of smith's refusal to forgive his 
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daughter's (and Nellie's mother's) immoral liason with 

Prince Valkovsky, who turns out to be, not only the 

villainous schemer who ruins the happiness of Vanya's 

beloved Natasha, but Nellie's father as well. In addition, 

Nellie nurses the unforgiving hatred to which her mother on 

her deathbed had sworn her: "Be poor, Nellie, and when I 

die don't listen to anyone or anything. Don't go to 

anyone, be alone and poor, and work, and if you can't get 

work beg alms, don't go to him" (294). As Kristeva 

observes, Nellie and her mother are "deeply humiliated and 

insulted characters who cannot forgive and, at the hour of 

death, curse their tyrant with an impassioned intensity 

that leads one to suspect that at the very threshold of 

death it is the persecutor who is desired" (191). In fact, 

at the same time that Nellie fulfils her mother's 

admonition to hate her grandfather, she seeks a 

relationship with him as well, just as her mother had done 

before her. It is on one of these visits to smith's 

garret, in fact, that Nellie encounters Vanya, the new 

tenant, and learns of her grandfather's death. Later she 

reveals that on these visits he would teach her from the 

Russian New Testament and a geography book that Vanya had 

discovered in the vacant apartment and for which Nellie 

returns. The fit she experiences on this occasion, then, 

results from the violent conflict of emotions she feels 

upon learning of the death of her life's tormentor and her 
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only relative and human contact in the world. Even at this 

early stage, the epileptic symptom is linked to a 

simultaneous desire and refusal to grant forgiveness. 

Nellie's suppression of the fit in Vanya's presence also 

indicates that she may already be forming an attachment to 

a new object of love and resentment. 

Nellie's next fit occurs when Vanya--after following 

Nellie to her horne at Madam Bubnov's, witnessing the woman 

"beat her victim about the face and the head" (110), and 

intervening to defend her--becomes the target of the 

abusive woman's blows himself: 

But at that instant we heard a piercing, inhuman 

shriek. I looked. [Nellie], who had been 

standing as though unconscious, uttering a 

strange, unnatural scream, fell with a thud on 

the ground, writhing in awful convulsions. Her 

face was working. She was in an epileptic fit. 

(Ill) 

This fit is initiated not by the beating Nellie receives, 

but the one suffered by her new attachment, Vanya. Just as 

Vanya literally displaces Smith by taking over his lodging 

under the urging of some mysterious force, so Nellie 

transfers to Vanya the love and hate she had previously 

held for her grandfather. When she observes him being 

attacked on her behalf, the conflict of emotions she feels 

toward her new love/hate object produces a fit. There is 
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another displacement here as well: Nellie also identifies 

so closely with the other (Vanya) that her fit comes in 

response to his pain. This is the first of several 

instances of an abjection in which the self-other 

distinction begins to break down. 

The same "terrible, piercing shriek" (130) signals 

Nellie's third fit, which results from her being molested 

by one of the men at Bubnov's. Another man intervenes to 

rescue her, and Vanya takes her to his home and cares for 

her. This incident is important, first, because it 

underscores the role of physical and sexual abuse in the 

etiology of the disease. Along with the childhood beatings 

and resultant fits suffered by Smerdyakov, the epileptic in 

The Brothers Karamazov, the suggestion here that epilepsy 

is caused by domestic violence shows that Dostoevsky may 

have believed that his own epilepsy resulted from his 

father's beatings. Secondly, Vanya's eroticized 

description of Nellie in the aftermath of her fit reveals 

the working of an unconscious sexual dimension in their 

relationship: 

Elena seemed half-dead. I unfastened the hooks 

of her dress, sprinkled her with water, and laid 

her on the sofa. She began to be feverish and 

delirious. I looked at her white little face, at 

her colourless lips, at her black hair, which had 

been done up carefully and pomaded, though it had 
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come down on one side, at her whole get-up, at 

the pink bows which still remained here and there 

on her dress--and I had no doubt at all about the 

revolting facts •••. From time to time Elena raised 

her long, arrow-like eyelashes to look at me, and 

gazed long and intently as though she recognized 

me ...• l slept on the floor not far from her. 

(131) 

On one level, this passage simply describes how a kind man 

takes care of a child who has been the victim of physical 

and sexual abuse, but in another sense an erotic drama is 

played out here. When she becomes "feverish and delirious" 

in response to Vanya's ministrations and when she gazes 

"long and intently" at him in her semi-conscious state, she 

shows that she is beginning to develop a bond of affection 

with Vanya, despite her hatred and suspicion of men, many 

of whom have abused her. Although in this instance her fit 

seems to come in response to such abuse, her conflict of 

emotions toward Vanya is also quite visible. More 

importantly, Vanya's eroticism is awakened in this scene, 

setting the stage for his own abject and epileptic drama. 

The next time Vanya hears Nellie's shriek he has 

fallen into a fit of his own: 

I felt my head going round and fell down in the 

middle of the room. I remembered nothing but 

Elena's shriek. She clasped her hands and flew 



to support me. That is the last moment that 

remains in my memory .... When I regained 

consciousness I found myself in bed. (151) 
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This is the first hint of Vanya's epileptoid symptoms, 

although such attacks are not strange to him. He explains: 

"I had had such sudden nervous attacks before; I knew them 

very well. The attack generally passed off within twenty

four hours, though the symptoms were acute and violent for 

that time" (152). This fit immediately follows his 

encounter with Nikolay Sergeyitch, his former guardian and 

Natasha's father, whom Vanya loves deeply but who has just 

aroused his fear and anger by asking Vanya to be his second 

in a duel with his adversary, Prince Valkovsky. Although 

Vanya succeeds in convincing Nikolay to defer acting on his 

plan, he does accept one hundred fifty roubles from him, 

admitting that "it was quite clear why he left it with me" 

--as a down payment on his assistance in the eventual duel 

(151). This fit arises, then, as a result of the strong 

conflict between Vanya's adoration of Nikolay, on the one 

hand, and on the other his detestation of him for the pride 

and obstinacy that cause him to remain alienated from his 

daughter Natasha and foolishly to enter into a duel. Vanya 

also resents Nikolay's disapproval of him as a husband for 

Natasha because of his poverty as a writer, although he 

represses this feeling a good deal. The fit actually 

begins, however, only when Vanya enters the room where 
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Nellie is. since Vanya and Nellie's affection for each 

other is also deepened in the wake of the fit, the 

increasing erotic content in their relationship is clearly 

implicated in the worsening of Vanya's epileptic symptoms. 

Vanya awakes briefly from time to time, only to see 

"Elena's compassionate and anxious little face leaning over 

me" (151). She smooths his hair and plants a gentle kiss 

on his face, just as Katerina (and Ordynov's mother before 

her) does to Ordynov in The Landlady. Vanya's abjection 

thus occurs in the presence of a mother figure whom he is 

both attracted to as an erotic object and united with in an 

intersubjectivity prior to the subject/object distinction. 

In fact, Vanya and Nellie actually share this fit--she 

shrieks while he falls into a seizure. Indeed, as fellow 

sufferers and mutual comforters, Vanya and Nellie have now 

become not only partners in illness, like Ordynov and 

Katerina or Katerina and Murin, but participants in a 

merging of identities as well. 

After this episode, Vanya understands Nellie's 

contradictory feelings toward him more clearly. As he is 

caring for her and her newly diagnosed heart problem 

("another chronic disease" [132], the doctor says), she 

pretends to sleep but intently watches him write. Vanya 

observes that, although she "made a show of not wanting to 

speak to me," some of her other actions, like watching him, 

show "a contrary feeling"; he adds, "I confess it really 
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pleased me" (135). When he tries to decide whether to go 

out and visit Natasha, he again gets mixed messages from 

Nellie: "And she tried to smile, and looked strangely at 

me as though struggling with some kindly feeling stirring 

in her heart. Poor little thing! Her gentle, tender heart 

showed itself in glimpses in spite of her aloofness and 

evident mistrust" (135). Despite such clear signals, Vanya 

remains oblivious to Nellie's increasingly obvious love for 

him and to the consequent anger and jealousy she feels 

whenever he shows concern for Natasha. These conflicting 

feelings toward Vanya seem to be responsible for the 

"irregularity in the action of her heart" (132) that the 

doctor notices; in fact, Nellie's heart problem becomes a 

synecdoche for her emotional confusion. 

As the story unfolds, heart disease and epilepsy grow 

increasingly more inseparable from one another, until 

shortly before Nellie's death they almost fuse into a 

single ailment: 

The disease had been gradually gaining ground 

before [Vanya turned her care over to Nikolay], 

but now it grew worse with extraordinary 

rapidity. I don't understand and can't exactly 

explain her complaint. Her fits, it is true, did 

occur somewhat more frequently than before, but 

the most serious symptom was a sort of exhaustion 

and failure of strength, a perpetual state of 
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fever and nervous exhaustion. (317) 

Apparently, Dostoevsky did not feel that epilepsy alone 

could bear the symbolic complex of weakness as effectively 

as a weak heart could. In addition, the plot requires an 

ailment that gradually leads to death (like a heart 

condition) rather than an epilepsy that, if it brings death 

at all, brings it on suddenly. Nellie's death and its 

sentimentalized erotic content, as well as numerous plot 

elements, are modelled after Dickens's The Old curiosity 

~ (with its heroine, Little Nell), which Dostoevsky 

greatly admired. By its participation in this aggregation 

of disease imagery, epilepsy is implicated in the conflict 

of positive and negative emotions as it helps give rise to 

the nervous exhaustion and failure of strength that gnaws 

at virtually every character in this drama of sick hearts. 

Nellie's subsequent love fit is, therefore, not 

surprising when we consider the broader context of 

emotional conflict surrounding epilepsy in this novel. 

When she finally sets her pride and mistrust aside, Nellie 

embraces Vanya violently and confesses her love for him 

convulsively: 

All the feeling which she had repressed for so 

long broke out at once, in an uncontrollable 

outburst, and I understood the strange 

stubbornness of a heart that for a while 

shrinkingly masked its feeling, the more harshly, 
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the more stubbornly as the need for expression 

and utterance grew stronger, till the inevitable 

outburst came, when the whole being forgot itself 

and gave itself up to the craving for love. 

(155) 

Although this love fit is not epileptic, Vanya describes it 

as "convulsive" and "hysterical," and his sense that the 

outburst was "uncontrollable" and that "the whole being 

forgot itself" reveals a profound similarity between this 

emotional outburst and an epileptic fit. Perhaps it is 

only the absence of conflicting emotions here that prevents 

this episode from becoming a full-fledged attack of 

epilepsy. 

Vanya's next "fit" occurs immediately after his 

horrifying interview with Prince Valkovsky. Vanya reels 

from the effects of this encounter, in which the Prince 

reveals himself "in all his hideousness" (244). Even 

though Vanya is writing his account of these events a year 

later, he is still unwilling to attempt to describe his 

"exasperation." But he does remember that "my sensations 

were confused, as though I had been knocked down, crushed 

by something, and black misery gnawed more and more 

painfully at my heart" (244). His sensations are 

"confused" because he is caught in an unresolvable conflict 

between his love for Natasha and his desire to save her 

from ruin, on the one hand, and his fear that her situation 
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is hopeless, on the other. Beneath that conflict, however, 

lies a more subtle, but more powerful one. Unconsciously, 

Vanya hopes that Natasha's proposed marriage to Alyosha, 

the Prince's son, does fail as the Prince intends, for 

Vanya is still in love with Natasha himself. In fact, he 

continually works to repress his bitter feelings toward his 

rival Alyosha, who, by becoming the object of Natasha's 

desire, has ruined Vanya's own engagement to her. 

Nevertheless, these feelings do surface occasionally, as 

Vanya admits when he is overwhelmed by Natasha's decision 

to elope with Alyosha: "But jealousy flamed up in my 

heart, too, and suddenly burst out. I could not restrain 

myself" (37). Natasha even confronts Vanya with his 

rivalrous feelings: "You're his enemy, secret and open. 

You can't speak of him without vindictiveness. I've 

noticed a thousand times that it's your greatest pleasure 

to humiliate him and blacken him!" (77). Nevertheless, 

Vanya never fully acknowledges this emotional conflict, and 

his conversation with the Prince stimulates the expected 

epileptoid response. Just as in a bout with the falling 

sickness, he is "knocked down, crushed" by a "blow," and 

the "black misery" that eats away at him has overtones of 

the "black infirmity," epilepsy. But, as with Nellie, his 

epileptic symptoms blend with his heart pain, so that his 

full illness is as generalized as hers is--and much of the 

complex behind it is suppressed. 
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The powerful impact on Vanya of his encounter with the 

Prince, however, derives mainly from the way it effects a 

return of his repressed thoughts about love, morality, and 

death. One of the most uncomfortable moments for Vanya ln 

this interview is when Valkovsky exposes Vanya's secret 

desire (hidden even from himself) for Natasha: "And do you 

love her?," he asks (228). The Prince also tells him that 

he once had the same values and ideals that Vanya now has: 

"Do you know that once I had a fancy to become a 

metaphysician and a philanthropist, and came round almost 

to the same ideas as you?" (233). This revelation shows 

Vanya how short is the leap from altruism to nihilism, and 

that "at the root of all human virtues lies the completest 

egoism" (238). The Prince believes that life offers only 

two alternatives: either an "all is for me" philosophy or 

to poison oneself. He cleverly portrays the latter option 

as that of the artist, or Hamlet, who philosophized 

everything away until the only thing left was prussic acid. 

Valkovsky is very open about the fact that his egoistic 

philosophy has its origin in the fear of death, and this 

also shows Vanya the shallowness of his own idealism: "I'm 

not fond of death, and I'm afraid of it. The devil only 

knows what dying will be like. But why talk of it? It's 

that philosopher who poisoned himself that has put me on 

that track. Damn philosophy!" (240). By casting life's 

most profound questions in oppositional terms, the Prince 
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instigates the return of Vanya's repressed desire, egoism, 

and fear--he must admit that what he has abjected to an 

"outside" still exists within him. After the conversation, 

this material can no longer be repressed; Vanya thus 

withdraws from the death drive and the erotic relation with 

the other by falling into a fit. 

Upon his return home, Vanya determines that in his 

absence Nellie has suffered "a violent epileptic fit," 

since she is "in delirium" and "unable to collect her 

thoughts or to articulate distinctly" (244-45). He reasons 

that the Prince must have come to the door and frightened 

her. Although the reader, like the narrator, does not 

observe this encounter directly, this scene provides 

insight into the dynamics of Nellie's relationship with the 

Prince (her father). In an earlier interchange with Vanya, 

the Prince tells him how Nellie had responded to him in 

contradictory ways: "Queer little girl. I'm sure she's 

mad. Only fancy, at first she answered me civilly, but 

afterwards when she'd looked at me she rushed at me, 

screaming and trembling, clung to me ... tried to say 

something, but couldn't" (208). Vanya explains her 

behavior as the result of her epileptic fits. Although 

this explanation fails to take Nellie's anger and fear 

seriously, it does show that in Vanya's mind, at least, 

epilepsy is linked to such contradictory feelings and 

behavior. The explanation is ironic, however, since 



Nellie's conflicting emotions toward her father are what 

brings on her epileptic episodes. 

99 

The fact that Nellie experiences the fit at the door, 

where she encounters her father and where she then waits 

for Vanya to return, symbolically locates her epilepsy at 

"the threshold of the self/other separation and before the 

latter is even possible" (Kristeva 176). Nellie's 

abjection occurs at the juncture of the symbolic and the 

semiotic--the point where she confronts both the father she 

fears, yet also desires, and the one who, by tenderly 

nursing her back to health, serves as a mother to her. Her 

"strange and incoherent" words reveal her positioning at 

the edge of the semiotic, while being cast down in a fit 

shows the "terror" and "horror" of her encounter with the 

Law of the Father and entry into the symbolic. Vanya and 

Nellie's intersubjectivity is also evident in this moment 

of abjection--looking at her, his own nerves are shaken and 

he becomes ill himself (244). 

The narrative proper ends on the note of Nellie's last 

epileptic fit. This final event before the epilogue occurs 

after Nellie finishes telling her new extended family the 

story of how her grandfather persisted in his stubborn 

pride so long that he failed to reach her mother with his 

forgiveness before her death. In a reversal of the talking 

cure, Nellie tells her story, and this precipitates an 

attack. crying "Where is my mother?", she lapses into "a 
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terrible fit" with "a fearful, unearthly shriek" (309). 

Rehearsing the narrative of her mother's death 

simultaneously rekindles her love for her mother and the 

pain associated with separation from her, as well as her 

anger about her mother's persistent refusal to forgive her 

grandfather. But underlying this love, pain, and anger is 

an abjection that both desires and rejects the (m)other. 

Being forgotten by the family after telling the story of 

her mother's death (told solely for the purpose of their 

reconciliation, even though it saps the strength she needs 

to fight her mortal illness) repeats the pain of her 

original separation and abjection--significantly, she is 

found standing "behind the door" (308). That the regular 

narrative ends on this note of epilepsy and abjection 

places an exclamation point upon the primacy of emotional 

ambivalence in the onset of epilepsy in this novel. 

Epilepsy's location at the threshold of these love/hate and 

desire/rejection oppositions implicates it in the work of 

the pharmakon. 

Epilepsy's pharmakon function also involves it in an 

enactment of the death drive and a reshaping of it in the 

work of art. Kristeva argues that the epileptic symptom is 

one form taken by the subject's withdrawal from "the erotic 

relation with the other and particularly the paranoid

schizoid potentialities of desire" (Black Sun 184). As 

such, epilepsy constitutes a retreat from both the state of 
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the subject's separation from the object (the mother) and 

"the paranoid-schizoid position of a former projective 

identification during which all psychic impulses were 

located within an undissociated, fusional other" (63). 

When the subject is threatened with a lapse into the 

paranoid-schizoid position, however, the epileptic symptom 

"effects by means of motor discharge a silent acting out of 

the 'death drive'" (183), thus dodging this position and 

its erotic opposite. An alternative means of eluding the 

same confrontation, though, is sublimation, which 

diseroticizes the relation with the other. As a form of 

sublimation, forgiveness is substituted for Thanatos in the 

Eros/Thanatos pair so that suffering (melancholia, 

epilepsy) "is not frozen as an affective withdrawal from 

the world but traverses the representation of aggressive 

and threatening bonds with the other" (184). Within 

representation, i.e. the work of art, "the subject is able 

not to act but to shape--poiein--its death drive as well as 

its erotic bonds" (184). As we shall see, although the 

epileptic characters of this novel withdraw from the erotic 

world by enacting the death drive, through the forgiveness 

inherent in writing, epilepsy participates in the reshaping 

of the Eros/Thanatos configuration in this work of art. 

In The Insulted and Injured, epilepsy's enactment of 

the death drive is closely connected to extensive death 

imagery. The most obvious symbols of death are the fact 



102 

that Nellie receives her "death sentence" (246) from her 

doctor during Passion Week and that the crucial events of 

the plot occur on Good Friday. An image that figures death 

throughout the novel, however, is "the old man with his 

dog ll (1-2). The old man is Jeremy Smith, the British 

grandfather of Nellie. At the beginning of the novel, 

Vanya tells the story of how he observed the old man, who 

was always accompanied by his dog Azorka, moving down the 

street mechanically, more like an automaton than a human 

being. He moved his legs "as though they were sticks," all 

his movements were performed "aimlessly, as though worked 

by springs," he had a "death-like face" that "expresses 

nothing at all," he never saw anything, and "he seemed 

scarcely to have any body" (2-3). His dog looked just like 

him, eighty years old and "thin as a skeleton." The dog 

seemed "an inseparable part of him," in fact. Moreover, 

"something uncanny" about Azorka told Vanya that "its fate 

was in some mysterious unknown way bound up with the fate 

of its master" (3); indeed, shortly after the ghostly pair 

ambles into a tavern and Azorka expires at his master's 

feet, Smith also dies, of grief. "The old man with his 

dog" thereby becomes a symbol both of death and of 

relationships with contagious deathly effects. 

It is not surprising, then, that the novel climaxes 

with Nellie's death, for Nikolay observes that Nellie 

"seems to take after her grandfather" and remarks, "It's 
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quite uncanny; she's not like a human being" (145). The 

"uncanny" is thus defined by the conjunction of death and 

epileptic woman. Vanya, too, is overcome by "a strange, 

oppressive sensation" when following Nellie down the 

street, "not unlike the impression her grandfather had made 

on me when Azorka died in the restaurant" (107). On that 

previous occasion Vanya "felt an unpleasant sensation 

clutch at my heart" (2). Thus Vanya, as well as Nellie, is 

touched by the stifling heart pain that, together with 

epilepsy, marks them both for a symbolic or literal death. 

By moving into Smith's lodging just five days after his 

death, Vanya also is drawn into the old man's morbid 

domain. He claims to have been tempted by "the 

independence of it" (10), but Natasha recognizes this act 

as obsessive: "And smith hasn't haunted you? I tell you 

seriously, Vanya, you're ill and your nerves are out of 

order; you're always lost in such dreams. When you told me 

about taking that room I noticed it in you" (75-76). Her 

statement clearly links Vanya's obsession with death to his 

nervous disorder, and thus to his epileptoid symptoms. 

Natasha also comes under the shadow of the old-man-with

his-dog image. When she bids good-bye to her parents, 

intending to elope with Alyosha, "all her movements seemed 

as it were unconscious" (31), much like those of the 

mechanical old man. Once outside the house, she whispers 

to Vanya, "My heart grips me .... I'm stifling" (33). The 
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word "stifling" is another important image of death and 

illness in this novel. It is the first word the old man 

utters to Vanya just a moment before he expires (9), as 

well as the way Vanya, in the epilogue, describes the 

oppressive weather he struggles with while striving to 

finish writing a novel (310). Of course, writing under the 

pressure of a publisher's deadline was always a struggle 

for Dostoevsky as well, and this struggle is represented 

repeatedly, and often comically, in this novel. Natasha's 

"stifling" heart is only one part of an illness that also 

includes epileptoid symptoms--she has a "rising spasm in 

her throat" when reflecting on how a line of poetry ("I 

wander sick") mirrors her own ill condition (72). The two 

epileptics, Nellie and Vanya, as well as the epileptoid 

Natasha, and VanyaiE, t-7riting are all, therefore, clearly 

situated within death's circle of influence. 

Finally, the image of the dog itself depicts the 

victim's position assumed by Natasha and Nellie in their 

masochistic relationships with others. For example, 

Natasha says of Alyosha, "he would call, would whistle to 

me like a dog, and I should run to him" (38) and, from the 

opposing perspective, Alyosha quips revealingly, "dogs 

always like me" (86). Natasha's more subtly masochistic 

relationship with Vanya is revealed when he remarks, upon 

seeing her after a four-year separation, "I realised that 

she was destined to be my fate" (20). These words are 
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almost identical to those Vanya uses to describe the common 

destiny of the old man and his dog. Nellie's similar 

position in her relationship with Nikolay and his family is 

shown by the fact that just as Azorka was a sUbstitute for 

the daughter that smith had forsaken in his vindictiveness, 

so Nikolay seeks to adopt Nellie in order to fill the void 

left by the rejection of his daughter Natasha. In fact, 

Vanya's taking Nellie into his own home to care for her, in 

the wake of the demise of his engagement to Natasha, fits 

the same pattern. Death and epilepsy, then, are joined to 

masochism, which Vanya calls "the egoism of suffering" 

(264), by a complex of common images. 

Not only are death, masochism, and epilepsy signified 

in tandem; in Vanya's experience they are also juxtaposed. 

In the "mystic terror" passage mentioned earlier, no sooner 

does Vanya move into the deceased smith's lodging than he 

lapses into "that condition which is so cornmon with me now 

at night in my illness, and which I call mysterious horror 

[alternatively translated 'mystic terror']," or "the 

anguish of people who are afraid of the dead" (47). This 

description strongly echoes Dostoevsky's accounts of his 

own epileptic experiences, most of which occurred at night. 

Interestingly, Joseph Frank finds other associations, in 

the author's life, of "mystic terror" with death. He reads 

the use of the term here as "an objectification of 

[Dostoevsky's] sense of guilt" about his father's death 
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(Seeds 167). Frank also sees precisely this "terror of the 

unknown" as what Dostoevsky experienced in the latter 

moments of his mock execution experience (Years 58). The 

overdetermined nature of this phrase thereby overlays 

epilepsy--which is still very much involved--with a complex 

of meanings that metonymically links it to fear of death 

and to parricide. 

As we have seen, Vanya also suffers from symptoms of 

epilepsy, which is, therefore, the "illness" that 

accompanies his uncanny fear. In his case, however, the 

epilepsy is displaced onto a child whose "birth" into the 

narrative here is superimposed upon the death of Smith and 

Vanya's fear of death. As James Rice observes, "Nelly 

bodies forth from the narrative consciousness" (208). 

After taking up residence in his new lodging, Vanya becomes 

possessed with the fear that smith will appear in the room 

at any moment. Just when he expects smith to enter, the 

door opens, but instead of Smith it is the "apparition of 

an unknown child" (48), Nellie. She is "standing in the 

doorway" (48), on the threshold of entry into the world, on 

the one hand, and of return to the uncanny realm, on the 

other. Her "pallor" ("as pale as though she had just had 

some terrible illness" (48)) is proof enough for Vanya that 

the "strange figure" standing before him is indeed a 

visitor from the realm of death, and the epileptic wave 

that then almost overtakes her (Nellie's first, repressed 
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fit) seems to be generated by the energy of Vanya's mystic 

terror. Nellie's birth into the narrative on the threshold 

separating two worlds is, therefore, a kind of death, just 

as Vanya's feeling of deathly horror gives birth to its own 

epileptic child. 

This superimposition of death and birth defines a 

dramatic moment of abjection. In Kristevan abjection, as 

Jerrold Hogle observes, death is not a Freudian unified, 

undifferentiated state before birth sought through a return 

to the mother, but "a motion toward dissolution that is 

simultaneous with the instant of emergence" (168). This 

instant, this place "on the threshold of the self/other 

separation" (Kristeva, Black Sun 176) is where Dostoevsky's 

(and his characters') epileptic suffering is located. In 

the "birth of Nellie" passage, the fact that in this moment 

neither Vanya nor Nellie falls headlong into a fit, 

although they feel its presence on the fringe of 

consciousness, shows that they are positioned on this 

threshold. Therefore, epilepsy enacts death by recreating 

the abject state of being-between-death-and-birth, thus 

enabling the subject to elude the dual threat posed by the 

erotic and paranoid-schizoid drives, as Kristeva explains 

(185). Epilepsy's abjection, its "oscillation between 

emergence and reabsorption" (Hogle 168), in turn, 

constitutes one of its primary pharmakon roles in this 

text. 
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From the vantage point of the author as well, epilepsy 

and death can be read in terms of an abjection that 

simultaneously desires the other and represses that desire. 

The "mystic terror" and "birth of Nellie" passages show how 

Dostoevsky arrives at the point of representing his own 

confrontation with death and his epileptic response to that 

confrontation, only to split off a new character, a young 

woman who serves both as an erotic object and, through her 

epilepsy, a means of repressing that erotic drive. In that 

sense, she is "the abject," both "thrown off" by and 

"thrown under" the problem. Vanya thus parallels 

Dostoevsky when Vanya represses his erotic desire for 

Natasha by focusing on Nellie and when he represses his 

attraction to Nellie by means of her (and his) epilepsy. 

Woman, and specifically epileptic woman, then, constitutes 

the ideal abject subject for this male hero and his male 

creator. 

Since abjection implies that the repression is hidden 

even from the subject himself, woman (Natasha, Nellie) must 

bear the burden of Vanya's abjection as well as her own. 

As narrator and male, Vanya is in an ideal position in 

which to deploy his unconscious strategy of repression, and 

as a result Natasha is marked as "abject" more than any 

other character. In the space of a single page, she 

asserts that she is "abject ll four times. When she succumbs 

to jealousy in the light of Alyosha's philandering ways, 
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she cries, "I'm so abject that I've thrown up everything" 

(37), i.e. her self-respect, her financial security, and 

her relationship to her parents (and to Vanya!). Later, 

with Vanya she reflects on two verses of poetry that 

poignantly capture her abject feeling of being divided 

between a moment of imminent birth ("Rosy beams of the 

dawn") and a moment of apparent death ("but one cherry tree 

grows,/Perhaps that has perished by now ••. "). She also 

acknowledges "two sensations: the earliest, and the 

latest" (71), and in the midst of them she identifies with 

the poet, who concludes his musings, "I wander sick" (72). 

At this point Natasha ceases speaking and struggles with 

the epileptoid "rising spasm in her throat" (72). 

Beneath the surface of this scene--which seems 

primarily an act of mourning for her absent lover, Alyosha 

--one gets the sense that Vanya is her true object of 

desire, although she is unaware of it. As she reads the 

poem, the "passionate voice" that rings in her ears after 

"the snowstorm [of her obsession with Alyosha] is spent" is 

more likely Vanya's than Alyosha's; and "myoId friend" 

(71) surely evokes her affection for Vanya, whom she had 

known intimately since childhood. Her epileptoid response 

to the "sick" state of ambivalence in which she finds 

herself at the end of the poem ("That sick is so well put 

in" (72), she says) signals the onset of an abjection that 

is drawn toward a rebirth, a reaffirmation of her love for 
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Vanya, yet an abjection that must kill the cherry tree, as 

it were, because it cannot allow this desire to come to 

consciousness. Despite this repression, or perhaps because 

of it, when a "Dear Vanya!" escapes her lips a minute 

later, she pauses, "as though she ... had spoken without 

thinking, from a sudden feeling" (72). Then, later in the 

same conversation, a slip even more fully exposes this 

repression: "'Why do you look at me like that, Alyosha--I 

mean Vanya!' she said, smiling at her own mistake" (75). 

But what prompts this return of the repressed is the 

way Vanya "looked at her thoughtfully" after she has given 

vent to her sense of an overwhelming pain by saying, "Oh, 

Vanya, how much pain there is in the world!" (75). No 

doubt, as he looks at her, he is feeling his own pain 

suffered in the wake of their lost love. She senses the 

nature of his pain and responds to him as her erotic 

object, calling him "Alyosha." Her smile shows that her 

abjection has been unmasked, and Vanya calls attention to 

it in order to keep his own repressive strategy intact: "I 

am looking at your smile, Natasha. Where did you get it? 

You used not to smile like that .... But when you smile it 

seems as though your heart were aching dreadfully" (75). 

But she turns the spotlight back on him: "'How you love 

me, Vanya,' she said, looking at me affectionately. 'And 

what about you?'" (75). He in turn evades the true sense 

of the question by answering in terms of his novel writing: 
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Just the same. I'm still writing my novel. But 

it's difficult. I can't get on. The 

inspiration's dried up. I dare say I could knock 

it off somehow, and it might turn out 

interesting. But it's a pity to spoil a good 

idea. It's a favourite idea of mine. But it 

must be ready in time for the magazine. I've 

even thought of throwing up the novel, and 

knocking off a short story, something light and 

graceful, and without a trace of pessimism. 

Qui te wi thoui: a trace .... Everyone ought to be 

cheerful and happy. (75) 

Even this evasion is revealing, for in his writing, as well 

as in his loving, Vanya is torn between elaborating on his 

"favorite idea" and "throwing up the novel" altogether in 

favor of a short story stripped of every "trace of 

pessimism." Just as he abjects every "tracell of his love 

for Natasha because of the pain of being rejected, so he 

casts off the "pessimismll that is at once the uniqueness of 

his talent as a writer and his most vulnerable target for 

criticism. The "cheerful and happyll guise he adopts as a 

writer both mirrors and exposes his repressed abjection of 

his desires as a lover. The abjection that Vanya places 

upon Natasha is, therefore, his own. And through the 

narrator's repressive strategy, illness, writing, and 

abjection are locked into an inextricable nexus of 
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pharmakon elements that shift among and between one another 

in this literary text, as well as in the "text" of its 

author. 

Vanya's displacement of his abjection, like the 

displacement of epilepsy onto Nellie, breaks down at points 

where his own abjection, or epilepsy, leaks into the 

narrative. The most dramatic leakage occurs in the closing 

lines of the novel, where Natasha asks Vanya, "why did I 

destroy your happiness?" His only response is, once again, 

to look into her eyes: "And in her eyes I read: 'We might 

have been happy together for ever'" (333). Looking into 

her eyes, he sees his own pain, his own abjection, the 

fantasized rebirth of his dead happiness. Ultimately, we 

hear only Vanya's answer to the question, his reading of 

her. Woman's abjection turns out also to be a decoy for 

man's. 

Man's abjection is also designated as a woman within 

the man by the narrator in the scene where Nikolay 

Sergeyitch drops the "lost" locket. In this scene Nikolay 

vehemently denies that he is suffering as a result of 

rejecting his daughter: "It simply maddens me that 

everyone looks upon me ... as though I were the most abject 

scoundrel .... Nonsense! I have cast away, I have 

forgotten myoId feelings! I have no memory of it! No! 

no! no! and no!" (65). That he is nevertheless abject 

becomes painfully clear immediately afterward, when a 
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supposedly lost locket bearing a picture of his beloved 

Natasha accidentally drops out of his pocket in front of 

his wife and Vanya. Of Nikolay's violent emotional display 

that follows, Vanya says, "He sobbed like a child, like a 

woman" (67). Even when man's abjection stares him in the 

face, Vanya must label it as woman's in order to hide his 

own abjection. But the narrator's introduction to this 

scene shows that the "woman" that is supposedly on the 

outside is also on the inside, i.e. that there is a woman 

within the man both in Nikolay Sergeyitch and in Vanya 

himself. Vanya explains Nikolay's predisposition toward 

masochism as follows: 

I am sure that he was suffering far more than she 

[his wife] was, but he could not control himself. 

So it is sometimes with the most good-natured 

people of weak nerves, who in spite of their 

kindliness are carried away till they find 

enjoyment in their own grief and anger, and try 

to express themselves at any cost, even that of 

wounding some other innocent creature, always by 

preference the one nearest and dearest. A woman 

sometimes has a craving to feel unhappy and 

aggrieved, though she has no misfortune or 

grievance. There are many men like women in this 

respect, and men, indeed, by no means feeble, and 

who have very little that is feminine about them. 
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(64) 

In this passage on the anatomy of masochism, Vanya voices 

his--and seemingly Dostoevsky's--theory of masochism as 

basically, though not exclusively, a feminine phenomenon. 

The key quality that predisposes any individual to it is 

"weak nerves." We have already seen how Dostoevsky's 

physician, Dr. Yanovsky, classified his patient's early 

epileptic symptoms with those of "women and other people of 

nervous temperament" and how Vanya, in the "mystic terror" 

passage, describes his own ailment (the night illness that 

suggests epilepsy) as a "derangement of my nerves" (47). 

It is precisely at the point of their epilepsy, therefore, 

that both Vanya and Dostoevsky incur a masochistic tendency 

that, for them, denotes the presence of a "woman" within 

themselves. The abjection of both author and character is 

hence unmasked, as are their attempts to displace it onto 

woman. 

The forgiveness inherent in the aesthetic experience 

is an alternative to the enactment of the death drive (seen 

in epilepsy and abjection) bound up with suffering. By 

dis-eroticizing the relation with the other, forgiveness 

enables the subject (author, artist) to redirect its 

aggression and reshape its relationships. But forgiveness 

does not cast out suffering and its expressions; instead it 

carries abjection "within itself, as a lining" (Kristeva, 

Black Sun 206). That is, forgiveness and suffering 
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supplement and are on the inside of one another. Beauty is 

created, Kristeva says, only when forgiveness "remembers 

abjection and filters it through the destabilized, 

musicalized, resensualized signs of loving discourse" 

(206). For her, Dostoevsky's greatness lies in the 

"ambivalence" of his aesthetic forgiveness: "The writer's 

imagination is then beset with an alternation between the 

unsurpassability of suffering and the flash of forgiveness, 

and their eternal return articulates the whole of his work" 

(195). As the preeminent mode of suffering in Dostoevsky's 

art, epilepsy joins and oscillates with its opposite, 

forgiveness, in a dual movement that comprises a pharmakon 

dynamic. 

In The Insulted and Injured, Dostoevsky's alternating 

movements through suffering and forgiveness intersect most 

clearly in the narrator, Vanya. While the other major 

characters undergo suffering and/or are brought to 

forgiveness, only Vanya maintains both movements up to the 

end of the novel. Nellie, like her mother, suffers much, 

but refuses to forgive. Prince Valkovsky neither suffers 

nor forgives. Both Natasha and her parents suffer and are 

brought to forgiveness, but the novel's climax consists of 

their reconciliation and the consequent resolution of their 

ambivalence. On the other hand, throughout the novel and 

even at its conclusion, Vanya is caught up in the dual 

movements of suffering and forgiveness. Not only does he 
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suffer from epileptoid symptoms related to a "mystic 

terror," but after Nellie dies he is the only person still 

suffering from physical illness. In addition, even in the 

novel's last lines he is suffering from the pain of his 

lost happiness. Nevertheless, both his suffering and the 

forgiveness he gives so freely are problematic. As one of 

the IIgood-natured people of weak nerves," Vanya is 

predisposed toward the masochistic lIegoism of suffering" 

that characterizes the other sufferers. We have also seen 

how his forgiveness is given a little too easily, since his 

anger and pain leak out in fits where the abject surfaces. 

Since both his suffering and his forgiveness remain 

ambivalent, the alternation between these movements is 

doubly so, and Vanya thus becomes this novel's primary 

pharmakon figure. 

Furthermore, Vanya's role as narrator and his identity 

as a writer ideally suit him to be the instrument of the 

author's IIreshaping ll of his own death drive and erotic 

bonds. If, as Kristeva claims, "between suffering 

[epilepsy] and acting out, aesthetic activity constitutes 

forgiveness" in Dostoevsky (190), we would expect to see a 

movement away from the epileptic enactment of the death 

drive and toward a reshaping of it. This is, in fact, what 

we find at the conclusion of The Insulted and Injured, and 

Vanya's multiple roles as narrator, writer, and lIepileptic ll 

enable Dostoevsky to achieve a measure of "psychic rebirth" 
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(Kristeva 190) through this persona. The decisive movement 

occurs in the transition between the narrative proper and 

the epilogue. Part Four ends with an epileptic seizure as 

Nellie falls to the floor "in a terrible fit" (309). Just 

as in The Landlady, in which Katerina's fit bridges the 

novella's two parts, thus terminating one while giving 

birth to another, so Nellie's epileptic journey into 

unconsciousness becomes the device for the fading away of 

the narrative of The Insulted and Injured into an epilogue 

that "stays a novelistic experience before causing it to be 

reborn by means of another novel" (Kristeva 206). The 

juxtaposition of death and birth at the point of this hinge 

in the narrative thus constitutes another moment of 

abjection. In contrast to the "birth of Nellie" passage, 

however, in this moment death takes the form not of the 

narrator's terror, but of the staying of a "novelistic 

experience," and "another novel," not a new character, is 

born. Clearly, we have entered the domain of writing; in 

fact, the subject of the epilogue is writing. But, as the 

space in which suffering is negated "so that the 

effectiveness of signs might be born," writing's domain is 

also the realm of forgiveness. 

Furthermore, as the epilogue supplements the 

narrative, and writing supplants epilepsy, one pharrnakon 

shifts into another. The pharrnakon of epilepsy, seen as 

"poison" throughout the narrative, gives way to the 
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infamously poisonous, yet also curative, pharmakon of 

writing. As the epilogue begins, it appears that writing 

is indeed a poison: Vanya tries to write in the "stifling" 

heat of a Petersburg summer, he is ready to "throw up my 

writing," and his "nerves were strained to the utmost 

pitch" (310). Yet just when he seems ready to lapse into a 

fit and his doctor's words ("No, no health could stand such 

a strain, because it's impossible") are ringing in his 

ears, his heart is filled with "joy, infinite joy" upon 

realizing that his novel is finished. This dramatic 

turning from suffering to jubilation traverses the same 

distance as the leap from mystic terror to ecstatic aura; 

that is, the jubilation of the writer who completes a work 

of art is like the ecstasy of the epileptic--at that moment 

the pharmakon is a remedy. To use the imagery of this 

novel, Vanya's "My novel was finished" (310) marks the end 

of Good Friday's sufferings and the ushering in of Easter's 

forgiveness. To be sure, even in the epilogue Nellie's 

epilepsy and weak heart continue to wrack her body with 

pain, but her suffering and death are given redemptive 

significance--she dies "to save us all" (288). Like a true 

pharmakon, epilepsy flips over into its opposite. 

Writing's identity as remedy and its implication in 

forgiveness are sensed by the narrator from the beginning 

of this novel. His writing offers a kind of solace as he 

reminisces in his sickbed: "if I had not found this 
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occupation I believe I should have died of misery" (11). 

Writing enables him to reshape the "anguish" of his 

"impressions of the past": "They will grow more soothing, 

more harmonious as I write them. They will be less like 

delirium, like a nightmare. So I imagine" (11). Vanya's 

therapeutic process (and Dostoevsky's, we might imagine) 

seems very much like that of the body in pain (described by 

Elaine Scarry) which by "imagining" verbalizes, and thus 

eases, an objectless pain. This is not a case of finding 

the "right words" to express a hidden meaning, as if more 

than an arbitrary relation existed between signifiers and 

signifieds. No, as Vanya says, "the mere mechanical 

exercise of writing counts for something tl (11). Writing, 

both as pure graphic materiality and as a trace moving 

among shifting signifiers, is here construed as a remedy of 

self-transcendence by continual relocation. 

Although writing and epilepsy as poisonous pharmaka 

are transformed into remedies through forgiveness, this 

process is not a unidirectional movement. Kristeva's 

observation that Dostoevsky's imagination is "beset with an 

alternation" between suffering and forgiveness (195) 

accurately describes the ambivalent ending of The Insulted 

and Injured, which returns to a preoccupation with 

suffering even as it works toward forgiveness. At the very 

time that the narrator is writing this novel, he lies in a 

hospital, facing an imminent death. This "eternal return" 
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of suffering and forgiveness, this "spiral of separation 

and renewal" (Kristeva 206), stamps Dostoevsky's own work 

with a pharmakon quality as well. When he circles back to 

epileptic suffering in "another novel" six years later, the 

reversal of a "paroxysmal sadness" into a "mystical 

jubilation" and back (Kristeva 176) reflects more than ever 

the extremities of the author's experience with his 

"dialectical" illness. 
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CHAPTER FOUR 

THE EPILEPTIC HERO AS A PHARMAKON IN THE IDIOT 

And yet he came finally to an extremely paradoxical 
conclusion. "What if it is sickness?" he asked himself. 
"What does it matter if it is abnormal intensity, if the 
result, if the moment of awareness, remembered and analyzed 
afterward in health, turns out to be the height of harmony 
and beauty, and gives an unheard-of and till then undreamed
of feeling of wholeness, of proportion, of reconciliation, 
and an ecstatic and prayerlike union in the highest 
synthesis of life?" .•• However, he did not insist on the 
dialectical aspect of his conclusion: for mental stupor, 
spiritual darkness, idiocy, appeared all too clearly as the 
consequences of those "higher moments"; he would not, of 
course, have seriously disputed this. In retrospect when he 
thought about that minute there was unquestionably a mistake 
in his conclusion, but the reality of the sensation somehow 
troubled him. What, after all, was to be made of the 
reality? 

--~ Idiot (245-46) 

In none of Dostoevsky's works is epilepsy as 

paradoxical as it is in The Idiot. As the epileptic novel 

par excellence, both in subject matter and in style, The 

Idiot juxtaposes the beatific sensation of the ecstatic aura 

with the terror of the fit that inevitably follows it in a 

way that highlights the seemingly unbridgeable distance 

between these opposite extremes of experience. Prince 

Myshkin's attempt, above, to deduce the precise nature of 

epilepsy through dialectical logic, given epilepsy's 

contradictory manifestations, is doomed to failure. 

Dialectic and logic are simply the wrong languages to apply 

to this particular "reality." Nevertheless, the masters of 

the logic of binary opposition often decide the question of 
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epilepsy, as they decide the question of any pharmakon, in 

favor of either "poison" or "remedy." Indeed, medical 

authorities as well as philosophers and literary critics 

line up, predictably, on one side or the other of this 

opposition when faced with The Idiot, as we shall see. 

Myshkin's musings show, however, that the question of 

epilepsy, like many other questions posed in this novel, is 

ultimately undecidable and that both epilepsy and its bearer 

function as pharmaka with all their aspects in full cry. 

Epilepsy resists the cogency of language and argument 

because, as a writing on the body, it participates in a 

prior reality--a pre-linguistic writing, a tracing of 

symptoms that moves among and between the opposite extremes 

of agony and ecstasy. Because epilepsy is grounded in this 

primal and multiple level of existence, it structures the 

subject's (the author's and the hero's) entire perception 

and understanding of reality. In The Idiot, therefore, this 

trans-dialectic structure characterizes the representation 

not only of epilepsy but also of the novel's major themes of 

faith, love, and death. In addition, to the extent that the 

epileptic pharmakon figure, Prince Myshkin, doubles and is 

doubled by other characters in the novel, they too embody 

conflicting forces that remain unresolved. As a pharmakon, 

epilepsy connects a series of undecidable oppositions in 

these characters, thus creating a complex of pharmakon 

elements that constitutes The Idiot as Dostoevsky's most 
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paradoxical novel. 

That oppositional structures collapse or that profound 

existential questions remain ambivalent and undecidable in 

Dostoevsky may not seem remarkable to the reader familiar 

with his oeuvre. Indeed, Bakhtin observes that "Everything 

in [Dostoevsky's] world lives on the very border of its 

opposite," and he defines this "carnivalization" as "the 

basic principle of [his] art" (176). However, in The Idiot 

the linkage between epilepsy and carnivalization is clearer 

than it is in any other of his novels. Supremely in this 

novel, epilepsy's role in effecting the crossing of the 

boundaries between the poles of such antitheses as faith/ 

atheism, love/hate, and birth/death shows that its pharmakon 

function is not incidental, but fundamental, to the process 

of carnivalization that Bakhtin observes. Furthermore, to 

the extent that Myshkin's epileptic experience reflects his 

creator's, as well as the meanings Dostoevsky confers on his 

illness, TUg Idiot gives us unique insight into how this 

author's view of reality emerges out of his own "epileptic 

mode of being." 

The most significant aspect of TUg Idiot for this study 

is the conjunction of the ideal and the idiotic in the 

epileptic hero; or, as Elizabeth Dalton observes, that the 

author bestows upon Myshkin "the ambiguous gift" of his 

illness (125). One of Dostoevsky's primary goals in The 

Idiot is to portray "the perfect man," "the man of real 
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excellence and beauty" (Qtd in Lord 85). For Dostoevsky, 

the "one true embodiment of beauty" was Jesus Christ, and in 

the history of literature this ideal is most attained in 

Cervantes' Don Quixote. The fact that Don Quixote is a 

comic figure is what makes him "most perfect" in 

Dostoevsky's estimation, and the added mention of Dickens's 

pickwick further supports this claim. Myshkin's creator is 

the first to admit, however, that his hero lacks this 

highest, comic dimension. Even though Aglaya likens Myshkin 

to the Quixotic "poor knight," he is not a comic figure for 

her, but rather an ideal of spiritual love. But, although 

Dostoevsky does not rise to the level of the comic in his 

portrayal of the perfectly beautiful man, he does create an 

ambiguously ideal figure. The ambiguity inheres in the fact 

that the same person who is so selfless, compassionate, 

guileless, and childlike is also an epileptic. The idiocy 

from which Myshkin emerges at the beginning of the novel and 

to which he returns at its conclusion is inextricably linked 

to his epilepsy. Although his epilepsy is more tragic than 

comic (it is carnivalized, though, in Keller's newspaper 

article on Myshkin, for instance), and although its "higher 

moments" approximate a spiritual ideal by any standard, its 

"consequences" undercut, or at least severely tarnish, 

Myshkin's ideality. 

The question arises, then: why does Dostoevsky bestow 

the ambiguous gift of epilepsy on his would-be ideal hero? 



125 

Perhaps the best hint to the answer to this question is 

given in a passage from Crime and Punishment, published two 

years before The Idiot. In that passage, Svidrigaylov, who 

fears he may become epileptic, reasons as Myshkin will when 

he argues with Raskolnikov for the existence of the 

supernatural: 

[People usually] say: lIyou are sick, and so what 

you think you see is nothing more than the unreal 

dream of your feverish mind." But you know, that 

is not strictly logical. I agree that ghosts 

appear only to the sick, but that proves only that 

they cannot appear to anyone else, not that they 

have no real existence .•.. Apparitions are, so to 

speak, shreds and fragments of other worlds, the 

first beginnings of them. There is, of course, no 

reason why a healthy man should see them, because 

a healthy man is mainly a being of this earth, and 

therefore for completeness and order he must live 

only this earthly life. But as soon as he falls 

ill, as soon as the normal earthly state of the 

organism is disturbed, the possibility of another 

world begins to appear, and as the illness 

increases, so do the contacts with the other 

world, so that at the moment of a man's death he 

enters fully into that world. (244) 

Svidrigaylov's "argument" for the reality of the "unreal 
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dream" of his "feverish mind" parallels Myshkin's dialectic 

concerning the reality of his "abnormal intensity.1I 

Although Myshkin goes deeper than Svidrigaylov in 

recognizing the futility of applying such dialectical 

"reasoning" and "argument" to transcendental questions, 

Svidrigaylov nevertheless exhibits the same appreciation for 

the possibilities of "illness" and the limitations of the 

IIhealthyll state that Myshkin does. Svidrigaylov even 

detects the movement of a pre-writing (the "shreds," 

"fragments,1I and "first beginnings" of another world) within 

the state of illness, which for Myshkin takes the form of 

epilepsy's writing on the body. Furthermore, Svidrigaylov's 

idea that illness opens up "the possibility of another 

world" sounds a lot like Myshkin's sense of his ecstatic 

aura as "a higher state of being" (245) and "the highest 

synthesis of life" (246). But while svidrigaylov advocates 

for the "remedy" side of illness, thereby resembling Plato's 

Theuth when he argues for the remedial effects of the 

allegedly "poisonous" writing, Myshkin confronts and accepts 

both the poisonous and curative realities of his illness and 

knows firsthand that they cannot be dissociated from one 

another. Myshkin thus moves beyond Svidrigaylov's mere 

distinction of the world of illness from the world of 

wellness to a sense of the ambivalence of illness. 

The remedial aspects of epilepsy figure prominently in 

The Idiot because this novel contains unique and extensive 
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descriptions of the ecstatic aura. The epigraph to my 

chapter here is, in fact, part of a larger narrative context 

(Part Two, Chapter Five) that relates the aura not only to 

Myshkin's "idiocy," but also to the structure of his desire 

for his beloved Nastassya Filippovna and to the threat/ 

attraction of his rival, Rogozhin. This chapter contains 

the narrative crisis of the first half of the novel: the 

story of how Myshkin assures Rogozhin, whom he dimly 

perceives as a threat to his love and life, that he will not 

go to see Nastassya Filippovna, only to be drawn to her 

anyway, and thence to a close encounter with the murderous 

Rogozhin on the staircase of Myshkin's hotel. It is in this 

context of desire for/by and rejection of/by the other that 

Myshkin remembers the sensation of his ecstatic aura, and 

then feels it again for an instant before falling into the 

first of his two epileptic fits in the novel. 

This conjunction of epilepsy and desire opens the 

possibility of reading the "staircase" chapter (like The 

Insulted and Injured) along psychoanalytic lines, and 

particularly according to Kristeva's theory of the epileptic 

symptom as a form of the subject's withdrawal from both the 

erotic relation with and fusion with the other (Black Sun 

184). Throughout this key chapter, Myshkin represses both 

his erotic attraction to Rogozhin and his fear of him, 

taking refuge finally in a death-enacting epileptic fit. 

From the very beginning, Myshkin and Rogozhin are strongly 
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attracted to one another. As they ride together in the 

train toward Petersburg, their disposition toward one 

another shows that they are not only rivals and doubles, but 

objects of the other's desire as well: "two passengers had 

been facing each other since dawn, both of them young men, 

both with little luggage, both unfashionably dressed, both 

of rather striking appearance, and both wishing, finally, to 

open a conversation with each other" (25). As they reach 

their destination, Rogozhin confesses that he has "taken a 

strong liking" to Myshkin, who admits that his new friend 

"appealed" to him instantly (35). Later, at Rogozhin's 

mother's house, the two become "adoptive brothers" (242) by 

exchanging crosses. But Rogozhin's ambivalent feelings 

toward his "brother" are evident~ in the end he embraces the 

Prince and gives him the right to Nastassya Filippovna, but 

not before "avoiding" him ("He did not want to embrace him") 

and remarking ironically, "Though I took your cross, I'm not 

going to knife you for your watch" (242). The knife to 

which Rogozhin refers is the same one he shows Myshkin at 

his mother's house, "the one with a horn handle and a fixed 

blade seven inches long" (236) and the one he uses in his 

abortive attack on the Prince and in his fatal assault on 

Nastassya Filippovna. As a dual symbol of sex and death, 

the knife combines the conflicting feelings of love and 

hatred that bind the two men together but that Myshkin 

cannot accept or resolve. 



129 

As we have already seen in The Insulted and Injured, 

such conflicting and unresolved feelings prompt an epileptic 

response that comes to symbolize this ambivalence, among 

other things. In The Idiot, however, there are two related 

but different epileptic symptoms: the enactment of the 

death drive in the fit itself and the idealization or 

sublimation of the erotic conflict in the ecsta.t.ic aura. 

Both responses are desperate attempts to elude the erotic 

confrontation with the other when all other repressive 

efforts have failed. This twofold dynamic is clearly seen 

in the staircase chapter. Myshkin wanders through 

Petersburg feeling "he was being pursued by something" 

(244). He becomes aware of "always looking around for 

something" (244) when he stands in front of a cutler's shop 

window examining a knife, although he cannot allow himself 

to name it, thinking of it instead as "one particular thing" 

(244), "that object" (244), "the article" (245), or "an 

object with a deer-horn handle" (251). He remembers that on 

this very spot he had turned around to see Rogozhin's eyes 

staring at him, just as he had seen them fixed upon him 

earlier at the train station. Myshkin's fear of Rogozhin 

and his simultaneous attraction to his eyes bring on the 

initial signs of epilepsy: "Indeed, today he felt 

particularly unwell, almost as he did long ago at the onset 

of an attack of his old illness" (244). Initially, he holds 

off the attack by repressing the "irrepressible inner 
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revulsion" that overcomes him: "he did not want to think 

anything through and he did not. He began thinking about 

something else altogether" (245). He then sUblimates his 

anxiety by recalling his ecstatic aura experience, in vivid 

detail, and his past reflections on its significance (quoted 

in part in the epigraph to this chapter). His thoughts lead 

him progressively and inevitably back to Rogozhin, however. 

Myshkin remembers, first, telling Rogozhin how at the moment 

of the aura "there shall be time no longer" (246), then that 

they had often met in Moscow, and finally that that very day 

Rogozhin had told him "I had been a brother to him then" 

(246). Sublimation is, therefore, ultimately unsuccessful 

in eluding the "irrepressible." 

Myshkin's other repressive "strategy," enactment of the 

death drive, is also foiled by his desire for and fear of 

Rogozhin. Myshkin's steps, as well as his thoughts, lead 

him to seek out Rogozhin's eyes. This desire for Rogozhin 

is the "sudden idea" that compels him to go to Nastassya 

Filippovna's former dwelling: "That was what his 'sudden 

idea' amounted to. He had intensely wanted to see 'those 

eyes' again" (251). But, although he finds those eyes where 

he expected them, he can neither face them nor run from 

them. While, on the one hand, he turns away when he sees 

Rogozhin "on the opposite sidewalk," he is also "seized by 

an irresistible desire to go directly to Rogozhin" (252). 

And it is precisely this ambivalence that brings on the 
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seizure on the staircase of Myshkin's hotel. 

The abundant sexual imagery in this scene shows the 

desire that, along with his fear, Myshkin feels when he is 

assaulted by Rogozhin: 

This stairway, as in all old houses, was of stone, 

dark and narrow, and it turned around a massive 

stone column. On the first half-landing there was 

a niche-like hollow in the column, no more than a 

yard wide and half a yard deep. But there was 

enough room there for a man to stand. (253) 

As the man within the stone column and the bearer of the 

knife, Rogozhin stands as the phallic aggressor toward the 

passive and "hysterical" Myshkin, who describes himself as 

"like a sick woman" (253). Myshkin's response to Rogozhin's 

uplifted knife is, again, repression and denial: "Parfyon, 

I don't believe it!" (254). But denying his friend's 

murderous intention does not change the reality, nor does 

sublimating it in a momentary ecstatic aura in which "an 

extraordinary inner light flooded his soul" (254). After 

only a half second Myshkin lapses into a full-scale 

epileptic fit and thus escapes the danger. 

Even the fit betrays the persistence of Myshkin's 

desire and his repression of it. In describing the fit, the 

narrator identifies the horribly distorted face, and 

"especially the eyes" (254), as the initial symptom of a 

fit. Just as Rogozhin's eyes haunt Myshkin with their 
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terror and phallic desire, so Myshkin's distorted eyes, as 

if orgasmic, show that it is his erotic desire, as much as 

his fear of death or his denial of Rogozhin's murderous 

intention, that is at issue. As J.R. Maze observes, "the 

fit has the double function of all hysterical symptoms; it 

expresses both the repressing and the repressed forces" 

(169). Maze sees this dual expression in terms of Myshkin's 

resistance to Rogozhin's phallic knife, on the one hand, and 

his symbolic wish for homosexual rape (falling helpless at 

Rogozhin's feet), on the other (169). By means of his 

epilepsy, Myshkin undergoes a double abjection: he both 

casts off his erotic desire for Rogozhin and his rejection 

by him and is cast down under the gaze of the castrating 

father figure. The emphasis on the distorted eyes marks 

this episode as a castration event, or, as Maze describes 

it, "a feminine yielding to the threatening Oedipal father

figure (Rogozhin)" (171). In his essay "The \ Uncanny, "' 

Freud argues for "a sUbstitutive relation between the eye 

and the male member" such that "a morbid anxiety connected 

with the eyes ... is often enough a sUbstitute for the dread 

of castration" (383). Although it seems strange that 

Myshkin's rival and double would also be a father figure to 

him, Rogozhin does, in fact, fill this role as well for the 

hero. Myshkin, we recall, first meets Rogozhin upon his 

return to Russia in the hope of finding a new father figure 

and benefactor. Pavlishchev, a friend of Myshkin's late 
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father and the benefactor of his "idiot" child, has died two 

years previous to these events. Following Pavlishchev's 

death, Dr. Schneider, who had been treating Myshkin for his 

epilepsy, has continued caring for him in switzerland for 

two more years, after which he has ceased treatments, 

leaving his patient to seek some relation back horne to take 

responsibility for his care. As the Prince is returning to 

Russia on the train, he finds a person who offers to take up 

this responsibility. By offering Myshkin fine clothes, 

money, and even women (35), Rogozhin assumes the role of 

father and benefactor, at least at the outset of their 

relationship. The staircase incident can therefore be read 

as a castration drama, and the return of Myshkin's epilepsy 

there signals his ambivalence when confronted by a father 

figure he both desires and fears. The thoroughgoing Oedipal 

and non-Oedipal ambivalence of Myshkin's epileptic response 

in this moment of abjection further marks epilepsy as a 

pharmakon in this text. 

The conjunction of the hysterical and the epileptic in 

the dual expression of repressed and repressing forces 

raises the question of how hysteria and epilepsy are related 

and how they are gendered in The Idiot. As we have seen, in 

the nineteenth century the cornmon symptomatology of epilepsy 

and hysteria caused them to be confused, if not equated, 

with each other. Furthermore, since hysteria was seen as a 

predominantly feminine phenomenon, epilepsy too became 
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stigmatized as a female malady, by association. In The 

Idiot, hysteria is coextensive with epilepsy; the hero's and 

the author's epilepsy is projected onto other characters in 

the form of hysterical symptoms. Myshkin himself laughs 

"hysterically," in "short, ecstatic bursts of laughter" 

(570), shortly before he falls into an epileptic fit at the 

Yepanchins' party. Other characters' hysterical symptoms 

are described in the vocabulary of epilepsy. Nastassya 

Filippovna laughs in "convulsive fits" when she becomes 

"hysterical" and expresses her desires in defiance of Totsky 

(163). Again, she alternately laughs and weeps 

"hysterically," in "excited, incoherent outbursts," 

following her showdown with Aglaya (588-89). Lizaveta 

Prokofyevna becomes hysterical when she suspects an 

attachment between Aglaya and the Prince and "almost went 

into a fit" (530). In language reminiscent of the ecstatic 

epileptic aura, a "tremor of inspiration and ecstasy" passes 

twice over Aglaya's face as she prepares to read the poem 

about the poor knight (271). Finally, the consumptive 

Ippolit, who laughs and sobs "as if in hysterics" (439), is 

"suddenly seized with a terrible coughing fit" (305) and 

becomes animated "in fits and starts" as he falls in and out 

of delirium (313). This dissemination of hysterical 

symptoms in terms of the language of fits and seizures 

signals the author's projections of his own suffering. 

According to Kristeva, literature and hysteria have 



precisely this in common (she reminds us that Freud saw 

hysteria as "a distorted work of art"): they are 

"staging[s] of affects both on the intersubjective level 

(characters) and on the intralinguistic level (style)" 

(Blac)c Sun 179). It should not surprise us, then, that 

Dostoevsky's literary text disperses his own epilepsy as 

hysterical symptoms. 
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If epilepsy leaks onto many of the characters as 

hysteria, the "femininityll of hysteria, in turn, bleeds onto 

the epileptic hero. Most of the references to hysterical 

symptoms have to do with the three female protagonists: 

Nastassya Filippovna, Aglaya, and Lizaveta Prokofyevna. But 

the prince also is seen as feminine by the characters in the 

novel--so much so that his epilepsy becomes simply one more 

element in a complex of feminine traits. An old 

schoolteacher observes comically yet insightfully that the 

prince blushes "like an innocent young girl" (161). Myshkin 

castigates himself in the midst of his terror under the eyes 

of Rogozhin for believing in premonitions "like a sick 

woman" (253). And Lizaveta Prokofyevna chides him, saying, 

"It's as if you weren't even a man!" (340). The latter 

remark is ironic because the reader recalls Myshkin's 

admission that his epilepsy has left him sexually impotent: 

"on account of my illness I don't know women at ali ll (35). 

It is no mere coincidence that, besides Myshkin, the only 

male character who is labelled "hysterical" is Ippolit, who 
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suffers from consumption, a disease, like epilepsy, 

characterized by frequent fits. Hysteria, therefore, is 

conferred only upon female characters and male characters 

who have a "female" disease with epileptic or epileptoid 

symptoms. The net result of the association of femininity 

with pathology is that both woman and epilepsy/hysteria 

connote "poison," despite the fact that Myshkin's "feminine" 

qualities--his intuition, guilelessness, and sensitivity to 

(others') pain--make him stand out as the quintessential 

beautiful individual. 

Yet it is femininity's role as "remedy" in Myshkin's 

character that also points to epilepsy/hysteria's role as a 

pharmakon in this novel. All of the "hysterical" characters 

are, in fact, implicated in an undecidable opposition at the 

most fundamental levels of their identities. Is Myshkin an 

idiot or a saint? Is Ippolit truly dying of consumption or 

is he just a phony, and is his suicide attempt genuine or 

carefully staged? Is Lizaveta Prokofyevna a venomous and 

controlling matriarch or, as Myshkin thinks, a simple child? 

Is Aglaya truly engaged in a quest for spiritual love or is 

she really more interested in winning a power contest with 

Nastassya for Myshkin's love? Is Nastassya Filippovna a 

"fallen woman" or an innocent victim, and is she essentially 

a "surrogate" who goes mad from the pain--or is she to the 

very end working like a "deputizer" to "pass on her pain" to 

others (Konick)? In each case, the truth remains unclear; 



or rather, it is doubly clear, for both poles of each 

opposition are parts of the truth, so that the epileptic 

Prince and his hysterical entourage are inhabited by a 

pharmakon complex at the core of their being. 
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A key indicator of the hero's ambivalence is the 

persistence within him of contradictory double thoughts. 

Myshkin understands this doubleness as a departure from 

innocence. Unlike the childish Marie, who can entertain 

only one thought at a time, the Prince struggles with a 

duplicity of thoughts and the mixed motives it implies. 

Myshkin's double thoughts even allow him to maintain the 

blamelessness of the other while taking the blame upon 

himself. When Keller confesses to him that he has lost 

"every vestige of morality" and has turned to stealing (in 

fact, his confession is aimed at extracting money from the 

Prince), Myshkin replies that what really matters "is that 

you have a child's trusting nature and extraordinary 

truthfulness" (327). He explains away Keller's calculated 

motive as "simply a coincidence" in which "two thoughts 

occurred at once" (329). As far as his own double thoughts 

are concerned, however, the Prince is not so forgiving: 

with me it happens incessantly. However, I don't 

think it's a good thing, and you know, Keller, I 

blame myself for that more than anything. You 

might have been talking about myself just now. It 

has sometimes occurred to me •.. that everyone is 
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like that, so I started making excuses for myself, 

for it is terribly hard to struggle against those 

double thoughts. I've tried. Heaven only knows 

how they come into being. (329) 

Here Myshkin expresses the discomfort he feels upon 

recognizing within himself two opposing dispositions toward 

the other: "lately the Prince had blamed himself for two 

extremes: an extraordinary 'senseless and impulsive' 

trustfulness and at the same time a 'morose, contemptible' 

suspiciousness" (320). Myshkin cannot countenance this 

suspiciousness within himself, as we have seen in the way he 

represses his suspicion of Rogozhin. In that instance the 

repression of his double thoughts leads inexorably to an 

epileptic fit. If Myshkin's epilepsy and his double 

thoughts are thus closely related, then an extensive 

ambivalence characterizes this hero at the basic level of 

his identity as an epileptic. 

While the Prince is willing to criticize himself 

(though not willing to criticize others), certain others are 

unwilling to criticize him. In a passage that reveals the 

idealistic bent of Aglaya's mind, she explains why she 

decides that Myshkin's mind is "honest and sincere" rather 

than "ill": 

.•• even if you are really ill in your mind (you 

won't be angry about that, of course, I am 

speaking in a higher sense), what is important in 
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your mind is far better than what is important in 

any of theirs, and they've never even dreamed of 

what it is like; for there are two sorts of mind: 

important ones and unimportant ones. (447) 

If Myshkin considers his own mind a "poison," Aglaya decides 

it is purely a "remedy." She perceives that it is precisely 

the "illness" of Myshkin'£.~mind that makes him superior to 

others. Although she sees only one side of the Prince's 

ambivalent character, her recognition of illness on the 

"inside" of health is a vital insight necessary for 

understanding Myshkin as a pharmakon. 

Although Myshkin strives rather successfully to deny 

the evil in others, and although he is quick to take the 

blame upon himself, he does this because his own pain has 

taught him that evil is a symptom, as it were, of a good 

lying deeper than can be perceived; i.e. that evil is good 

which has been inverted, and that good is on the "inside" of 

evil. In the final analysis, Myshkin is not an idiot or a 

fool at all; he merely looks beyond the apparent evidence to 

the deeper evidence by sensing the emotional suffering of 

the other--and in relation to his own. Nowhere is this more 

apparent than in his compassion for Nastassya Filippovna. 

Although he witnesses numerous exhibitions of her cruelty 

and hatred, and is the object of some of them, from the 

beginning the Prince holds her blameless. When he first 

lays eyes on her portrait, he is impressed by the pride and 
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contempt in her face, but more by IIsomething trusting, 

something wonderfully artless ll (100). More than anything, 

though, what calls forth his compassion is his sense that 

"in that face--there is much suffering II (101), and it is 

that suffering with which he so strongly identifies: III saw 

your portrait this morning and it was as if I recognized a 

familiar face" (189). His identification with another human 

being in pain allows him to tell her lIyou are not to blame 

for anything II and to vow III will respect you as long as I 

live" (189). Because he touches her deep beneath the 

superficial level on which she acts out her self-hatred, 

even in the wake of her scandalous behavior at her name day 

party, she can say IIGood-bye, Prince, in you I've seen what 

a human being is for the first time in my life!" (195). 

Myshkin shows that he searches for the deeper good

inside-the-bad in everyone, and not only with the beautiful 

Nastassya, in the Burdovsky incident. Although the Prince 

investigates Burdovsky's claim to be a joint heir with 

Myshkin to Pavlishchev's fortune and determines it to be 

mistaken, Myshkin nevertheless offers him ten thousand 

roubles because "he honestly believed himself to be the son 

of Pavlishchev" (295). At the root of Myshkin's spiritual 

value system, and thus his kindness to Burdovsky, lies his 

sensitivity to a fellow pharmakon and sufferer: "I can be 

very sympathetic because I am almost the same way myself, so 

I'm able to speak about it!H (295). The Prince goes so far 
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as to say that Burdovsky is "sick--the way I am" (301), Le. 

an epileptic, even though Burdovsky's true childhood illness 

was not epilepsy, but that he was "tongue-tied" (299). 

Myshkin's sympathy for the sufferer causes him first to 

identify with him--"I was myself in the same state before my 

departure to switzerland. I too stammered incoherently" 

(294-95)--then to project his full-blown epilepsy on the 

young man. He inherits this sympathetic quality, as well as 

his fortune, from his benefactor, Pavlishchev, who, Myshkin 

says, "had all his life a special tenderness for every 

creature afflicted and cheated by nature, particularly 

children--a fact which I am convinced is extremely important 

to our entire case" (299). This statement is highly ironic, 

since the "case" the Prince refers to is not only his own, 

but also Dostoevsky's, whose life was marked by the same 

tenderness toward the weak and whose writings exhibit the 

same sympathies, especially toward children. If Myshkin 

projects his epilepsy onto others because he identifies 

closely and sympathizes deeply with them, then we have a 

good idea why Dostoevsky projects his epileptic symptoms 

onto a wide range of his fictional characters, as we have 

seen him do. But by projecting his epilepsy onto others, 

Myshkin also acts as a pharmakon--in this way he abjects 

epilepsy-as-poison from himself, placing it upon others who 

then become pharmaka themselves. 

Myshkin's sensitivity to pain is another evidence of 
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the fact that Dostoevsky endows his heroes with his own 

attributes. Like Ordynov in The Landlady and Vanya in The 

Insulted and Injured, the Prince also is something of an 

artist and writer. He is a talented calligrapher and gives 

General Yepanchin and Ganya a lesson in that art, prompting 

the general to remark, "You do go into the fine points, 

don't you. You're not just a mere calligrapher but an 

artist as well" (55). Myshkin's writing is more than a 

talent, however; it can become a passion, as he tells the 

two men: "if proportion is achieved, then that script will 

be so incomparable that one could actually fall in love with 

it" (55). As one who copies signatures, the Prince 

personifies the purely perforrnative act of writing-as-a

pharrnakon, yet his writing is no mere pharrnakon-as-poison 

that ruins the memory: it is also an object of beauty and 

passion. While Myshkin's writing is on one level an 

aesthetic object, it also parallels his ability to "go into 

the fine points" in the discernment of character. His 

accurate analysis of Nastassya Filippovna's character from 

her portrait and his instant examination of Holbein's 

painting of Christ [Ippolit, another "ill" person, displays 

a similar aesthetic and spiritual sensitivity when he 

discusses this same painting] show the conjunction of his 

aesthetic judgment and his spiritual perceptiveness. His 

artistry and his ability to seek the deeper evidence of 

character complexes thus go hand in hand. In fact, 
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Myshkin's finely developed aesthetic sense proceeds out of a 

fundamental spiritual orientation that in turn develops out 

of his experience of the pain of illness. His writing, his 

aesthetic sense, and his spirituality--the very traits that 

distinguish him as a character and resemble his creator's-

are thus inextricably linked to the pharmakon of his 

epilepsy. 

The Prince's spiritual and aesthetic sensitivity is 

closely connected to his decidedly idealistic view of 

reality. The fact that he discerns Nastassya Filippovna's 

character from her portrait shows how he constructs his 

reality by means of an aesthetic selectiveness that allows 

him to affirm the good in her while denying the evil. When 

he is finally confronted undeniably with Nastassya's flaws 

upon reading her letters to Aglaya, he takes refuge in 

another ideal--the Christian ideal that all humans can 

express childlike joy. While there is considerable depth to 

his belief, his adherence to the ideal blinds him to another 

reality. His idealizing is mirrored by the way Nastassya 

idealizes Aglaya in her letters to Aglaya. Although this 

idealization allows Nastassya to appreciate Aglaya's 

beauties and perfections, it is also dangerous in that it 

prevents Nastassya from understanding who Aglaya really is. 

Furthermore, it enables her to flip too easily into the 

opposite position of rival, which she does in the showdown 

with Aglaya that destroys the latter. Nevertheless, Myshkin 
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eventually must admit that there is some truth in 

Nastassya's "fantastic idea" that he loves Aglaya, despite 

his belief that Nastassya's letters are all a "nightmare" 

and "madness": 

But the fantastic idea had become reality, and to 

him the most astonishing thing of all was that 

after he read those letters he himself almost 

believed in the possibility of that idea, and even 

its justification. Yes, of course it was a dream, 

a nightmare, a madness; but there was in it 

something painfully real and agonizingly true 

which justified the dream, the nightmare, the 

madness. (472) 

What Myshkin desperately avoids facing, and what he is 

forced to face, in his view of Nastassya as in his view of 

his epilepsy, is that the ideal exists along with the 

horrifying reality and that they cannot be disjoined. In 

the light of this "truth," Myshkin and his ideal are not so 

much failures as doomed by the very ambivalent nature of 

reality. Yet Myshkin the idealist can affirm hope through 

joy even within the atmosphere of doom. In this sense, 

having ideals is like having diseases--they kill us, but we 

cannot live without them--and so we cling to them and strive 

to make our reality perfect again. 

The coexistence of the ideal and the horror in Myshkin 

and his world is also reflected in ~ Idiot's major themes 
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of faith, love, and death. Myshkin's faith in a loving 

deity is drawn against the background of both the 

hopelessness of Holbein's painting of the dead Christ and 

Ippolit's tarantula-like god, on the one hand, and his own 

vision of timeless harmony in the ecstatic aura, on the 

other. Both Myshkin and Ippolit see Holbein's "Dead Christ" 

hanging on the wall at Rogozhin's house. In his "Essential 

statement," Ippolit describes the painting as having "no 

beauty," as a depiction of "a man who has .illi2:t been taken 

down from the cross" and in whose face "the suffering seems 

to continue" (427). For him, the representation of this 

totally lifeless corpse reduces the idea of resurrection to 

absurdity. Kristeva notes, in reference to this same 

painting, that "a sense of time abolished weighs on that 

picture, the inescapable prospect of death erasing all 

commitment to a .•• resurrection" (Black Sun 188). This sense 

of a hopeless and timeless existence leads Ippolit to 

conceive of nature as "some huge, implacable, dumb beast" or 

"some huge machine of the latest design" under the direction 

of "a dark, insolent, and stupidly eternal force" (428). As 

images drift through his delirious mind, "that infinite 

power, that deaf, dark, and speechless being" takes the form 

of "an enormous and loathsome tarantula" (428). That the 

deity takes the form of a poisonous insect in Ippolit's mind 

indicates how completely he has decided that God is a 

poisonous pharmakon, although he intuits an abjected level 
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that is much more fluid than that. 

When the Prince first encounters this painting he tries 

to repress its significance: "He felt very depressed and 

wanted to get out of this house" (237). When Rogozhin 

counters that he enjoys looking at the painting, Myshkin 

objects, "At that painting! Why, that's a painting that 

might make some people lose their faith!" (238). Rogozhin's 

ironic response--"Yes, faith may be lost too" (238)--reveals 

that for him also christ is "poison." The irony is 

heightened, however, when we realize that Dostoevsky himself 

made the same remark to his wife Anna--"A painting like that 

can make you lose your faith" (Reminiscences 134)--upon 

viewing the Holbein painting in switzerland in 1867, the 

very year he began writing ~ Idiot. Anna describes the 

effect the experience had on her husband: "His agitated 

face had a kind of dread in it, something I had noticed more 

than once during the first moments of an epileptic seizure" 

(134). This statement links the suggestion of the absurdity 

of faith with the "consequences" of Dostoevsky's epilepsy. 

Furthermore, it joins the idea of the deity-as-poison to 

epilepsy-as-poison. 

If faith seems doomed from Ippolit and Rogozhin's point 

of view, for the Prince it sounds the notes of hope and joy. 

Myshkin's faith proceeds from a sense of time, or rather 

timelessness, that he understands firsthand through his 

ecstatic aura experience: "at that moment somehow the 
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extraordinary words 'there shall be time no longer' become 

understandable to me" (246). The aura gives him a vision of 

an eternally harmonious world in which the deity rejoices in 

humanity as we rejoice in one another, and all are bound 

together in joy. Just as the deity draws upon our pain and 

turns it into joy, so we all must take our share of the pain 

and join together to erase it. As we have seen, this is 

precisely what motivates Myshkin in his relationships with 

others. Faith is, therefore, an instinct, not a philosophy, 

and compassion its only law. Given the contrast between joy 

and doom in this novel, it is inappropriate to apply the 

language of success and failure to Myshkin or any other 

character, as if Dostoevsky's aim of creating the ideal 

human being fails because his hero fails to attain his 

ideal. Instead, one should apply the language of joy and 

doom to the hero and the novel; for the ideal exists 

alongside the horrifying reality at every level, even the 

level of faith, just as it does in the hero's and the 

author's epilepsy. 

The same semi-epileptic ambivalence characterizes the 

treatment of the theme of love in Thg Idiot. The question 

of whether the Prince is capable of romantic love or only 

pity runs through the entire narrative and is never fully 

answered. Although Myshkin assures his rival Rogozhin that 

he feels only "infinite pity" (369) for Nastassya 

Filippovna, Rogozhin imputes his own passions to Myshkin and 
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wonders if his rival's pity is stronger than his own love. 

Immediately following this scene, the narrator also 

construes Myshkin's feeling in romantic terms, likening it 

to "loving a woman more than anything in the world" (370). 

As we have seen, the Prince explains his sexual impotence, 

and thus his disinterest in romance, as an effect of his 

epilepsy, but it remains unclear whether this is the whole 

truth or whether Myshkin in this way disposes of the 

uncomfortable issue of his capacity for erotic love. The 

question becomes even more complex when Myshkin writes a 

letter to Aglaya that can be read either as an expression of 

friendly affection or as a love letter. Aglaya's own 

feelings are ambiguous as well, for although she places the 

letter in the book of the poor knight (the symbol of an . 
ideal, spiritual love), it becomes increasingly more likely 

that she is developing an erotic attachment to the Prince. 

Finally, when the Prince receives an invitation from Aglaya 

to meet her at the green bench, he struggles with the 

"double thought" (383) that he may be passionately in love 

with her. 

Myshkin's love dilemma has decidedly epileptic 

overtones. There is a quasi-epileptic structure to his 

reaction to Aglaya's note: his "intense joy" flips over 

into sadness and he represses his feelings (as he did with 

Rogozhin in the staircase incident) by putting the question 

of love "almost completely out of his mind" (383). In 
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addition, his comment to Radomsky--"Without Aglaya I ... shall 

soon die in my sleep" (599)--indicates that his love dilemma 

is causing him an epileptic sort of fear and pain. (For 

many years Dostoevsky's greatest fear was that he would die 

in his sleep from an epileptic fit.) In Radomsky's eyes, 

however, Myshkin is hopeless as a lover: "Aglaya Ivanovna 

loved you like a woman, like a human being, not like--a 

disembodied spirit ...• Most likely, you never loved either 

one of them" (600). The reader's confusion is mirrored by 

Radomsky's frustrated remark: "And how can he love two 

women? with two different kinds of love at once? That's 

interesting--the poor idiot!" (600). The reader is unable, 

finally, to decide the question in favor of love or pity. 

Like the paradoxical bliss and idiocy of epilepsy, neither 

can the question of love be reduced to a simple opposition, 

and the possibility presents itself that pity may be part of 

(i.e. inside of) romantic love. 

Death also follows an epileptic pattern of alternating 

opposite expressions. In the scene where Myshkin breaks the 

Chinese vase at the Yepanchins' party--an act he is doomed 

to commit and which is soon followed by his second, and 

final, epileptic fit--both epileptic extremes are expressed 

in the context of death. The broken vase clearly symbolizes 

death (although it is overdetermined as an art object and a 

uterine symbol as well), as Lizaveta Prokofyevna's ironic 

words show: "A person's life too must come to an end, and 



150 

all this fuss about a clay pot" (566). The breaking of the 

vase represents the "end" of Myshkin's "life"; and, in fact, 

he soon reverts to a death-like state of idiocy. After 

Myshkin breaks the vase, he experiences, first, "an almost 

mystical terror" (we recall the association of "mystical 

terror" with epilepsy and death in The Insulted and Injured 

as well as in Dostoevsky's life), then "in place of horror 

there was light and joy and ecstasy" (565). Once the 

contrasting auras subside, he stands "like a person apart" 

(565), observing his surroundings like someone having an 

out-of-body or near-death experience. He then launches into 

a "feverish"--IIall fits and starts," "trembling allover," 

"beside himself"--yet "ecstatic" and idealistic tirade on 

the unity and harmony of the world, which cUlminates in the 

fit (566-70). 

Throughout this series of events, Myshkin's primary 

interest is not in the vase or the scandal of his behavior, 

but in knowing the reality of forgiveness. When Lizaveta 

Prokofyevna excuses his breaking the vase, he responds, "And 

you forgive me for everything? For everything, besides the 

vase?" (566). The fact that Myshkin acts like a fool in 

front of the sophisticated gathering at the Yepanchins' is 

not important to him, for he has passed beyond the veil 

separating the realm of corrupt human values and 

relationships from an eternal order where "the substance of 

life is in every oneil (569) and where all "will know how to 
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forget and forgive" (570). As he says in his ravings: "You 

know, I believe it's sometimes even good to be ridiculous. 

Yes, much better. People forgive each other more readily 

and become more humble" (569). Myshkin transcends not only 

the world of social decorum, but even death itself, as he 

experiences forgiveness and dreams of its full realization 

in the life of all humanity. He can do this because, for 

him, the meaning of death, like that of epilepsy in its 

sublimated, ecstatic form, inheres in the possibility of 

forgiveness. Although, on the surface, the novel's ending 

is overwhelmingly tragic, in the light of Myshkin's belief 

in the priority of forgiveness, even his return to idiocy is 

a "remedy"; at the conclusion "apparently everything had 

been forgiven him" (631). 

The final, deathly scene also combines a mystical sort 

of harmony with the horrors of murder and madness. When 

Rogozhin first takes the Prince up to his room and shows him 

the murdered body of Nastassya Filippovna, Myshkin trembles 

--"almost as you do when you have your fits," Rogozhin says 

--but also participates in a ritual of merging with Rogozhin 

around Nastassya's body. At this moment Nastassya becomes 

an idealized art object for Myshkin. In fact, she assumes 

the very disposition of Holbein's Christ: "a human figure 

lay there stretched out at full length" and "a tip of a bare 

foot ... looked as if it was carved out of marble" (623). 

Myshkin and Rogozhin's desire for oneness, as well as 
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Nastassya's death, is sublimated as they lie down together: 

"So let her lie there now beside us, beside you and me" 

(625). As they lie joined in an embrace with death, Myshkin 

inquires about the knife Rogozhin used in the assault. 

Rogozhin tells him it is the same one he raised against him, 

the one he kept "between the pages of a book" (626). 

Rogozhin uses the knife as a "poison" with which to take his 

phallic revenge. But the instrument of death, like the 

narrative that contains it, is also a "remedy": it cures 

the victim's pain by ending it, painlessly, almost 

bloodlessly, in her sleep. As Myshkin says in response to 

Rogozhin's report that "no more than half a tablespoonful of 

blood came out of [Nastassya's] chemise": "I know about 

that. I read about it--it's called internal hemorrhage. 

Sometimes there's not even a drop. That's when the stab 

goes straight into the heart--" (626). 

Caught in the contradiction between the idealized 

merger with his beloved ones and the "reality" of one's 

death and the other's madness, Myshkin reverts to his former 

idiocy, but not before taking his place beside Rogozhin in a 

selfless and forgiving act symbolic of death: 

.•• at last he lay down on the cushions, as though 

now completely powerless and in despair, and laid 

his face against Rogozhin's pale, motionless face; 

tears flowed from his eyes onto Rogozhin's cheeks, 

but perhaps he did not notice his own tears and 
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was not at all aware of them. (628) 

In light of such suffering, on the one hand, and such love 

and forgiveness, on the other, we are faced with the same 

question posed so negatively by Holbein's "Dead Christ": Is 

death so terrible? Who has the last word on this subject? 

Only the idiot, it seems, only the one who has passed beyond 

the veil. In the final analysis, The Idiot is tragic not 

because Myshkin's ideal fails and the protagonists end up 

dead or mad as a result, but because we too are caught in a 

vortex of ambivalence, and because the great questions of 

our existence, the questions of faith, love, and death, 

remain undecidable. 
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CHAPTER FIVE 

THE BROTHERS KARAMAZOV: 

SPIRITUAL TRANSFORMATION THROUGH "PARRICIDE" 

Ever since the pUblication of Freud's "Dostoevsky and 

Parricide" in 1928, Dostoevsky's epilepsy has been seen as 

an effect of the guilt stemming from his parricidal wishes. 

This connection was not seriously questioned by literary or 

psychological critics until the publication of Joseph 

Frank's "Freud's Case-History of Dostoevsky" in 1975. Even 

since then, however, the close association of Dostoevsky's 

epilepsy with his relationship to his father has been 

generally assumed. Furthermore, this assumption goes hand 

in hand with the widely held belief that this author's 

epilepsy-parricide connection is clearly reflected, if not 

directly represented, in his final novel, ~ Brothers 

Karamazov. Along the same lines, Louis Breger, a neo

Freudian psychoanalytic critic, has recently observed that, 

with the completion of ~ Idiot (1869) and the inception 

of The Brothers Karamazov (1880), Dostoevsky's "rage and 

murder moved from the maternal to the paternal level" 

(251). (It should be noted that the initial concentration 

on the paternal relationship comes in The Adolescent 

[1875].) To be sure, the conjunction of the depiction of 

epilepsy and the thematization of parricide in the later 

novel is no mere coincidence. Instead, it constitutes the 



author's attempt to resolve two related issues: the 

ambivalent nature of his disease and his problematic 

relationship to his father. 
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Breger also maintains that, in The Brothers Karamazov, 

"epilepsy is purged of its idealized quality, is more 

realistically confronted" (251). By this he means that, in 

his final novel, Dostoevsky abandons the attempt made in 

The Idiot to depict an idealized merger with the mother (in 

the ecstatic aura) in favor of representing the 

manipulative and violent, indeed parricidal, possibilities 

of his disease. I will argue in this chapter, however, 

that in The Brothers Karamazov, although Dostoevsky does 

link epilepsy and parricide together, labelling them 

"poison," in the terms of the ecstatic aura epilepsy also 

takes the idealized form of the spiritual vision this novel 

is so famous for. Inasmuch as the hero's rebirth occurs 

through the death of the "father," parricide, like 

epilepsy, is also a "remedy." Although the contradictions 

inherent in the author's epilepsy (and the parricide 

associated with it) are somewhat resolved in this novel, 

ultimately epilepsy remains a pharmakon. 

It is possible to overlook, as Breger does, the 

idealized form epilepsy takes. The two opposing 

expressions of epilepsy, the horror of the fit and the 

ecstatic aura, are split apart and placed upon different 

characters in this novel, in contrast to The Idiot, where 
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Myshkin is endowed with both forms. On a literal level, 

the only character with epilepsy is Smerdyakov, although 

there is some leakage of epileptic symptoms onto Ivan and 

Dmitri, who share the guilt of their father's murder. 

Symbolically, however, the ecstatic aura is bestowed upon 

Alyosha, as we shall see. Therefore, just as the Karamazov 

brothers are divided between those who are guilty of the 

crime (Smerdyakov, Ivan, and Dmitri) and the innocent one, 

Alyosha, so epilepsy is split into its "poisonous" side 

(associated with the guilty ones) and its "curative" aspect 

(given to Alyosha). First, I want to show how epilepsy

as-poison is structured in this novel. The epileptic 

Smerdyakov is the illegitimate son of "stinking Lizaveta," 

an idiot peasant woman raped by Fyodor Karamazov, who is 

probably the father. Trying to climb the high fence around 

the Karamazovs' garden, Lizaveta falls and soon afterwards 

dies, although the servants save the baby. Karamazov 

nicknames the child "The Stinker" after his mother. At the 

age of twelve, during a scripture lesson, Smerdyakov is 

slapped by the servant Gregory and takes it without a word, 

but withdraws into a corner for several days. Then, "a week 

later he had the first attack of the disease to which he 

was subject all the rest of his life--epilepsy" (121). 

Dostoevsky seems to suggest that Smerdyakov's mother's 

idiocy, his fall at childbirth, and the insulting slap all 

contribute to his epilepsy. As Nathan Rosen observes, in 
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arguing that Smerdyakov's (and Dostoevsky's) epilepsy has 

both hysterical and genetic components, "the hysterical 

seizure triggered the organic epilepsy to which he was 

predisposed ... by a bad heredity and a traumatic birth" 

(119). 

Smerdyakov's characterization as an epileptic is 

combined with, and closely related to, his depiction as 

"the contemplative" (246). The narrator likens him to the 

subject of the painting "contemplation" (or, "The 

Contemplative," by Kramskoi, 1878), a peasant figure also 

called "Wanderer" by the critic Tret'iakov (Rice 256): 

It shows a forest in winter and on a roadway 

through the forest, in absolute solitude, stands 

a peasant in a torn kaftan and bark shoes. He 

stands, as it were, lost in thought. Yet he is 

not thinking: he is "contemplating." If anyone 

touched him he would start and look bewildered. 

It's true he would come to himself immediately; 

but if he were asked what he had been thinking 

about, he would remember nothing. Yet probably 

he has hidden within himself, the impression 

which dominated him during the period of 

contemplation. Those impressions are dear to him 

and he probably hoards them imperceptibly, and 

even unconsciously. How and why, of course, he 

does not know. He may suddenly, after hoarding 
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impressions for many years, abandon everything 

and go off to Jerusalem on a pilgrimage. Or he 

may suddenly set fire to his native village. Or 

he may do both. (123) 

As James Rice observes, Dostoevsky here presents the 

typology not only of a Russian peasant mystic, but also of 

an epileptic: "intermittent trance states (partial complex 

seizures), high-risk psychiatric complication of existence, 

and anticipated abrupt resolution in pious or violent acts 

--or paradoxically in both" (254). That Dostoevsky 

identified closely with this painting is evident both from 

the fact that it was displayed in the same exhibit with 

V.G. Perov's painting of Dostoevsky and from the fact that 

the latter painting shares several features (which 

foreshadow "The Contemplative") with Kramskoi's earlier 

painting, "Christ in the Wilderness." These features 

include "isolation of a mystic figure (in the wilderness), 

hypnotic struggle with spiritual problems (temptations to 

be resolved either by piety or destruction), and an 

oppressive sense of impending or lingering martyrdom" (Rice 

256). Furthermore, Dostoevsky variously referred to his 

depressive post-ictal moods as "mystical depression," 

"mystic terror," or "contemplative state," and his wife 

expressed fear that in one of his somnambulistic states "he 

might become irritated and driven to some mindless act" 

(Rice 259). Rice can therefore conclude that 
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the complex image of Smerdyakov and his dramatic 

development as a murderous mystical visionary, 

inspired from the outset by Kramskoi's graphic 

representation of the peasant "contemplative," 

were also deeply and specifically informed with 

the author's experience and knowledge of 

"contemplative states" accompanying epileptic 

seizures. ( 259) 

While the ambivalent psychology of both character and 

author, as reflected in the "contemplative" type, testifies 

to epilepsy's status as a pharmakon in the works and life 

of Dostoevsky, the "murderer" is split off from the 

"mystical visionary" in the author's dissemination of 

epileptic traits among the characters of this novel. As 

the son who actually raises his hand against his father, 

Smerdyakov is truly a parricide. His mystical traits, on 

the other hand, exist only formally or as parody. Ivan 

discovers, for example, that while Smerdyakov seems to be 

interested in philosophical questions, in reality he is 

"looking for something altogether different" (246), namely 

the satisfaction of a boundless, wounded vanity. 

Smerdyakov engages in philosophical discourse with Ivan, 

but only to seize upon Ivan's doctrine of "all is 

permitted" as a justification of his parricidal plot and a 

tool for manipulating Ivan through the guilt he feels. 

Smerdyakov also uses religious paraphernalia to mask his 
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treachery. After he shows Ivan the money he had taken from 

Fyodor Karamazov the night he murdered him, Smerdyakov 

hides it from the servant by covering it with a "big yellow 

book," The Sayings of the H.Qly Father Isaac the syrian. In 

addition, at Smerdyakov's suggestion Karamazov had hidden 

the money "in the corner behind the icons" (566). Even 

Smerdyakov's epilepsy, with its mystical overtones, is 

perverted into the faked fit that he uses as an alibi on 

the night of the murder, although he suffers a genuine fit 

before the night is over. In each case, the outer forms of 

Smerdyakov's "mysticism" serve merely as a cover for the 

"poison" within him. As a wandering contemplative, 

Smerdyakov the parricide contrasts with the mystic Christ 

of Ivan's "Legend of the Grand Inquisitor," who goes 

"wandering" through Russia "in slavish dress" to bless its 

oppressed people (229). Smerdyakov is the only character 

whose "other" side (in his case, the good side) doesn't 

fully exist. 

The poisonous side of epilepsy also finds expression 

in Ivan. Facades similar to Smerdyakov's result in Ivan 

from the split he effects between mind and heart. In his 

article on the ecclesiastical courts, Ivan argues that the 

State must be transformed into the Church, and not vice

versa, but Father Zossima exposes the fact that "you [Ivan] 

don't believe your own arguments" (73). While Ivan assures 

Alyosha early on that he is incapable of his father's 
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murder, he is careful to distinguish the act from the 

desire: "I reserve for myself full freedom in my wishes" 

(138). This distinction turns back on him when he is 

forced to wonder whether he is, compared to Dmitri, "as 

much a murderer at heart" (562). Indeed, he enters into an 

implied complicity with Smerdyakov to kill old Karamazov: 

shamefully, by his own admission, Ivan eavesdrops on his 

father; then, by leaving for Tchermashnaya, he allows 

Smerdyakov to kill their father and implicate Dmitri. The 

"murderer" in Ivan surfaces in others ways as well. The 

narrator observes that "at times [Ivan] hated [Katerina] so 

violently that he might have murdered her" (554). On his 

way to see Smerdyakov about Katerina, he thinks, "I shall 

kill him perhaps this time" (562). Moreover, he knocks a 

drunken peasant down in the snow, leaving him to freeze to 

death. He later happens by again and helps him, but admits 

that if he had not decided in the meantime to testify at 

Dmitri's trial (which relieves his sense of guilt), he 

"would have passed by, without caring about his being 

frozen" (574). Smerdyakov puts his finger on the essence 

of Ivan's poisonous side when he says: "You are like your 

father, Fyodor Karamazov. You are more like him than any 

of his other children. You have the same soul as he had." 

True, Smerdyakov has a lot to gain by Ivan's believing he 

possesses an inordinate amount of "the Karamazov baseness," 

but Ivan agrees. "You are not a fool," he says to his 
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brother (573). 

The murderer in Ivan is closely linked to the illness 

that eventually incapacitates him. A "nervous illness," 

which the doctor calls "some disorder of the brain" 

accompanied by hallucinations (575), overtakes him as his 

guilt weighs increasingly upon him. The fact that the 

illness is a moral (i.e. spiritual) one is firmly 

established when Ivan says to the devil who visits him, 

"You are my illness" (577). similarly, Alyosha comes to 

understand Ivan's illness as, in Zossima's words, "the 

agony of proud determination. Conscience!" (594). Another 

symptom of Ivan's moral illness is the way he seeks 

sUffering. Although Zossima also values the capacity for 

suffering Ivan displays, he detects a "martyr" in Ivan by 

the way he "likes to divert himself with his despair" (73). 

Even Alyosha voices his suspicion that "perhaps it's 

suffering [Ivan] is seeking" (83). He shares this 

masochistic tendency with Katerina, whom he loves because 

of the sUffering that she, as a "deputizer," inflicts. In 

fact, he goes to Tchermashnaya to assume the role of 

"surrogate," bearer of the pain, an even more important 

role to him than that of "parricide" (Konick). As moral 

illnesses, Ivan's pride and his longing for sUffering 

parallel Dostoevsky's "moral ailment," epilepsy. The 

similarity between the two pathologies is not superficial; 

in the dramatic moment of the trial scene, Ivan's condition 
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is described in the vocabulary of epilepsy: "an attack of 

illness or some sort of fit" (620). Even the drama of an 

epileptic fit is detected beneath the surface of the 

narrative in this scene: he is flung "to the floor" and 

"seized" by the police, and he "scream[s] something 

incoherent" as he is removed from the courtroom (622). 

Although Ivan does not have epilepsy as such, this scene 

constitutes another instance in which "the symptoms of 

epilepsy dominate the action without diagnosis" (Rice 254). 

Epileptic symptoms leak onto Ivan as a sign of his 

parricidal guilt, and the "poison" of parricide becomes one 

with the "poison" of epilepsy. 

But the devil that visits Ivan is the incarnation 

"only of one side" of him (578). When Alyosha becomes 

reacquainted with Ivan after many years apart, he senses 

another dimension in his brother, "something inward and 

important" (39) that absorbs his attention. Later, Ivan 

tells Alyosha of his "frantic thirst for life," even in the 

face of meaninglessness. He calls it "loving with one's 

inside, with one's stomach": "Though I may not believe in 

the order of the universe, yet I love the sticky little 

leaves that open in spring" (212-13). To say Lhat Ivan is 

linked to Smerdyakov as a "poison" is not to say that he is 

a univalent or monological character: on the contrary, Ivan 

is an exceedingly complex figure. In fact, he bears the 

weight of articulating the author's faith/atheism dialectic 
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in "The Legend of the Grand Inquisitor." Smerdyakov is one 

of the few characters in Dostoevsky that even approaches a 

monological form. 

still, even Alyosha, with his thoroughgoing goodness 

and spirituality, has his darker side. Insightfully, the 

skeptic Rakitin says of him, "You're a sensualist from your 

father, a crazy saint from your mother" (82). Like Ivan, 

Alyosha is the son of Fyodor Karamazov's second wife, 

Sophia, whose beauty and innocence attract the "immoral 

wretch." Alyosha loses his mother in his fourth year, but 

he remembers her face and her caresses all his life, like a 

dream, "as though she stood living before me" (27). His 

father feels that, of all his sons, Alyosha is most like 

his mother, the "crazy woman" (31), who suffers from a 

"nervous disease" that manifests itself in "fits of 

hysterics" and that supposedly shows she is "possessed by 

devils" (23). Indeed, what brings Alyosha back to his home 

town is his desire to find his mother's grave. Soon after 

seeing the grave, he suddenly announces that he wants to 

enter the monastery. The bond he subsequently develops to 

Father Zossima thus replaces the maternal bond, and his 

spiritual quest is thereby inextricably linked to his 

longing for his mother. 

Despite Alyosha's spiritual orientation, this "lover 

of humanity" is not untouched by illness and corruption. 

In fact, his "extraordinary resemblance to his mother" is 
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most evident when he lapses into a fit of his own after 

hearing his father's tale of how he beat his mother into a 

fit: 

Precisely what he was describing in the crazy 

woman was suddenly repeated with Alyosha. He 

jumped up exactly as his mother was said to have 

done, wrung his hands, hid his face in them, and 

fell back in his chair, shaking allover in an 

hysterical convulsion of violent, silent weeping. 

(133) 

As we have seen in The Idiot, this Jdnd of episode 

constitutes a dissemination of epilepsy into hysterical 

symptoms. As with Smerdyakov, both hereditary and 

affective determinants play a role in the appearance of 

this disorder. The Karamazov baseness thus touches 

Alyosha, if only as a result of his father's abusive 

behavior. Further evidences of Alyosha's corruptibility 

are given as well. The death of Father Zossima and the too 

rapid decomposition of his corpse (the IIbreath of 

corruptionll) prompt a spiritual crisis in Alyosha, who 

suddenly abandons the strict monastic dietary regulations 

and pays a visit to the disreputable Grushenka. During the 

same crisis, he also adopts the position taken by Ivan, in 

IIRebellion ll : III simply 'don't accept [God's] world'" 

(314). Of course, for Dostoevsky such spiritual doubt and 

moral struggles are virtues, not vices: but this is because 



he sees an ambivalent dialectic at the heart of reality. 

Alyosha's contamination by epileptic symptoms merely 

indicates that not even he is exempt from the effects of 

this reality. 
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On the other hand, part of Alyosha's uniqueness lies 

in the expression of epilepsy-as-remedy through him. The 

chapter "Cana of Galilee" tells the pivotal story of 

Alyosha's spiritual rebirth through an ecstatic-aura type 

of experience. After returning from visiting Grushenka, 

with whom he discovers a spiritual kinship, he goes to pray 

in the cell containing Zossima's body. His "mingled 

feelingsll give rise to a parade of sensations and thoughts 

much like the shifting between signifiers in writing: II No 

single sensation stood out distinctly, on the contrary, one 

drove out another in a slow, continual rotation ••.. 

Fragments of thought floated through his soul, flashed like 

stars and went out again at once, to be succeeded by 

others" (331). Along with this trace-like movement, 

however, is a "sweetness" and a "sense of the wholeness of 

things." His prayers "passed suddenly to something else" 

when the reading of the Gospel story of the wedding in Cana 

shifts him into a dream-like state on the fringe of 

consciousness. The story of the Son and his Mother, who 

understands her son's primary role as the dispenser of an 

unlimited supply of the wine of gladness to the poor, 

prompts an unconscious meditation in Alyosha's mind that 
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ends in the living elder's call to him to "Come and join us 

too" (332). "Begin your work, dear one, begin it," the 

elder says, "that the gladness of the guests may not be cut 

short" (333). writing-as-remedy completes its inscription 

on Alyosha's rapturous soul, and with a cry he awakes. 

Alyosha now receives a vision of universal harmony 

that transforms him forever. At first, he approaches the 

elder's coffin, "still expecting other words," but then "he 

turned sharply and went out of the cell" (333). 

Overflowing with rapture, he walks out into a new, free 

space under the vault of heaven, where "the mystery of 

earth was one with the mystery of the stars": 

Oh! In his rapture he was weeping even over those 

stars which were shining to him from the abyss of 

space, and "he was not ashamed of that ecstasy." 

There seemed to be threads from all those 

innumerable worlds of God, linking his soul to 

them, and his soul was trembling allover "in 

contact with other worlds." He longed to forgive 

everyone and for everything, and to beg 

forgiveness. Oh, not for himself, but for all 

men, for all and for everything. (333-34) 

The "ecstasy," the "trembling allover," the sensation of 

universal harmony, and the longing for forgiveness are all 

integral parts of the ecstatic aura, as we have seen in The 

Idiot. Alyosha's rebirth "at the very moment of his 
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epilepsy-as-remedy in this novel. 
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This "epileptic" moment is also a moment of abjection. 

As I have explained in Chapter One, abjection is doubly 

parricidal--it contains both matricidal and patricidal 

components--even as it figures aspects of the maternal 

(semiotic) and paternal (symbolic) within the subject. 

Because Alyosha's bond to Zossima is a sUbstitute for the 

bond to his mother, and because his disciple relationship 

with the elder replaces his relationship with his own 

father, his abjection (or being thrown off) from the body 

and words of the elder constitutes a "killing" of both the 

mother and father. Nevertheless, in this ecstatic 

experience at the fringe of consciousness, the displacement 

of words by weeping and trembling, as well as Alyosha's 

embrace of Mother Earth, figures the return to the semiotic 

even as his calling by the "father" repeats the passage 

into the symbolic. Alyosha's transformation is, therefore, 

truly a rebirth: "He had fallen on the earth a weak soul, 

but he rose up in strength" (334). The "killing" of the 

father and mother, as well as his own "death," are 

necessary for Alyosha's rebirth, according to a spiritual 

law stated several times in this novel: "except a corn of 

wheat fall into the ground and die, it abideth alone; but 

if it die, it bringeth forth much fruit" (285). The 

juxtaposition of death and birth in this moment is 

. ~ 
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precisely what we would expect in Kristevan abjection, 

since it involves both a "throwing off" and a 

connectedness--an oscillation between life and death 

(Powers 10). Jerrold Hogle further explains the link 

between birth and death in abjection: "the commitment to 

death is coincident with the separation process (and the 

consequent want) inaugurating existence" (173). As a 

simultaneous figuration of "death" and rebirth, Alyosha's 

"ecstatic aura" thus constitutes a moment of abjection even 

as it signifies epilepsy-as-remedy. 

The fruit of this "parricide," like that of 

sUblimation in the ecstatic aura and writing-as-remedy, is 

forgiveness. Just as epilepsy-as-poison is linked to 

parricide in Smerdyakov and Ivan, so epilepsy-as-remedy in 

the ecstatic aura is connected to a "parricide" that opens 

onto the new ground of forgiveness. It is important to 

distinguish this parricide-as-remedy from the one advocated 

by the defense attorney in Dmitri's trial, who argues that 

"the murder of such a father cannot be called parricide" 

(676). Dostoevsky clearly attacks this philosophy, which 

is reduced to absurdity by Alyosha's piercing question, 

"has any man a right to look at other men and decide which 

is worthy to live?" (138). Nevertheless, just as Alyosha 

is reborn, through his "parricide," into a state of longing 

for forgiveness, Dmitri also undergoes a spiritual 

transformation, as he confesses from his prison cell: 
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"Alyosha, these last two months I've found in myself a new 

man. A new man has risen up in me. He was hidden in me, 

but would never have come to the surface, if it hadn't been 

for this blow from heaven" (536). The phrase "blow from 

heaven" is borrowed from the vocabulary of epilepsy. It 

denotes "the coming of the Lord like a thief in the night" 

to strike the epileptic. For Dmitri, the blow has the 

therapeutic value of epilepsy-as-remedy, for it instigates 

a process of transformation leading to a sense of universal 

redemption. Dmitri's dream of "the Babe" provides him with 

a symbol, not only of his own rebirth (as Grushenka says, 

"as though he were a baby himself" [517]), but also of his 

role in redeeming a suffering humanity: "It's for the Babe 

I'm going [to prison]. Because we are all responsible for 

all. For all the 'babes,' for there are big children as 

well as little children. All are 'babes.' I go for all, 

because someone must go for all" (537). Dmitri's sense of 

his universal redemptive role--the role of Christ on the 

cross--is identical to Alyosha's longing to beg forgiveness 

for all, and these feelings, in turn, reflect Dostoevsky's 

ecstatic vision of a humanity united by divine joy. Dmitri 

and Alyosha's spiritual rebirths are, therefore, connected 

to figures of epilepsy-as-remedy leading to forgiveness. 

Dostoevsky also uses the dialectical structure of 

epilepsy as a pharmakon to make a statement about the 

ambivalent moral disposition of all human beings. The good 
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is on the "inside" of the evil, and vice-versa, in every 

one of the protagonists in this novel except Smerdyakov. 

Alyosha finds a saintly sister in Grushenka the "hetaera." 

Beneath all her "deputizings" and devices, a genuine 

passion for Dmitri burns within Katerina's heart, and she 

responds generously to the need of the sickly Ilyusha's 

family. Alyosha awakens a moral side even within his 

father, who is both "evil and sentimental" (33). According 

to Dmitri, Ivan is both "a tomb" (108) and "superior to all 

of us" (689). Dmitri himself is subject to both the 

passionate heights and the degrading depths of his 

Schillerian romanticism. There is a murderer within even 

Zossima, who in his youth challenged the husband of the 

woman he loved to a duel, and we have already seen the 

sinner in Alyoshai Dmitri says of him, "angel as you are, 

that insect [the Karamazov lust] lives in you, too" (106). 

In light of these ambivalent characters, the description of 

"the broad Karamazov character"--"capable of combining the 

most incongruous contradictions" (633)--seems to apply to 

human beings in general. Indeed, Dmitri observes a painful 

mystery at the heart of reality when he reflects that "man 

is broad, too broad" and that "Beauty is a terrible and 

awful thing!" (106). He bemoans the fact that the ideal of 

Sodom coexists within the human heart with the ideal of the 

Madonna, and existence is nothing to him but a "riddle" in 

which "the boundaries meet and all contradictions exist 



side by side" (106). The pharmakon of epilepsy merely 

reflects the movement of a pharmakon at the fundamental 

existential--and literary--Ievel. 
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The dialectical structure of epilepsy and human nature 

collapses in Ivan's statement, "I can't endure prophets and 

epileptics--messengers from God especially" (546). In thus 

responding to Alyosha's attempt to absolve him from all 

guilt stemming from his father's murder, Ivan shows his 

contempt for, and equation of, good and evil. He lumps 

together the prophet (the holy man Alyosha) and the 

epileptic (Smerdyakov) as a single species upon which to 

vent his guilt-ridden anger. Of course, there is some 

truth in Ivan's classification of the two types. 

Historically, as we have seen, epileptics were considered 

to be messengers of God because their disease seemed to 

come upon them supernaturally or spiritually. Prophets, on 

the other hand, although seen as good or holy, were 

perceived as eccentric, if not a little crazy. Ivan has 

the latter quality in mind when he calls Smerdyakov "that 

crazy idiot" just before this. Ivan's imputation of 

madness to his brothers is ironic, since Ivan himself has 

difficulty sorting out reality from hallucination in the 

episode where he converses with a demon. Moreover, he 

lapses into a psychotic state at Dmitri's trial and sinks 

deeper into this condition as the novel concludes. 

Epilepsy-as-remedy (the prophet) thus collapses into 



173 

epilepsy-as-poison (the epileptic), but this occurs in a 

mind steadily degenerating into a poisonous epileptic state 

(Ivan's fit in the courtroom). The distance between remedy 

and poison is easily and rapidly traversable. 

Even madness has its remedial side for Dostoevsky, 

however, insofar as he adopts therapeutic lunacy as a 

writing strategy. In 1838, long before The Brothers 

Karamazov, he tells his brother Mikhail, "I have a project: 

to become a madman" (Rice 54). He explains that he 

emulates Hoffmann in order to exploit the literary 

possibilities of madness: "Let people rage, let them heal 

me, let me be made intelligent" (54). He also exploits the 

common association of epilepsy with madness to this same 

end. Dostoevsky thus deploys a conscious strategy to tap 

the curative potential in the pharmaka of writing and 

disease (both epilepsy and madness). Although this 

insanity project runs like a thread throughout his oeuvre, 

it is particularly conspicuous in The Brothers Karamazov. 

It enters the narrative explicitly when the adolescent 

Kolia Krasotkin trades a "scandalous" French book from his 

dead father's library, Muhammad's Kinsman, ~ Therapeutic 

Lunacy, for a toy cannon that he gives to the dying boy, 

Ilyusha. The mere mention of the epileptic Muhammad harks 

back to episodes in The Idiot and The Possessed where the 

epileptics (Myshkin and Kirilov, respectively, although the 

latter denies having the disease) survey all of Paradise in 
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the time it takes a tipped water jar to fall--a figure of 

the ecstatic aura, in which "time shall be no longer." 

James Rice explains the significance of the book-cannon 

exchange: 

Kolia's exchange of this libidinous but 

autoerotic text for a small but deadly cannon 

symbolizes his incipient transition from a 

thwarted contemplative visionary experience 

(childhood, hereditary handicap, identification 

with the father,--epilepsy) to a revolutionary 

activism and maturity, assertion of his ego, 

violent opposition to old authority, and the 

creation of a new social order. (272) 

Of course, Dostoevsky made a similar transition in his 

young adulthood. But the significance of the French tome 

extends beyond the association with Muhammad to its servant 

hero. He feigns madness after the sudden death of his 

master, Muhammad, from a stroke of apoplexy (a form of 

"falling sickness" that, by one account, took the life of 

Dostoevsky's own father) to avoid the consequences of his 

dissipated life and conversion to ~slam. The hero explains 

his strategy: "Madness conferred on me a freedom that 

would have been denied to a slave in his senses" (Qtd in 

Rice 274). The parallel to Smerdyakov is obvious: he 

feigns epilepsy to frame Dmitri for the murder of the 

father and as a consequence of his vanity and religious 
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cynicism. Furthermore, old Karamazov's pity for 

Smerdyakov's epileptic condition causes him to trust his 

servant with freedom of movement within his household and 

knowledge of his personal life. Smerdyakov exploits this 

freedom and knowledge in setting up, committing, and 

covering up the crime. Dostoevsky appears to have relied 

upon Muhammad's Kinsman, not only to construct the plot of 

The Brothers Karamazov, but also to develop his own writing 

strategy of feigned madness. Epilepsy-as-remedy, as well 

as its counterpart, therapeutic lunacy, thereby takes on 

still another form in the very genesis and activity of the 

author's writing. 

To conclude, I want to discuss two pairs of images 

that show how oppositional structurings of epilepsy 

inevitably break down in Dostoevsky's narrative. The first 

set of images is the galloping troika or chariot. At 

Dmitri's trial, the prosecutor appeals to the Russian 

people's fear that the motherland will be seen by western 

nations as a dangerous culture careening out of control. 

He raises these fears by turning Gogol's positive image of 

"a swift troika galloping to an unknown goal" (629) into a 

"poison," or, as the defense attorney renders the 

prosecutor's version, "your wild troikas from which all 

nations stand aside in horror" (677). The "horror" of this 

negative rendering contrasts sharply with the "proud 

ecstasy" that Gogol feels in speaking of the respect other 
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nations have for "the restlessly galloping troika" (630). 

As we have seen, the terms "horror" and "ecstasy" are 

borrowed from the vocabulary of epilepsy, where they 

signify it as "poison" and as "remedy." The defense alters 

the image again, turning it into "the stately chariot of 

Russia [that] will move calmly and majestically to its 

goal" (677). This widening contradiction is a classic 

example of rhetoric directed toward political or self

aggrandizing aims. After the speeches, the people are 

marvelling at how the defense attorney turned the troika 

into a chariot by his eloquence, but one alert observer 

exclaims, "And tomorrow he will turn a chariot into a 

troika, just to suit his purpose" (682). There is no 

essential "truth" in Gogel's phrase, only what skillful 

rhetoricians make of it. The chariot/troika opposition, 

like the ecstasy/horror opposition in whose terms it is 

cast, is subverted, since each pole flips over into its 

opposite each pole is located inside its opposite. 

The other image group containing epilepsy-as-a

pharmakon within it is the "two" dogs in the scene where 

Kolya visits Ilyusha. As Ilyusha suffers with a terminal 

illness, he also suffers from guilt resulting from feeding 

a dog a pin at the suggestion of Smerdyakov. He fears that 

the dog, Zhuchka, is dead. Kolya brings his dog, Perezvon, 

to Ilyusha and reveals the dog's true identity (Perezvon is 

Zhuchka), thus liberating him from his burden. As James 
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Rice explains, this story is allegorical in that the two 

dogs represent the dialectic of epilepsy. "Perezvon" means 

"peal of church bells," a symbol used in connection with 

the epileptic Muhammad's ecstatic visions. It is also 

associated with Dostoevsky's own ecstatic aura. His friend 

N.N. Strakhov tells the story of how Dostoevsky fell into a 

fit of religious ecstasy "at the same moment the bells of 

the neighbouring church rang for Easter Matins" (Voskuil 

661). By contrast, "Zhuchka" ("black beetle") is readily 

associated with, although not etymologically derived from, 

the word "zhut," meaning uncanny horror and anxiety (Rice 

270). The episode illustrates the nature of the pharmakon 

quite nicely, as the "two" dogs and the epileptic 

expressions they symbolize, turn out to be one and the same 

and inextricably linked. The collapse of the oppositional 

structure symbolizing epilepsy here, as well as the 

subversion of the bipolar configuration of the troikas, 

shows how epilepsy consistently acts as a pharmakon in 

Dostoevsky's texts, as it also does in the discourses that 

analyze its relationship to these texts. 



CHAPTER SIX 

EPILOGUE: DOSTOEVSKY'S EPILEPSY IN THE DISCOURSES OF 

MEDICINE, PSYCHOANALYSIS, AND LITERARY CRITICISM 
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Epilepsy as a pharmakon disrupts oppositional 

thinking, even beyond the texts of Dostoevsky's fiction, 

particularly in the discourses of the disciplines that 

critique and try to contain these texts. As we have seen 

in The Idiot, Myshkin cannot resolve the dilemma between 

epilepsy as "poison" or "remedy" by dialectical reasoning; 

for him the disease remains ambivalent, a pharmakon. The 

"reality" of the aura is neither more nor less real than 

the horrifying "consequences" of that reality. 

Nevertheless, literary critics and neurologists have 

recently called into question the "scientific reality" of 

the ecstatic aura. Some have gone so far as to decide that 

such an aura cannot exist, and that Dostoevsky thus 

"mythologized" it and then employed this fictional device 

in his works. To be sure, whether Dostoevsky's aura is 

"real" or not is irrelevant to the way epilepsy functions 

as a pharmakon in the text of The Idiot, as well as in the 

other novels in which we have observed epilepsy represented 

as both poison and remedy. Even so, recent answers to this 

question in medical and literary discourse offer a prime 

example of how a disease pharmakon is decided in favor of 

"poison" by these discourses. Even though these discourses 
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decide the question of epilepsy as "remedy" in the 

negative, however, the medical evidence supporting this 

determination remains ambiguous. Furthermore, the 

oppositional structure, remedy/poison ~ §Y£h, breaks down 

under the scrutiny of medical and psychoanalytic analysis, 

and Dostoevsky's text, by its ambivalence on this point, 

also subverts this opposition. 

Neurologists have seen the "reality" of the ecstatic 

aura as dependent upon a diagnosis of temporal lobe 

epilepsy (TLE) since the discovery of this disorder in 

1930. For many years the renowned epileptologist Henri 

Gastaut was a primary proponent of the theory that 

Dostoevsky suffered from this ailment, but in 1977 he took 

the contrary position that the author suffered from a 

"primary generalized epilepsy" unassociated with organic 

pathology ("Involuntary Contribution" 187). The reason for 

this shift was the suggestion by literary critic Jacques 

Catteau that there is a distinction between the author's 

experience of epilepsy and his fictional representation of 

it, whereupon Gastaut concluded that neurologists had based 

the entire idea of an ecstatic aura on Dostoevsky's 

fictional representation. This representation is based, in 

turn, Gastaut says, on Dostoevsky's "unconscious 

mythologizing" (193) of his own epileptic experience. 

(That this reasoning once again abolishes the distinction 

between author and text seems to have escaped Gastaut's 



180 

notice--unless, of course, he also posits an absolute 

distinction between the "unconscious" and the "real"). To 

prove his new theory, Gastaut cites medical evidence that 

supposedly shows conclusively that neither Dostoevsky nor 

his characters could have had TLE. Unfortunately, Gastaut 

commits several errors in advancing this theory: 1) as he 

himself admits in a later essay, he overlooks the presence 

in the fiction of several symptoms--a preictal generalized 

tremor, a laryngeal aura, and an itching of the hands, 

especially near the nails--often associated with the onset 

of temporal lobe seizures ("New Comments" 408-09); 2) he 

erroneously claims that a family history of epilepsy, the 

absence of signs of brain damage, and the occurrence of 

nocturnal generalized seizures--all symptoms experienced by 

Dostoevsky--are inconsistent with a diagnosis of TLE 

(Voskuil 663); and 3) he seems unaware that an ecstatic 

type of aura was noticed and documented by several 

neurologists even before the existence of TLE was 

recognized (Rice 233). Gastaut's refutation of the 

existence of the ecstatic aura is thus based upon the 

faulty notion that Dostoevsky could not have had TLE, as 

well as the speculative idea that the aura in Dostoevsky's 

fiction must therefore have been a purely "poetic and 

mystical expression" ("Involuntary contribution" 193). 

Following P.H.A. Voskuil's 1983 critique of his theory, 

Gastaut modified his position so as to leave open the 
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possibility that Dostoevsky experienced TLE as well as 

primary generalized epilepsy ("New Comments" 408). In the 

latter article, though, he is strangely silent on the 

question of the ecstatic aura. 

Gastaut's double reversal raises the question of why 

one of the world's leading epileptologists would confuse 

the facts and espouse an untenable theory. Gastaut himself 

answers this question by clearly revealing his motivation: 

The seizures neither dulled nor diminished his 

genius, and the genius in no way was based on his 

epilepsy. This lesson constitutes a very strong 

defense in favor of the innumerable epileptic 

persons who are inexcusably prejudged to have a 

reduced intellect due to their seizures, and in 

favor of the rare epileptic geniuses whose 

exceptional abilities should not be considered a 

by-product of their disease! ("Involuntary 

Contribution" 198) 

Gastaut's desire to protect his epileptic patients from 

these biases is so strong that he repeats this statement 

almost verbatim in his retraction ("New Comments" 410). 

His "blindness," it seems, results from his "insight" that 

epileptic persons ought not to be treated as intellectually 

abnormal. However, in his zeal to come to "the defense of 

unfortunate persons with epilepsy" ("Involuntary 

contribution" 198), he draws an absolute distinction 
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between genius and disease. Furthermore, this unwarranted 

distinction is based upon the assumption, common enough in 

medical discourse, that disease is "other" than the self. 

Finally, Gastaut creates a mutually exclusive opposition 

between the "real" and the "imaginary." 

Literary critic Jacques catteau is just as anxious as 

his neurologist colleague to maintain a distinction between 

literary genius and disease (epilepsy): "Gastaut's 

hypothesis •.• confirms my position on the negative, rather 

than inspiring, role of epilepsy in literary creation" 

(132). Although he claims to distinguish his position from 

Gastaut's on grounds that he does not go so far as to 

suggest that Dostoevsky "invented the ecstatic aura" (132), 

in fact catteau's explanation of the aura sounds a lot like 

Gastaut's "mythologization": "The ecstatic aura which 

Dostoevsky describes could be the specific but relatively 

ordinary psychic state he felt at the beginning of the few 

fits which occurred when he was awake, transformed and 

idealized by the metamorphosing power of his genius" (133). 

Behind the rhetoric of "mythologizing," "inventing," 

"transforming," "metamorphosing," and "idealizing" lies a 

common conviction that disease is, and must be delimited 

as, a "poison." As such, it can have nothing to do with 

genius or literary creation; therefore, Catteau describes 

Dostoevsky's epilepsy as "a sinister black column rising 

across his creative path" (131). This decision that 
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disease is "poison" might pass unnoticed if it were not for 

the obviously remedial effects of an ecstatic aura 

substantiated both within and outside of an astounding body 

of literature written by this epileptic author. Neither 

Gastaut nor Catteau escape disease as "remedy" in the 

ecstatic aura. But, as we have seen, Gastaut fails in his 

attempt to rule out the existence of the aura. Neither can 

Catteau separate the aura (and thus the disease) from the 

author's creativity: "To conclude; from epilepsy •.• 

Dostoevsky retained and used only the parts which were 

consubstantial with his genius, except perhaps for the 

strange revelation of the psychic aura" (131). To maintain 

that any part of genius could be "consubstantial" with 

epilepsy is a tacit admission that epilepsy can indeed be 

on the "inside" of genius and that the opposition between 

the two breaks down. 

The leakage of the epileptic into the genius occurs in 

the discourse of each of the critics we have considered. 

Catteau breaks down the genius/epilepsy opposition, and the 

author/text distinction as well, when he says: 

It is always rash to track down the biological 

side of an author ..• and it is still rasher to 

gauge the part played by pathological experiences 

in the formation of style and composition. But 

since these are, to plagiarise Roland Barthes, 

'an equation between literary intention and the 



bodily structure of the author', it may be 

allowable in this case, especially since 

Dostoyevsky admitted that l1e often ~Jrote in a 

state of nervous tension. (130) 
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If Catteau has no problem accepting Barthes' equation of 

the author's "literary intention" with his physiology, he 

would most likely have little difficulty with the priority 

given to the body, in literature, by Virginia Woolf (see 

Chapter One). strangely but predictably in Catteau's own 

discourse, oppositional categories collapse and the 

oppositional structure itself is subverted. Gastaut too 

admits that his revised theory "supplies a physiological 

argument in favor of the long-standing notion according to 

which Art and emotion are related to each other" ("New 

Comments" 409). In arguing, however, that "this type of 

reasoning should not be pushed too farll (409), he reaffirms 

his belief in the independence of artistic genius and 

epilepsy, but his evidence for this belief--that 

Dostoevsky's epilepsy occurred after his art was created-

is clearly false. Voskuil puts his finger on the problem 

Catteau, Gastaut, and others have when they create rigid 

art/disease oppositions: "It is dangerous to decide too 

quickly what was real and what was imaginary for 

Dostoevsky" (663). 

From one psychoanalytic perspective, Kristeva's theory 

of sUblimation as coextensive with forgiveness explains why 
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such dichotomies are false and suggests why critics 

espousing a genius-independent-of-epilepsy theory are 

doomed to an abyss of contradictions. In addressing the 

debate about the "reality" of the ecstatic aura, she cites 

Catteau and translates his position into psychoanalytic 

terms: 

In this perspective one needs to consider recent 

remarks according to which the feeling of harmony 

or joy caused by the coming of an epileptic fit 

would be only an aftereffect of the imagination, 

which, following the fit, attempts to appropriate 

in positive fashion the blank, disruptive moment 

of that suffering caused by discontinuity 

(violent energy discharge, break in symbolic 

order during the fit). (Black Sun 183) 

While she does not reject this explanation, she does 

suggest an alternative: "one can interpret idealization 

and sUblimation [i.e. the ecstatic aura] as attempts to 

elude the same confrontation [the erotic relation with the 

other]" (184). Sublimation, Kristeva explains, dis

eroticizes the relation with the other and allows the 

subject to re-present, or reshape, its erotic bonds. As we 

have seen with reference to ~ Insulted and Injured, this 

"representation of aggressive and threatening bonds with 

the other" (184) is precisely what constitutes writing as 

an act of forgiveness. Sublimation, then, opens up the 
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possibility for the subject to reinscribe itself in a new 

narrative. This process of rewriting the self cannot be 

separated from the self as such, since the new self comes 

into existence only as it is written. As an act of 

sublimation leading to a rewriting of the self, neither can 

the ecstatic aura be separated from the text of the self's 

new narrative. Therefore, it is impossible to speak of 

Dostoevsky as author without also speaking of him as 

epileptic, and all attempts to distinguish Dostoevsky's 

genius from his epilepsy must fail. 

In contrast to Kristeva, Freud, the father of 

psychoanalysis, like the renowned epileptologist and the 

expert on Dostoevsky's literary creativity, also decides 

the question of epilepsy in favor of "poison," although for 

different reasons. In his essay "Dostoevsky and 

Parricide," Freud takes the position that the Russian 

author's epilepsy is actually a form of hysteria, "a self

punishment for a death-wish against a hated father" (183). 

For Freud, these parricidal wishes constitute the main 

source of guilt in Dostoevsky's ambivalent relationship 

with his father and demonstrate the existence of an oedipus 

complex not only in him, but in all human beings. 

Dostoevsky's ambivalence is, therefore, not unique, 

although Freud acknowledges the relative severity of his 

symptoms, ascribing them to "a strong innate bisexual 

disposition" and an "especially violent" father (184-85). 
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As evidence for his theory, Freud cites two vague 

biographical references to Dostoevsky's early life: "a 

burden of unknown guilt" resulting from "some great 

misdeed" (187) and "a tragic event in the family life of 

his parents" (181). Joseph Frank has shown convincingly 

how little justification there is for interpreting these 

statements as references to Dostoevsky's relationship with 

his father or to his parricidal wishes (Seeds 382-83). 

Nevertheless, Freud confidently asserts that Dostoevsky 

"never got free from the feelings of guilt arising from his 

intention of murdering his father" (187). 

Consistent with his view of the etiology of 

Dostoevsky's epilepsy, Freud explains the bliss of the 

ecstatic aura as a feeling of liberation at the news of the 

father's death, which was soon followed by the punishment 

of a fit. The aura, as well as the fit, is thus linked to 

parricide; but since these wishes are labelled "neurotic," 

and thus pathological, both the fit and the aura can only 

be "poison," not "remedy." Freud's theory thus stands or 

falls with the truth of the claim that Dostoevsky's attacks 

first assumed epileptic form after "the shattering 

experience of his eighteenth year--the murder of his 

father" (181). Freud is painfully aware that his theory 

cannot explain why (and, in fact, contradicts the fact 

that) Dostoevsky's attacks did not subside, but even 

increased during his exile to Siberia (when the tsar 
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father-figure's punishment should have satisfied his 

neurotic need, making epileptic fits unnecessary), but he 

blames the contradiction on Dostoevsky's "neurotic" memory, 

which "introduce[s] falsifications" (182). In his attempt 

to "rescue" Freud's theory that Dostoevsky's epilepsy 

symbolizes parricide (109), Nathan Rosen first dissociates 

himself from Freud's "either/or opposition between 

hysterical and epileptic seizures" (112). He then argues 

that "a series of emotional disturbances linked to 

parricide followed the original one [learning of his 

father's death]" (114). He suggests that these 

disturbances were precipitated by the writing of each novel 

as an act of parricide (rebellion against authority 

figures) and that they "engendered the hysterical component 

of his seizures" (115). The problem with Rosen's 

hypothesis, however, is his statement in the same paragraph 

that in ~ Brothers Karamazoy, the parricidal novel ~ 

excellence, Dostoevsky "came to terms with his father" to 

the extent that his seizures ended. coming to terms with 

one's father can indeed result from an act of "parricide"; 

I have shown how this occurs in Alyosha through the death 

of the "father." Dostoevsky's journals show, however, that 

he continued to suffer attacks until at least November 

1880, just three months before his death (Rice 298). This 

evidence hardly justifies turning the narrative of 

Dostoevsky's epilepsy into a story of the triumph of 
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psychotherapy. Hence, Rosen falls victim to the same 

totalizing psychoanalytic discourse that he objects to in 

Freud. 

One gets the sense from Freud as well, however, that 

such a triumph is precisely what psychoanalytic discourse 

on Dostoevsky is all about. Freud's initial entry into the 

discussion is his letter to Stefan Zweig (October 19, 

1920), in which he criticizes the way zweig's book, Three 

Masters, links Dostoevsky's epilepsy to his genius. The 

subtext of this debate is perhaps more significant than the 

debate itself. Although Freud adopts the seemingly humble 

stance of "layman" in the fields of literary criticism and 

history, he nevertheless claims special authority even 

there: "It is also possible that here the 

psychopathologist, whose property Dostoevsky must 

inevitably remain, has some advantage" (Qtd in Frank, Seeds 

381). Frank suggests that this statement appropriating 

Dostoevsky for psychoanalysis is a direct response to 

Zweig's remark that "not the psychologists, men of science 

though they be, have laid bare the deep recesses of the 

modern soul, but the men of genius who overstepped all 

frontiers" (381). Freud's statement simultaneously assumes 

authority over Zweig (and the discipline of history) and 

Dostoevsky (and the realm of art). Freud goes on, in the 

letter to Zweig, to establish an absolute distinction 

between epilepsy, which he calls "an organic brain disease 
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which "springs from the psychic constitution itself 
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and ••• produces the genius of an artist" (Frank 381). Frank 

and others have shown how Freud's theories of epilepsy and 

hysteria are based on much misinformation and faulty 

reasoning; I will not rehearse that discussion here. More 

important than noting the groundlessness of Freud's 

epilepsy/hysteria opposition, though, is seeing how his 

primary aim in critiquing zweig's essay on the three 

masters--Dostoevsky, Balzac, and Dickens--is to establish 

Freud himself as the true master. 

We see this same purpose again in Freud's analysis of 

~ Brothers Karamazoy in the "Parricide" essay. The 

speech for the defense at Dmitri's trial, to be sure, mocks 

psychology as "a knife that cuts both ways" (658), which is 

to say that psychology can be used to prove any point, or 

its opposite, as required by the desires or ego needs of 

the speaker. Freud cannot let this lie; it is too 

threatening. He calls the phrase "a splendid piece of 

disguise" and claims that "we have only to reverse it to 

discover the deepest meaning of Dostoevsky's view of 

things" (189). "It is not psychology that deserves the 

mockery," he says, "but the procedure of judicial inquiry. 

It is a matter of indifference who actually committed the 

crime; psychology is only concerned to know who desired it 

emotionally and who welcomed it when it was done." But who 
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killed Fyodor Karamazov is an indifferent matter only to 

psychology, which can construct any number of conflicting 

explanations of the crime--and that is precisely 

Dostoevsky's point. True, on one level, Dostoevsky 

universalizes and interiorizes parricidal guilt ("Who does 

not desire his father's death?), but in an equally 

important way he emphasizes the act above and beyond the 

desire ("Has any man the right to decide which is worthy to 

live?"). Freud must invert Dostoevsky's comic portrayal of 

psychology because Dostoevsky first exposes how someone 

such as Freud constructs parricide (and epilepsy, for that 

matter) so as to privilege psychology (and himself, in the 

bargain) over the discourses of all other disciplines, 

including literature itself. The pharmakon, like 

"psychology" in Dostoevsky's text, is a knife that cuts 

both ways, "that double-edged word in Plato's text that 

causes the metaphysical oppositions to waver and oscillate" 

(Brogan 11). Freud cannot tolerate this pharm~ within 

his system and must cast it out. 

To say that Freud is overly invested in his theory of 

Dostoevsky's epilepsy as simply an effect of his parricidal 

guilt is not to say, however, that there is no truth in 

that theory. As Louis Breger observes, if we set aside 

Freud's "oedipal reductionism" in the Dostoevsky essay, we 

are left with an innovative explanatory model that combines 

childhood history, literary theme, and specific symptoms 
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(238-39). I would also agree with Breger's conclusion that 

Freud was right to include hysterical symptoms in the 

diagnosis of Dostoevsky's epilepsy, but wrong to reduce it 

to them (239). In addition, Breger aptly cites 

Dostoevsky's attack upon learning of his father-figure 

Belinsky's death in showing that "an oedipal interpretation 

is not entirely wrong" (246). One of the high moments of 

Freud's essay, in fact, is his analysis of the scene in The 

Brothers Karamazoy where Father Zossima bows down before 

the parricidal Dmitri. Freud interprets this act as an 

expression of sympathy for the criminal, a rejection of the 

temptation to despise the murderer, and an identification 

with him on the basis of "similar murderous impulses" 

within himself (189-90). We have already seen how Zossima 

is very aware of the murderer in himself, and how this 

knowledge leads him, as it leads Dmitri and Alyosha as 

well, to a place of responsibility for and forgiveness of 

all humanity. Dostoevsky could hardly have dramatized the 

universality of parricidal guilt in this way, as well as by 

stating that everyone desires their father's death, without 

recognizing that he was projecting and coming to terms with 

his own parricidal desires. 

Breger thus rightly appreciates the positive 

contribution made by Freud's essay, although he lets the 

master off the hook too easily for the results of his 

oppositional thinking. Breger softens his criticism of 



193 

Freud by saying that Freud's theory "was burdened with an 

either/or mode of thinking current at the time: either the 

patient had a 'real' disease or it was all psychological" 

(240). An oppositional mode of thinking, however, is just 

as current now as it was then; the very nature of language 

in Western cultural paradigms, as well as the thinker's 

desire for mastery, requires it, as we have seen. To 

Breger's credit, he resists the temptation to think in 

terms of epilepsy/hysteria and mind/body oppositions, 

emphasizing instead tlboth the physical and psychological 

aspects of [Dostoevsky's] condition" and that "the mind and 

the body are an interactive whole tl (240-41). Moreover, he 

insists on the individuality of each person's experience of 

disease and self-reconstruction in light of it. Rather 

than passing off the hypergraphic and religious 

preoccupations of many epileptics as mere symptoms of the 

disease, he explains them as unique "attempts to impose 

order--to give meaning--to experiences that others do not 

share or understand" (244). Breger's view sounds a lot 

like Elaine Scarry's idea that, by imagining, the person in 

pain remakes a world in pain's own terms by "forcing pain 

into avenues of objectification" (6). Breger's "meaning

making" and Scarry's "remaking a world tl also complement 

Kristeva's "forgiveness through writing" in explaining the 

nature of the relationship of Dostoevsky's ambivalent 

epileptic experience to his writing. 
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It is no coincidence that our sojourn with 

Dostoevsky's epilepsy narratives brings us, finally, to the 

brink of forgiveness. Since writing is a form of 

forgiveness, and since forgiveness involves a process of 

reinscribing the suffering self, the epileptic author moves 

quite naturally in this domain. As Kristeva says: 

It is through the miraculous device of that 

identification [with the ideal, through 

forgiveness] •.• that the suffering body of the 

forgiver (and the artist as well) undergoes a 

mutation--Joyce would say, a 

"transubstantiation." It allows him to live a 

second life, a life of forms and meaning, 

somewhat exalted or artificial in the eyes of 

outsiders, but which is the sole requisite for 

the subject's survival. (207-08) 

Joyce's term for the transformation of the artist carries 

with it, of course, the connotation of the same self

transcendence that marks most literary criticism on 

Dostoevsky and, indeed, this author's own understanding of 

his epilepsy and his writing. Although Kristeva's 

articulation of forgiveness and rebirth, and Breger's and 

Scarry's as well, is not inconsistent with a Christian, 

transcendental conception of these processes, her view has 

the advantage of accounting for spiritual transformation as 

an inner, albeit linguistic, process, and not as one that 
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is imposed on the subject from an "outside." According to 

Kristeva's scheme, the pharmakon of epilepsy thus subverts 

Dostoevsky's own oppositional approach to matters of the 

spirit. Despite his ideology of transcendence, from ~ 

Landlady to The Brothers Karamazov, Dostoevsky's writing 

takes the decisive step in transforming the world of the 

sufferer into a "second life" that survives, indeed 

thrives, through forgiveness. 
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